# TESI DI DOTTORATO

#### GIOVANNI NASTASI

#### Modeling and simulation of charge transport in graphene

Dottorato in Matematica ed Informatica, Catania (2020). <http://www.bdim.eu/item?id=tesi\_2020\_NastasiGiovanni\_1>

L'utilizzo e la stampa di questo documento digitale è consentito liberamente per motivi di ricerca e studio. Non è consentito l'utilizzo dello stesso per motivi commerciali. Tutte le copie di questo documento devono riportare questo avvertimento.

bdim (Biblioteca Digitale Italiana di Matematica) SIMAI & UMI http://www.bdim.eu/



### DIPARTIMENTO DI MATEMATICA E INFORMATICA

Dottorato di Ricerca in Matematica e Informatica

# Modeling and simulation of charge transport in graphene

Tesi di Dottorato

*Autore:* Dott. Giovanni NASTASI *Relatore:* Chiar.mo Prof. PhD Vittorio ROMANO *Coordinatore:* Chiar.mo Prof. PhD Giovanni RUSSO

XXXII CICLO

"Pure mathematics and physics are becoming ever more closely connected, though their methods remain different. One may describe the situation by saying that the mathematician plays a game in which he himself invents the rules while the physicist plays a game in which the rules are provided by Nature, but as time goes on it becomes increasingly evident that the rules which the mathematician finds interesting are the same as those which Nature has chosen"<sup>1</sup>.

Paul Adrien Maurice Dirac

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>P.A.M. Dirac. "The Relation between Mathematics and Physics". In: *Proceedings of the Royal Society of Edinburgh*, 59 (1940), pp. 122–129. doi:10.1017/S0370164600012207

# Acknowledgements

First of all I would like to thank my PhD supervisor Prof. Vittorio Romano for introducing me to research, for his valuable guidance during my doctoral studies, for sharing his scientific competence with me, for always answering with kindness to my requests and questions and for giving me the opportunity to participate to several important events in our research area. I also want to really thank him for having shown me a model to follow. I would like to express my gratitude to Prof. Armando Majorana for for introducing me to the world of kinetic theory: his fascinating teaching motivated me to start a PhD. During our collaboration, I learned a lot from him, and I really appreciated his extreme attention to details, his politeness, and his availability to discussion.

During my PhD I visited some other institutions. I would like to thank Prof. Claudia Negulescu for her hospitality in Toulouse, for the precious discussion about my thesis, for the fruitful collaboration we started. I would like to thank Prof. Alfio Borzì for hosting me in Würzburg, for showing me his very efficient work method and especially for our brainstorming meetings. I want to tank both of them to let me join their research groups since the day of my arrival, to gave me the possibility to meet people and learn customs and traditions of the places. I am grateful also to Prof. Luigi Barletti for his significant contribution and help to my doctoral research, for the worthwhile collaboration we began and for his availability to work in all the places we met in this period. I want to thank him also for his hospitality during my short visit in Firenze.

I would like to thank the reviewers of this thesis, Prof. Luis Bonilla and Prof. Claudia Negulescu, for the useful suggestions and comments which helped me for improving the presentation of topics and results.

Special thanks go to my parents that completely supported me and my studies, making me always feel free do decide my future. This aspect is inestimable in a field full of pitfalls and highly competitive. I would like to thank my friends that contributed to make my PhD life less stressful. My gratitude goes also to my colleague in Catania and all those I met elsewhere, during all the working travels and scientific events, for the pleasant discussions, exchange of knowledge and information about the PhD world.

I would like to acknowledge my PhD fellowship has been supported by the project FSE Sicilia 2020, "Finanziamento di borse regionali di dottorato di ricerca in Sicilia".

# Contents

Α	Acknowledgements ii			
In	trodu	action		1
1	Cha	rge tra	nsport in graphene	5
	1.1	Solid	state physics basic concepts	5
		1.1.1	Crystal lattices	6
		1.1.2	Electrons and phonons	8
		1.1.3	Electron transport in solids	8
		1.1.4	Equilibrium distributions	11
	1.2	Grapł	nene structure	12
		1.2.1	The honeycomb lattice	13
		1.2.2	The electronic band structure	15
	1.3	The se	emiclassical Boltzmann equation	16
		1.3.1	Electron-phonon interactions	18
		1.3.2	Electron-substrate interactions	19
		1.3.3	Electron-electron interaction	21
	1.4	The d	rift-diffusion-Poisson model	22
		1.4.1	The drift-diffusion equation	23
		1.4.2	The Poisson equation for the electric potential	24
2	Nur	nerical	methods	25
	2.1	The D	Discontinuous Galerkin method for treatment of the semiclassical	
		Boltzr	nann equation	25
		2.1.1	Numerical discretization	26
		2.1.2	Numerical flux	27
		2.1.3	Collision term	28
		2.1.4	Macroscopic quantities	31
	2.2	The D	Direct Simulation Monte Carlo approach to numerically solve the	
		semic	lassical Boltzmann equation	32
		2.2.1	Numerical settings	33
		2.2.2	The DSMC method	33

	2.3	Finite	difference method for the drift-diffusion-Poisson system	36
		2.3.1	Discretization of the drift-diffusion system	36
		2.3.2	Numerical discretization for the Poisson equation	39
3	Bip	olar cha	arge transport in monolayer graphene	40
	3.1	Holes	description	41
		3.1.1	Deduction of the Boltzmann equation for holes	41
		3.1.2	Possibility to adopt a DSMC approach	44
	3.2	Nume	erical results for suspended case	45
	3.3	Nume	erical results for graphene on h-BN	53
	3.4	Concl	usions	55
4	Mol	oility n	nodels and applications to GFETs	61
	4.1	The m	nobility model in the case of suspended monolayer graphene	62
		4.1.1	Model and method description	62
		4.1.2	Comparison with other mobility models	64
		4.1.3	The mobility model in the case of graphene on substrate $\ldots$ .	66
	4.2	DSMC	C simulations of graphene on substrate	67
		4.2.1	Numerical results	68
	4.3	The n	nobility model in the case of monolayer graphene between two	
		layers	of oxide substrate	75
	4.4	A full	coupled drift-diffusion-Poisson simulation of a GFET	79
		4.4.1	Mathematical model	80
		4.4.2	Numerical method for the drift-diffusion-Poisson system	84
		4.4.3	Numerical results for the G-MOSFET with the mobility based on	
			the Boltzmann equation	85
		4.4.4	Numerical results for the G-MOSFET with the mobility of Dor-	
			gan et al	86
	4.5	Concl	usions	88
5	Clas	ssical-q	uantum drift-diffusion model of charge transport in graphene	91
	5.1	Mode	l description	92
		5.1.1	Application to a prototype graphene device	95
		5.1.2	Milne problem	98
		5.1.3	Approximation of interface conditions	109
		5.1.4	Evaluation of the asymptotic densities for electrons	111
	5.2	Devic	e modelling	112
		5.2.1	Numerical method	115
		5.2.2	Numerical results	116

6	Opti	imal co	ntrol theory of charge transport in graphene	119
	6.1	Model	description	120
		6.1.1	The optimality system	121
	6.2	Nume	rical method	126
		6.2.1	The discontinuous Galerkin method	127
		6.2.2	Numerical flux	128
		6.2.3	Numerical optimization procedure	129
7	Furt	her dev	relopments	132
	7.1	The ef	fect of electron-electron scattering in graphene	132
		7.1.1	Numerical results	134
	7.2	Discor	ntinuous Galerkin approach for the simulation of charge transport	
		in grap	phene in the non homogeneous case	136
		7.2.1	Numerical simulations	138
Co	Conclusions 14			140
Bi	ibliography 142			

# **List of Figures**

1.1	Representation of the Wigner-Seitz primitive cell for a two-dimensional	
	crystal lattice (see [4]).	7
1.2	Structure of graphene honeycomb lattice	14
1.3	The Brillouin zone.	14
1.4	Electronic dispersion in the honeycomb lattice. The full expression is reproduced on the left, the zoom in close the Dirac points in shown on	
	the right.	15
1.5	Schematic representation of a suspended monolayer graphene with metal-	
	lic contacts.	17
2.1	Stencil of the Min-Mod flux limiter in the 1D case	27
2.2	Grid in polar coordinates used for the discretization of the $\mathbf{k}$ -domain	29
3.1	Schematic representation of a suspended monolayer graphene. In the	
	direction parallel to the contacts the material is infinitely long. In each	
3.2	contact there is a constant electrostatic potential	46
	field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings.	47
3.3	Total current versus time when $\varepsilon_F = 0$ eV under an applied electric field	
	of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings	48
3.4	Steady total current versus electric field when $\varepsilon_F = 0$ eV with (A) and	
	without (B) interband scatterings	48
3.5	Electron density (left column) and hole density (right column) versus	
	time when $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$ eV under an applied field of 1, 3, 5 kV/cm with (A)	
	and without (B) interband scatterings	49
3.6	Total current versus time when $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$ eV under an applied electric	
	field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings	50
3.7	Steady total current versus electric field when $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$ eV	50
3.8	Electron density (left column) and hole density (right column) versus	
	time when $\varepsilon_F = 0.2 \text{ eV}$ under an applied electric field of 1, 3, 5 kV/cm.	51
3.9	Total current versus time when $\varepsilon_F = 0.2$ eV under an applied electric	
	field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm	52

3	3.10	Steady total current versus electric field when $\varepsilon_F = 0.2$ eV	52
3	3.11	Schematic representation of a monolayer graphene on a h-BN substrate.	
		In the direction parallel to the contacts the material is infinitely large. In	
		each contact there is a constant electrostatic potential	53
3	3.12	Steady total current versus the electric field when $\varepsilon_F = 0$ eV with (A)	
		and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case $d = 0$ nm (top-left),	
		d = 0.5 nm (top-right) and $d = 1$ nm (bottom).	54
3	3.13	Steady total current versus the electric field when $\varepsilon_F = 0.05$ eV with (A)	
		and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case $d = 0$ nm (top-left),	
		d = 0.5 nm (top-right) and $d = 1$ nm (bottom).	55
3	3.14	Steady total current versus the electric field when $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$ eV with (A)	
		and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case $d = 0$ nm (top-left),	
		d = 0.5 nm (top-right) and $d = 1$ nm (bottom).	56
3	3.15	Total current versus time at fixed values of electric field in the case $\varepsilon_F =$	
		0 eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case $d = 0.5$	
		nm	57
3	3.16	The electron density versus time at fixed values of electric field in the	
		case $\varepsilon_F = 0$ eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the	
		case $d = 0.5$ nm. The solutions for holes are exactly the same.	58
3	3.17	Total current versus time at fixed values of electric field in the case $\varepsilon_F =$	
		0.1 eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case $d = 0.5$	
		nm	59
3	3.18	The electron density (left) and hole density (right) versus time at fixed	
		values of electric field in the case $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$ eV with (A) and without (B)	
		inter-band scatterings in the case $d = 0.5$ nm. The solutions for holes are	
		exactly the same.	60
	4 1		
4	<del>1</del> .1	Comparison between the low field mobility simulated with the DG method	( )
	1 0		64
4	<b>1</b> .2	On the left comparison between the mobility simulated with the DG	
		method and the fitted one. On the right the comparison of the simulated	-
	1 0	and fitted current densities for several values of the Fermi energy	65
4	1.3	Comparison among the mobility models of Ref. [62] (MMR) and Ref. [33]	
		(MDM) and the fitted one with respect to the DG simulations at a Fermi	
		level of 0.2 eV (top left), 0.3 eV (top right) and 0.4 eV (bottom). At the	
		Fermi level of 0.2 eV it is also shown the original model of Ref. [33] (DBP).	67
4	4.4	Schematic representation of a graphene sheet on a substrate. The dots	
		stand for the impurities in the oxide.	68

4.5	On the left comparison between the simulated by DG and the fitted mo-	
	bility models in the case of graphene on $SiO_2$ with a distance between	
	the graphene sheet and impurities of $d = 0$ nm. On the right the same	
	for the densities	69
4.6	On the left comparison between the simulated by DG and the fitted mo-	
	bility models in the case of graphene on $SiO_2$ with a distance between	
	the graphene sheet and impurities of $d = 0.5$ nm. On the right the same	
	for the densities	70
4.7	On the left comparison between the simulated by DG and the fitted mo-	
	bility models in the case of graphene on $SiO_2$ with a distance between	
	the graphene sheet and impurities of $d = 1$ nm. On the right the same	
	for the densities	71
4.8	Comparison of the average velocity versus time for <i>d</i> equal to 0 nm (top-	
	left) , 0.5 nm (top-right), 1 nm (bottom) in the case of an applied electric	
	field of 5 kV/cm and Fermi energy $\varepsilon_F = 0.4$ eV. Both the results obtained	
	by using the DSMC and the DG method are reported	72
4.9	Comparison of the average velocity versus time for <i>d</i> equal to 0 nm (top-	
	left) , 0.5 nm (top-right), 1 nm (bottom) in the case of an applied electric	
	field of 10 kV/cm and Fermi energy $\varepsilon_F = 0.4$ eV. Both the results ob-	
	tained by using the DSMC and the DG method are reported	73
4.10	Comparison of the average velocity versus time in the case of an applied	
	electric field of 10 kV/cm and Fermi energy $\varepsilon_F = 0.4$ eV by consider-	
	ing different distribution for <i>d</i> : uniform (top left), $\Gamma(2, 0.5)$ (top right),	
	$\Gamma(3,0.5)$ (bottom left), $\Gamma(4,0.5)$ (bottom right). In the results obtained	
	with the DG method we have assumed $d$ equal to the mean value of the	
	corresponding distribution rescaled by the factor 0.2	74
4.11	Plot of the $\Gamma(\alpha, \lambda)$ distribution with $\lambda = 0.5$ and $\alpha = 2, 3, 4$ . Note that	
	the probability to generate a number greater than 5 is practically zero	74
4.12	Comparison between the low field mobility simulated with the DG method	
	and the fitted one at distance $d = 0$ nm (top left), $d = 0.5$ nm (top right)	
	and $d = 1$ nm (bottom)	76
4.13	On the left the comparison of the simulated and fitted current densities	
	for several values of the Fermi energy. On the right comparison between	
	the mobility simulated with the DG method and the fitted one for sev-	
	eral values of the Fermi energy	79
4.14	Schematic representation of a GMOSFET	81

4.15	Production term $-R + G$ , with $R$ and $G$ recombination and generation respectively, versus time in homogeneous graphene with zero Fermi en- ergy (left) and with a Fermi energy 0.1 eV (right). In both cases an ap- plied electric field of 5 kV/cm has been considered. A similar behaviour	
4.16	is found by varying the Fermi energy and the electric field	82
	cases. The electric potential along the graphene is plotted on the left	86
4.17	Total current versus gate voltage at fixed bias in a linear scale (left) and	07
1 18	Total current versus bias at fixed gate voltages	07 87
4.19	Electrostatic potential when the gate-source potential is 0.6 V and the	07
4.20	Current versus gate voltage with a work function at the graphene-metal	88
	interface equal to 0V without impurities (left) and including an impurity	00
4 0 1	density of $3.5 \times 10^{5} \mu\text{m}^{-2}$ (right).	89
4.21	interface equal to 0.25V without impurities (left) and including an im-	
4.22	purity density of $3.5 \times 10^3 \ \mu m^{-2}$ (right)	89
	sidered.	90
5.1 5.2	Schematic representation of a typical graphene heterojunction device Conductance versus top gate voltage at $V_{res} = 0 V$ (top left) 0.5 V (top	112
5.2	right) and 1 V (bottom). $\dots \dots \dots$	118
7.1	Mean velocity versus time at Fermi level $0.15 \text{ eV}$ and electric field $1 \text{kV/cm}$ , $3 \text{kV/cm}$ $5 \text{kV/cm}$	1.34
7.2	Mean energy versus time at Fermi level 0.15 eV and electric field 1kV/cm,	101
	3kV/cm, 5kV/cm	135
7.3	Mean velocity versus time at Fermi level 0.25 eV and electric field $1kV/cm$ ,	
	3kV/cm, 5kV/cm	135
7.4	Mean energy versus time at Fermi level 0.25 eV and electric field 1kV/cm,	
	3kV/cm, 5kV/cm	135
7.5	Schematic representation of a GFET	138

ix

7.6	'.6 Electric potential (left) and electric field (right) along the graphene sheet		
	in the case of gate voltage 0.02 V and bias 0.2 V. The work function at		
	source and drain is set 0.25 eV.	139	
7.7	Steady density (left) and current (right). The dashed parts represent the		
	boundary layers arising at the contact/graphene interfaces	139	
7.8	Steady electron distribution at the middle of the channel	139	

# List of Tables

1.1	Physical parameters for the (el-ph) collision term	19
1.2	Physical parameters for the (el-sub) collision term	21
4.1	Low field mobility parameters	63
4.2	Mobility model parameters	64
4.3	Adopted saturation velocity values.	65
4.4	Mobility model parameters on $SiO_2$	66
4.5	Low field mobility on $SiO_2$	68
4.6	Estimated parameters for the low field mobility.	77
4.7	High field mobility parameters at $d = 0.5$ nm. For each density the	
	relative Fermi energy is also indicated	77
4.8	Coefficients in the interpolation of $E_{ref}$	77
4.9	Coefficients in the interpolation of $\beta_1$	78
4.10	Coefficients in the interpolation of $\beta_2$	78
4.11	Coefficients in the interpolation of $\beta_3$	78
4.12	Coefficients in the interpolation of $\gamma$	78
4.13	Coefficients in the interpolation of $\tilde{\mu}$	78

# Introduction

During the last years, there has been a growing interest towards low dimensional materials, and considerable effort has been made to succeed in the ambitious goal of reducing the size of new electronic devices. Graphene has peculiar physical properties that make it one of the most prominent and widely studied low dimensional materials. It was experimentally isolated in 2004 by A. K. Geim and K. S. Novoselov who, for that discovering [38], have been awarded with the Nobel prize in 2010. Graphene has been the object of intense theoretical and experimental research. About its properties [50, 19] we mention that a graphene layer is the thinnest object ever obtained, this material is also the strongest one, it is very elastic and impermeable to any molecule, it is extremely electrically and thermally conductive, charge carriers moves inside it as massless Dirac fermions. The latter makes graphene a wonderful laboratory to study relativistic properties in a classical framework. Moreover, exceptional quantum phenomena were predicted and experimental demonstrated in graphene, e.g., Klein paradox [51, 108] and Veselago lensing [20, 54]. Because of its extraordinary features, graphene is considered to potentially be the revolutionary new material in future development of nano-electronic [19] and optoelectronic devices [109].

We will focus on the electronic properties of graphene. In this framework several studies have been done [7, 56, 73]. We will introduce new results on mathematical modeling and numerical simulation of charge transport. One of the most accurate model for charge transport in graphene is represented by the semiclassical Boltzmann equations for electrons, in the conduction band, and for holes, in the valence band. These Boltzmann equations are coupled through the collision terms, and include several physical effects, such as scatterings between electrons and phonons, between electrons and impurities in the presence of a substrate and between electrons themselves. A new Direct Simulation Monte Carlo (DSMC) method, where the Pauli exclusion principle is correctly included, has been successfully developed in the unipolar space homogeneous case for suspended graphene [89] and for graphene on substrate [25]. In both cases comparisons with numerical solution obtained by a discontinuous Galerkin (DG) approach have addressed the accuracy of the proposed DSMC. To include thermal effects, Boltzmann equations for the phonon dynamic have been also taken into account in [26, 30]. The numerical solutions of the models mentioned above require a high computational effort. Therefore, macrosopic models have been formulated, e.g., drift-diffusion, energy-transport or hydrodynamical. For graphene a hydrodynamical model based on the maximum entropy principle (MEP) has been formulated in [18, 58, 59] using a set of field variables which proved to be successful for traditional semiconductors as silicon [69, 88, 87, 92, 91, 76, 66], gallium arsernide [69, 68], silicon carbide [2].

All the above cited papers refer to the space homogeneous case, however industrial applications require solutions in non homogeneous cases. Among electronic devices, Metal Oxide Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor (MOSFET) is the backbone of the modern integrated circuits. For the case in which the active area is made of traditional materials like, for example, silicon or gallium arsenide, a lot of analysis and simulations have been performed in order to optimize the design. Lately, graphene is getting a great attention on account of its peculiar features and, in particular, from the point of view of nano-electronics, for the high electrical conductivity. It is highly tempting trying to replace the traditional semiconductors with graphene in the active area of electronic devices such as the MOSFETs. The main reason is that industry requires smaller and smaller components for advanced integrated circuits. A Field Effect Transistor (FET) having the active area made of graphene is called Graphene Field Effect Transistor (GFET). In the hierarchy of electronic devices modeling the ground level is represented by the drift-diffusion equations, usually coupled with a Poisson equation for the electric potential. The mobility expressions are essential for the drift-diffusion equations to correctly predict the amount of current flowing through the device. A mobility model for highly doped monolayer graphene has been presented in [62], where the fitting curves have been obtained through numerical solutions of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation.

In this thesis we present original results extending the models introduced above. In particular, to quantify the inter-band effects, numerical solutions for the semiclassical Boltzmann equations in the homogeneous and suspended low doped case, have been published in the paper: A. Majorana, G. Nastasi, and V. Romano, "Simulation of Bipolar Charge Transport in Graphene by Using a Discontinuous Galerkin Method", Commun. Comput. Phys. 26.1 (2019), pp. 114–134.

The simulations have also been extended to the case of graphene on substrate and presented in the paper: M. Coco and G. Nastasi, "Simulation of bipolar charge transport in graphene on h-BN", COMPEL (2020), doi: 10.1108/COMPEL-08-2019-0311. Moreover a comparison in terms of current flow efficiency by means of DSMC can be found in M. Coco, A. Majorana, G. Nastasi, and V. Romano, "High-field mobility in graphene on substrate with a proper inclusion of the Pauli exclusion principle", Atti Accad. Pelorit. Pericol. Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Nat. 97.S1 (2019), A6.

An enhancement of the mobility model in [62] which includes the bipolar transport,

has been presented in: G. Nastasi and V. Romano, "Improved mobility models for charge transport in graphene", Commun. Appl. Ind. Math. 10.1 (2019), pp. 41–52.

Concerning the development of a drift-diffusion model for GFET, numerical simulations based on finite difference schemes adopting the mobility model of [33] have been obtained in G. Nastasi and V. Romano, "Simulation of graphene field effect tansistors", Proceedings of SCEE 2018, Mathematics in Industry, Springer (in press). A further improvement based on the mobility model of [81] have been proposed in the submitted paper: G. Nastasi and V. Romano, "A full coupled drift-diffusion-Poisson simulation of a GFET".

Part of this thesis has been written during some research stay in other institutions. A first topic, regarding the classical-quantum drift diffusion model of charge transport in graphene, has been investigated during two visiting periods at the Institut de Mathématiques de Toulouse, Université Toulouse III - Paul Sabatier, under the supervision of Prof. C. Negulescu, and one visiting period at the Dipartimento di Matematica e Informatica "Ulisse Dini", Università degli Studi di Firenze, under the supervision of Prof. Luigi Barletti. The results of this collaboration are in preprint form [8] and they are partially illustrated in this thesis. A second topic concerns the optimal control theory of charge transport in graphene. The preliminary results presented in this thesis have been developed during a visiting period at the Institut für Mathematik, Julius-Maximilians-Universität Würzburg, under the supervision of Prof. A. Borzì. During this period, we began our analysis about the Boltzmann equation with a study of an optimization problem involving the Keilson-Storer master equation, solved by a Monte Carlo approach. The collaboration has led to the preprint [11] not mentioned in this thesis in detail because it does not concern the charge transport in graphene.

Finally, we would like to mention two ongoing works. The first one regards the electron-electron interaction in the semiclassical Boltzmann model [28], the second one proposes a non homogeneous numerical solution of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation with the DG method to simulate the current in a GFET [79]. Both the works are still in a preprint version and they have been presented at the 26th International Congress on Transport Theory (ICTT-26), held in Paris in September 2019.

The plan of the thesis is as follows. In Chapter 1 we describe some basic aspects about charge transport in graphene and introduce in detail the physical models we will adopt. In Chapter 2 we describe all the numerical methods chosen to get our simulations. Different approaches have been adopted depending on the cases to treat. Chapter 3 is devoted to the bipolar charge transport in graphene, where both the contributions to the current due to electrons and holes and the inter-band transitions of carriers are taken into account [63, 27]. In Chapter 4 we focus first on the improvements of mobility models in suspended monolayer graphene [81] and then in the case

of graphene placed on a substrate [79]. Since a crucial parameter is the distance between the graphene layer and the impurities of the substrate, some simulations based on stochastic models have been performed by means of DSMC [24]. Finally a Graphene Field Effect Transistor (GFET) is simulated by solving the drift-diffusion equations adopting a mobility model based on experimental data [82] and the ones mentioned above based on the semiclassical Boltzmann equation [79]. Chapter 5 regards the classical-quantum drift diffusion model of charge transport in graphene. In Chapter 6 we present the optimal control theory of charge transport in graphene. Chapter 7 consists of two short parts regarding subjects still under investigation, the first one regarding the electron-electron interaction in the semiclassical Boltzmann model, the second one proposing numerical solution of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for a GFET by means of a DG approach.

## Chapter 1

# Charge transport in graphene

Low dimensional materials are widely investigated to reduce the size of new electron devices. One of the most prominent is graphene because of its singular electronic properties, such as the very high conductivity. The main idea is to adapt mathematical models already developed for Si and GaAs based electron devices to graphene ones. One of the most accurate is the semiclassical Boltzmann equations where quantum aspects are also taken into account. Since numerical solutions of the Boltzmann equations require a high computational effort, macrosopic models have been formulated such as drift-diffusion, energy-transport or hydrodynamical. They constitute a more useful tool to design, improve and optimize new graphene based electron devices.

In this chapter we present the physical properties of graphene and the mathematical models adopted to simulate the charge transport. For a more exhaustive discussion regarding the charge transport in low dimensional structures see [17]. In Section 1.1 we introduce some basic notions about solid state physics and in Section 1.2 we present the structure of graphene. As mathematical model we introduce the semiclassical Boltzmann equation, treated in Section 1.3, and the drift-diffusion model, outlined in Section 1.4.

#### **1.1** Solid state physics basic concepts

Solid state physics is the branch of physics that studies physical properties of solid matter resulting from the distribution of electrons in metals, semiconductors, and insulators. Solid materials are formed from high concentrated atoms interacting each other. These interactions produce the mechanical, thermal, electrical, magnetic and optical properties of solids. Crystals constitute a particular class of solids material formed by identical building blocks of atoms or group of atoms. Such periodic structure allows a more detailed mathematical description. However, for our purpose we concentrate on the conductivity property.

In this section we focus on the basic definitions in solid state physics and on electron transport in solids from the microscopic description to the statistical one. For further informations the reader is referred to some classical textbooks about solid state physics [4, 52, 110, 44].

#### **1.1.1** Crystal lattices

Solid state materials satisfy two more major properties: distances between atoms are small (about  $10^{-10}$ m) and equilibrium positions of atoms are fixed. Depending on the shape of equilibrium configurations, the solid has or has not a regular structure. In a crystal all the points related by specific translation vectors  $\mathbf{r}_n$  are equivalent. More in details, if

$$\mathbf{r}'=\mathbf{r}+\mathbf{r}_n,$$

then  $\mathbf{r}' \equiv \mathbf{r}$  and all physical quantities assume the same value both in  $\mathbf{r}$  and in  $\mathbf{r}'$ .

We define crystal lattice a countable subset *R* of  $\mathbb{R}^d$ , with d = 1, 2, 3, spanned by *d* independent vectors  $\mathbf{a}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{a}_d$ , that is

$$R = \left\{ \mathbf{a} \in \mathbb{R}^d \mid \mathbf{a} = n_1 \mathbf{a}_1 + \ldots + n_d \mathbf{a}_d, \quad n_1, \ldots, n_d \in \mathbb{Z} \right\}.$$
 (1.1)

Moreover the set  $\{a_1, ..., a_d\}$  is called basis of *R*, and the vectors  $a_i$  per i = 1, ..., d are called primitive vectors generating *R*.

We define primitive cell of *R* a subset  $\mathcal{D}_R$  of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  containing only one element of *R* (usually the origin) such that its translations covers  $\mathbb{R}^d$ .

We define unit cell the primitive cell defined only by minimal length vectors, that is explicitly

$$\mathcal{D} = \{\mathbf{x} = \alpha_1 \mathbf{a}_1 + \ldots + \alpha_d \mathbf{a}_d, \text{ with } \alpha_1, \ldots, \alpha_d \in [0, 1[\}.$$

We define Wigner-Seitz primitive cell the region  $D_{WS}$  around the origin whose points are nearer to the origin with respect to every other lattice point, that is

$$\mathcal{D}_{WS} = \left\{ \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d \mid |\mathbf{x}| \leq |\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{a}|, \, \forall \mathbf{a} \in R \right\}.$$

To better clarify the previous definition we consider the Figure 1.1.



FIGURE 1.1: Representation of the Wigner-Seitz primitive cell for a twodimensional crystal lattice (see [4]).

Crystal lattices are classified in relation of their translation properties. Let we consider a translation  $T_a : \mathbb{R}^d \to \mathbb{R}^d$  defined by

$$T_{\mathbf{a}}(\mathbf{x}) = \mathbf{x} + \mathbf{a}$$

Therefore we have that  $T_{\mathbf{a}}(R) = R$ ,  $\forall \mathbf{a} \in R$  and, on the other hand, a lattice is translation invariant if and only if it is translated with respect to an own element. It is possible to prove that there exists a finite number of types of translation lattices, called Bravais lattices. In one dimensional case there exists only one Bravais lattice, in two dimensions there are 5 and in three dimensions there exists 14 (see [4]).

Given a translation lattice *R* having basis  $\{a_1, ..., a_d\}$ , we define the reciprocal lattice *G* having basis  $\{b_1, ..., b_d\}$  where these vectors defined by

$$\mathbf{b}_i \cdot \mathbf{a}_j = 2\pi \delta_{ij},\tag{1.2}$$

with  $\delta_{ii}$  the Kronecker symbol.

We remark that  $\mathbf{b}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{b}_d$  are *d* vectors each of one is orthogonal to all the element of *R* basis except one. Therefore  $\{\mathbf{b}_1, \ldots, \mathbf{b}_d\}$  is a basis of  $\mathbb{R}^d$  and the set

$$G = \left\{ \mathbf{x} \in \mathbb{R}^d \mid \mathbf{x} = m_1 \mathbf{b}_1 + m_d \mathbf{b}_d, \text{ with } m_1, \dots, m_d \in \mathbb{Z} \right\}$$

define another crystal lattice. We remark that if *R* is a Bravais lattice then also *G* it is.

We define the first Brillouin zone the Wigner-Seitz primitive cell of the reciprocal lattice, that is

$$\mathcal{B} = \left\{ \mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{R}^3 \mid |\mathbf{k}| \le |\mathbf{k} + \mathbf{b}| \quad \forall \mathbf{b} \in G \right\}.$$
(1.3)

The center of the first Brillouin zone is called  $\Gamma$  point.

#### **1.1.2** Electrons and phonons

A free atom consists of a nucleus surrounded by closed shells of electrons and one or more valence electrons around them. The mass of the atom is assumed to be concentrated at its nucleus and the closed shells form a halo of charge around the core. The valence electrons move by effect of the electric field generated by the nucleus particles. If we bring the atoms together to make a crystalline lattice, the valence electrons move under the electric field generated by all the ions. The valence electrons are not bounded to their original atom but they can move in all the lattice and they are responsible for the electrical conduction.

Nuclei of atoms constituting the crystal lattice are not fixed, but they oscillate around their equilibrium positions. These oscillations propagate into the lattice as waves. The oscillation modes are called phonons, whose frequency is indicated by  $\omega$ . They can assume only discrete values of energy,

$$\varepsilon_n = (n+1/2)\hbar\omega, \qquad n = 0, 1, 2, \dots,$$
 (1.4)

where  $\hbar$  is the reduced Planck constant. If an electron interacts with a phonon a scattering occurs and its state changes. If it happens a transition from the state  $\varepsilon_n$  to  $\varepsilon_{n-1}$  then an absorption occurs, if there is a transition from  $\varepsilon_n$  to  $\varepsilon_{n+1}$  then there is an emission. Vibration modes in crystals are classified in two main classes: optical waves and acoustic waves.

In the Debye approximation, acoustic waves have a linear dispersion relation, that is

$$\hbar\omega_{ac}(|\mathbf{k}|) \approx c_s \hbar |\mathbf{k}|, \tag{1.5}$$

where  $c_s$  is the sound speed in the crystal. In the Einstein approximation, Optical waves have a constant dispersion relation, that is

$$\hbar\omega_{op}(|\mathbf{k}|) \approx \hbar\omega_{op}.\tag{1.6}$$

#### **1.1.3** Electron transport in solids

Let us suppose to have a system composed by *N* electrons. To determine the eigenstates of the system, we need to find a function  $\Psi$  of the coordinates  $\mathbf{x}_i$ , i = 1, 2, ..., N such that

$$\left\{\sum_{i}\frac{1}{2m}\mathbf{p}_{i}^{2}+\sum_{i}\mathcal{U}(\mathbf{x}_{i})+\sum_{i,j}\frac{e^{2}}{|\mathbf{x}_{i}-\mathbf{x}_{j}|}\right\}\Psi(\mathbf{x}_{1},\mathbf{x}_{2},\ldots,\mathbf{x}_{N})=\mathcal{E}\Psi(\mathbf{x}_{1},\mathbf{x}_{2},\ldots,\mathbf{x}_{N}),\quad(1.7)$$

being *m* the electron mass,  $\mathbf{p}_i$  the momentum of each electron and *e* the elementary charge. The momentum is related to the wave vector by  $\mathbf{p}_i = \hbar \mathbf{k}_i$ . In the left hand side, the first term represents the kinetic energy, the second one the potential energy due to the ions and the third one the interaction energy. In quantum mechanics the kinetic energy term can be written as an operator by means of

$$\frac{1}{2m}|\mathbf{p}_i|^2 \longrightarrow -\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla_i^2. \tag{1.8}$$

The full description of an electronic state requires also a knowledge of the spin of the electron. This properties classifies electrons in two classes: those that have spin 1/2 and those having spin -1/2.

The equation (1.7) is extremely complicated to solve, in particular for the presence of the interaction term. A first rough approximation consists to take into account only kinetic energy and neglect the other terms. This is called free electron model. In this way the system is described as a gas of free electrons. This model can be suitable for alkali metals in which there is only one valence electron outside the closed shell that behaves as free.

To have a deeper knowledge of the structure of solids it is necessary to consider also the potential energy in (1.7). By neglecting the interaction term we remark that the wave function of the system can be separate into factors, each corresponding to the coordinates of a single electron. This fact leads to the single Schrödinger equation

$$\left\{-\frac{\hbar^2}{2m}\nabla^2 + \mathcal{U}(\mathbf{x})\right\}\psi(\mathbf{x}) = \mathcal{E}\psi(\mathbf{x}).$$
(1.9)

In general no exact solutions are known but one must resort to numerical procedures. Since in a crystal ions are arranged in a periodic structure we can assume that the potential  $\mathcal{U}(\mathbf{x})$  is periodic, that is

$$\mathcal{U}(\mathbf{x} + \mathbf{T}) = \mathcal{U}(\mathbf{x}), \tag{1.10}$$

for all translation vectors **T**. Under the previous hypothesis, Bloch's theorem states that the eigenstates of the Hamiltonian appearing in (1.8), that we indicate by  $\mathcal{H}^0$  from now on, can be chosen to have the form of a plane wave times a function with the periodicity of the lattice, that is

$$\psi_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{x}) = e^{\imath\mathbf{k}\cdot\mathbf{x}}u_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{x}),$$

where

$$u_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{x}+\mathbf{T}) = u_{n,\mathbf{k}}(\mathbf{x}),$$

for all translation vectors **T**. For a proof of Bloch's theorem see [4]. The quantum number **k** characterizes the translation symmetry of the potential. Due to the periodicity, it can be thought as confined in the first Brillouin zone. If multiplied by  $\hbar$  it is called crystal momentum. The index *n* appears because given **k** there are many solution of the equation (1.8). This index varies discretely. In terms of eigenvalues we remark that the levels of an electron in a periodic potential are described by a family of continuous functions  $\mathcal{E}_n(\mathbf{k})$ , each one called band and all of them together constitute the electronic band structure of the solid. Moreover an electron of wavevector **k** belonging in an energy level labeled by *n* has a mean velocity given by

$$\mathbf{v}_n(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{\hbar} \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} \mathcal{E}_n(\mathbf{k}).$$

We can characterize insulators by the energy gap, that is the difference between the top of the highest filled bands and the bottom of the lowest empty bands. Let us sort the bands by increasing energies. At zero absolute temperature a solid with an energy gap is nonconducting. When the temperature is not zero there is a nonvanishing probability that some electrons will be thermally excited across the energy gap into the lowest unoccupied bands, which are called, in this context, the conduction bands, leaving behind unoccupied levels in the highest occupied bands, called valence bands. If the gap is much higher than  $k_BT$ , where  $k_B$  is the Boltzmann constant and T is the room temperature, the material is an insulator. If the energy gap is comparable with  $k_BT$ , the material is an intrinsic semiconductor. The energy of the topmost filled orbital at absolute zero is called Fermi energy and indicated by  $\varepsilon_F$ . The points in **k**-space where carriers have minimum energy are called valleys.

Now let we suppose to have a field of force with Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}'$  acting on electrons. The motion governed by the combined Hamiltonian  $\mathcal{H}^0$  and  $\mathcal{H}'$  satisfies the time-dependent Schrödinger equation

$$(\mathcal{H}' + \mathcal{H}^0)\psi(\mathbf{x}, t) = i\hbar \frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi(\mathbf{x}, t)$$
(1.11)

or equivalently (see [110])

$$\left\{\mathcal{H}' + \mathcal{E}(-i\nabla)\right\}\psi(\mathbf{x},t) = i\hbar\frac{\partial}{\partial t}\psi(\mathbf{x},t).$$
(1.12)

We remark that a wave-packet solution of (1.12) has exactly the same trajectory as

a particle obeying the equations derived from the appropriate classical Hamiltonian. The latter is obtained by replacing the operator  $-i\hbar\nabla$  by the classical momentum **p**,

$$\mathcal{H}(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{p}) = \mathcal{H}'(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{p}) + \mathcal{E}\left(\frac{\mathbf{p}}{\hbar}\right).$$
(1.13)

Let we assume that the external force is due to a space dependent electrostatic potential  $V(\mathbf{x})$ , than we have

$$\mathcal{H}'(\mathbf{x},\mathbf{p}) = -eV(\mathbf{x}),$$

being e the elementary charge in absolute value. Moreover, if we assume that  $\mathbf{p}$  is the crystal momentum we get the so called semiclassical approximation, leading to the following equations of motion

$$\dot{\mathbf{x}} = \mathbf{v}_n(\mathbf{k}), \qquad \dot{\mathbf{k}} = \frac{e}{\hbar} \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} V(\mathbf{x}).$$
 (1.14)

The above mentioned assumption is not properly physically justified. The interested reader is referred to [49] for example. Let us consider a gas of semiclassical electrons each one satisfying (1.14). From the Liouville evolution equation for the phase space distribution function, by adapting the well known procedure for rarefied gas, see [65], we get the semiclassical Vlasov equation

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v}(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E}(t, \mathbf{x}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f = 0, \qquad (1.15)$$

being  $\mathbf{E}(t, \mathbf{x}) = -\nabla_{\mathbf{x}} V(t, \mathbf{x})$  and where distribution function  $f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$  is defined in such a way that  $f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) d\mathbf{x} d\mathbf{k}$  indicates the number of particles with positions in the volume  $d\mathbf{x}$  around  $\mathbf{x}$  and wavevector in  $d\mathbf{k}$  around  $\mathbf{k}$ , at time t.

To incorporate in the equation the quantum effects of the semiconductor crystal lattice, such as electron-phonon, electron-substrate and electron-electron scatterings, we include on the right hand side a collision term Q(f), whose expression will be given in details in the next, leading to the semiclassical Boltzmann equation

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v}(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E}(t, \mathbf{x}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f = Q(f).$$
(1.16)

#### **1.1.4 Equilibrium distributions**

To describe a gas of identical particles in quantum terms, we must consider the statistical ensemble of systems formed by the entire gas. For a gas of bosons, there is the possibility to find any number of particles in the same quantum state. The average occupation number in a single-particle state with energy  $\varepsilon_i$  is given by the Bose-Einstein distribution

$$\overline{n}_{i} = \frac{1}{\exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon_{i} - \mu}{k_{B}T}\right) - 1},$$
(1.17)

where  $\mu$  is the chemical potential. If the particles are fermions, by the Pauli exclusion principle, we know that two particles cannot occupy the same state. The average occupation number in a single-particle state with energy  $\varepsilon_i$  is given by the Fermi–Dirac distribution

$$\overline{n}_i = \frac{1}{\exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon_i - \mu}{k_B T}\right) + 1}.$$
(1.18)

In this case the chemical potential  $\mu$  is also called Fermi level [44], indicated by  $\varepsilon_F$ .

#### **1.2** Graphene structure

The last years have witnessed a great interest in 2D-materials for their promising applications. The most investigated one is graphene which is considered as a potential new semiconductor material for future applications in nano-electronic [7, 19, 56, 73] and optoelectronic devices [109]. Graphene is a material having many interesting physical properties (see [19], [99], [38]). Electrons in graphene behave as relativistic massless particles (Dirac fermions). This fact furnishes many peculiar properties such as the quantum anomalous Hall effect and the absence of localization. Further graphene properties are the high electron mobility at room temperature (250 000 cm<sup>2</sup>/Vs), the elevated thermal conductivity (5000 Wm<sup>-1</sup>K<sup>-1</sup>) and the unique mechanical properties with a Young modulus of 1 TPa.

In order to have a complete setting it is fundamental to describe the crystal structure and the energy band of graphene.

Graphene is a single layer of carbon (C) atoms arranged in a two dimensional honeycomb lattice (see [38]). Graphene is the basic element for other materials deriving from graphite: it can be wrapped in fullerene (0D), rolled in carbon nanotube (1D) or piled in graphite (3D). Moreover another possible configuration is the graphene nanoribbon (GNR) consisting of a strip having a sufficiently small width such that electrons are confined in one direction.

Graphene is composed by carbon atoms. Carbon is a chemical element with 6 protons and 6 electrons, 2 core and 4 valence electrons. The electron configuration of carbon is given by 1*s* and 2*s* orbitals completely filled and two 2*p* orbitals containing one electron. In compact form the fundamental state of carbon is  $1s^2 2s^2 2p^1$ . In graphene each atom has a covalent bond with other two carbon atoms. Thus each atom has three hybrid orbitals  $sp^2$  staying on the same plane e forming angles of 120°. The fourth electron stays in a  $2p_z$  orbital, which axis is perpendicular with respect to the plane of the three others. It generates the electronic bands (see [19]).

#### **1.2.1** The honeycomb lattice

Graphene is described by a two dimensional honeycomb lattice in whose vertices are arranged the carbon atoms. The crystal structure and the electronic energy band have been first studied by [105] and then summarized by [19]. The honeycomb net is classified as a triangular Bravais lattice with a two-point basis [4]. In this way it can be considered as composed by two interpenetrating nonequivalent sublattices, usually indicated by *A* and *B*. The primitive vectors are

$$a_1 = \frac{a}{2}(3,\sqrt{3}), \qquad a_2 = \frac{a}{2}(3,-\sqrt{3}),$$
 (1.19)

where  $a \approx 1.42$ Å is the nearest neighbor distance. Since we have a two-point basis this is not the lattice constant, that is  $a\sqrt{3} \approx 2.46$ Å. Regarding the sublattice *A*, the nearest neighbors are located throw the vectors

$$\delta_1 = \frac{a}{2}(1,\sqrt{3}), \qquad \delta_2 = \frac{a}{2}(1,-\sqrt{3}), \qquad \delta_3 = -a(1,0)$$
 (1.20)

and, similarly, for sublattice B they are

$$\gamma_1 = -\frac{a}{2}(1,\sqrt{3}), \qquad \gamma_2 = \frac{a}{2}(-1,\sqrt{3}), \qquad \gamma_3 = a(1,0).$$
 (1.21)

In the Figure 1.2 the above mentioned properties are depicted, where the sublattices *A* and *B* are colored in yellow and red respectively and the unit cell is highlighted in blue. The primitive reciprocal vectors of are

$$\boldsymbol{b}_1 = \frac{2\pi}{3a}(1,\sqrt{3}), \qquad \boldsymbol{b}_2 = \frac{2\pi}{3a}(1,-\sqrt{3}).$$
 (1.22)

They define an hexagonal Brillouin zone, represented in Figure 1.3. Let we consider a reference frame whose origin is the  $\Gamma$  point, that is the center of the Brillouin zone. The vertices of the latter, indicated by  $K \in K'$  and called Dirac points, are located in

$$\mathbf{K} = \left(\frac{2\pi}{3a}, \frac{2\pi}{3\sqrt{3}a}\right), \qquad \mathbf{K}' = \left(\frac{2\pi}{3a}, -\frac{2\pi}{3\sqrt{3}a}\right). \tag{1.23}$$



FIGURE 1.2: Structure of graphene honeycomb lattice.



FIGURE 1.3: The Brillouin zone.

#### **1.2.2** The electronic band structure

The energy bands are derived from the tight-binding Hamiltonian for electrons in graphene, considering that electrons can hop to both nearest- and next-nearest-neighbor atoms. They have the form (see [19])

$$E_{\pm}(\mathbf{k}) = \pm \gamma_1 \sqrt{3 + f(\mathbf{k}) - \gamma_2 f(\mathbf{k})},$$
 (1.24)

with

$$f(\mathbf{k}) = 2\cos\left(\sqrt{3}k_ya\right) + 4\cos\left(\frac{\sqrt{3}}{2}k_ya\right)\cos\left(\frac{3}{2}k_xa\right),\qquad(1.25)$$

where  $\gamma_1 \approx 2.8 \text{ eV}$  is the nearest-neighbor hopping energy and  $\gamma_2 \approx 0.1 \text{ eV}$  is the next nearest-neighbor hopping energy. We remark that the coordinates of k are expressed with respect to the  $\Gamma$  point. In the Equation (1.24) the plus sign corresponds to the conduction band  $\pi^*$  and the minus sign refers to the valence band  $\pi$ . If we neglect the next nearest-neighbor hopping energy, that is we assume  $\gamma_2 = 0$ , the two bands appear to be symmetrical. In this case by simple calculation we can assert that the two energy bands touches at the Dirac points. It means that there is no energy gap in graphene. Moreover, by expanding the full band structure (1.24) close to K (or K') the dispersion relation reduces to

$$E_{\pm}(\mathbf{k}) \approx \pm \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}| + \mathcal{O}(|\mathbf{k}|^2), \qquad (1.26)$$

where  $v_F$  is the Fermi velocity, given by

$$v_F = \frac{3\gamma_1 a}{2\hbar},\tag{1.27}$$

with a value of  $v_F \approx 10^6$  m/s. Therefore we remark that the dispersion relation shape is conic near the Dirac points. A plot is shown in Figure 1.4.



FIGURE 1.4: Electronic dispersion in the honeycomb lattice. The full expression is reproduced on the left, the zoom in close the Dirac points in shown on the right.

#### **1.3** The semiclassical Boltzmann equation

The first kinetic equation for particle distribution function in dilute classical gases has been devised by [13]. To describe the electron transport in solids a variant, based on the assumption of particles obeying to the Fermi-Dirac distribution, has been proposed the first time by [102]. Thereafter, the semiclassical Boltzmann model has been refined by taking into account many effects.

In a semiclassical kinetic setting, the charge transport in graphene is described, in general, by four Boltzmann equations, one for electrons in the valence ( $\pi$ ) band and one for electrons in the conduction ( $\pi^*$ ) band, that in turn can belong to the *K* or *K'* valley. By assuming the *K* and *K'* valleys as equivalent, then we can consider only the two equations

$$\frac{\partial f_s}{\partial \mathbf{t}} + \mathbf{v}_s \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f_s - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_s = Q(f_s, f_{-s}) \quad (s = \pm 1), \qquad (1.28)$$

where  $f_s = f_s(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$  represents the distribution function of charge carriers in the conduction band (CB), for s = 1, or in the valence band (VB), for s = -1, at position  $\mathbf{x} \in U \subset \mathbb{R}^2$ , time *t* and wave-vector  $\mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{R}^2$ . We denote by  $\nabla_{\mathbf{x}}$  and  $\nabla_{\mathbf{k}}$  the gradients with respect to the position and wave vector, respectively. In the sequel, for simplifying the notation, we write also  $f_+$  and  $f_-$  to indicate the distributions of electrons in the conduction and valence bands.

The group velocity  $\mathbf{v}_s$  is related to the energy band  $\varepsilon_s$  by

$$\mathbf{v}_{s}=\frac{1}{\hbar}\,\nabla_{\mathbf{k}}\,\varepsilon_{s}\,.$$

As said, with a very good approximation, in [19], a linear dispersion relation holds for the energy bands  $\varepsilon_s$  around the Dirac points; so that, choosing the origin of the reference frame in the **k**-space coinciding with a Dirac point, we have  $\varepsilon_s = s \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|$ , where  $v_F$  is the (constant) Fermi velocity and  $\hbar$  the Planck constant divided by 2  $\pi$ . The elementary (positive) charge is denoted by *e*. The electric field  $\mathbf{E}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x})$  is related to the electrostatic potential  $\phi(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x})$  through

$$\mathbf{E} = -\nabla_{\mathbf{x}}\boldsymbol{\phi},\tag{1.29}$$

where  $\phi(t, \mathbf{x})$  might be external or recovered by coupling (1.28) with a Poisson equation. The right hand side of Eq. (1.28) is the collision term due to several kinds of scatterings. It can be thought as

$$Q(f_s, f_{-s}) = Q^{(el-ph)}(f_s, f_{-s}) + Q^{(el-sub)}(f_s, f_{-s}) + Q^{(el-el)}(f_s, f_{-s})$$

where  $Q^{(el-ph)}$  represents the interaction of electrons with acoustic, optical and *K* phonons;  $Q^{(el-sub)}$  describes the scatterings of electrons with optical phonons and impurities of a substrate where the graphene layer is placed on;  $Q^{(el-el)}$  represents the electron-electron interaction.

In the valence band, instead of electrons, it is possible to consider holes. If we indicate with  $\mathbf{k}_e$  the state of a missing electron in the VB and with  $\mathbf{k}_h$  and  $\varepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}_h)$  the state and the energy of the corresponding hole, they are related by the conditions [52, 44]

$$\mathbf{k}_h = -\mathbf{k}_e$$
,  $arepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}_h) = -arepsilon_-(\mathbf{k}_e)$ .

Removing the labels to avoid unnecessarily complicated notation, the dispersion relation for the energy of holes writes

$$\varepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|.$$

The distribution function of holes in the VB is defined by

$$f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = 1 - f_-(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k})$$

We close the description of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation by presenting a special case. Let we consider the ideal physical situation, depicted in Fig. 1.5, of a graphene sheet of length L and infinitely large with two parallel metallic contacts placed at the extremities of its length. If a fixed bias voltage  $V_b$  is applied then a linear electrostatic



FIGURE 1.5: Schematic representation of a suspended monolayer graphene with metallic contacts.

potential is generated between the two contacts and therefore the corresponding electric field reads

$$\mathbf{E}=-\frac{V_b}{L}\mathbf{u},$$

being  $\mathbf{u}$  the unit vector directed perpendicularly to the contacts. Since the electric field is constant, the dependence on  $\mathbf{x}$  disappears in the Boltzmann equation, which becomes

$$\frac{\partial f_s}{\partial t} - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_s = Q(f_s, f_{-s}) \quad (s = \pm 1), \qquad (1.30)$$

where now  $f_s = f_s(t, \mathbf{k})$  and we will refer to this situation as spatially homogeneous case.

About analytic results on the semiclassical Boltzmann equation space homogeneous solutions to the Cauchy problem have been obtained in [61], a result on global existence and uniqueness of smooth solutions in two dimensions and locally in three dimensions can be found in [78]. In [84] global existence and uniqueness of smooth solutions in any dimension for a system when the wave vector belongs to the bounded Brillouin zone has been shown. In [57] even the electric field is controlled and in [3] the collision term and the dependence of the energy band diagram is also taken into account.

#### **1.3.1** Electron-phonon interactions

Acoustic phonon scattering (ac) is intra-valley and intra-band. Optical phonon scattering is intra-valley and can be longitudinal optical (LO) and transversal optical (TO); it can be intra-band, that is leaves the electron in the same band, or inter-band pushing the electron from an initial band to the other one. Scattering with optical phonon of type *K* pushes electrons from a valley to a neighbor one (inter-valley scattering). Hence, the general form of  $Q^{el-ph}$  can be written as

$$Q^{(el-ph)}(f_{s}, f_{-s})(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = \sum_{s'} \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S_{s',s}^{(el-ph)}(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) f_{s'}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}') \left( 1 - f_{s}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) \right) d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S_{s,s'}^{(el-ph)}(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') f_{s}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) \left( 1 - f_{s'}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}') \right) d\mathbf{k}' \right]$$

where the total transition rate is given by the sum of the contributions of the several types of scatterings

$$S_{s',s}^{(el-ph)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) = \sum_{\nu} \left| G_{s',s}^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) \right|^2 \left[ \left( n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} + 1 \right) \delta \left( \varepsilon_s(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon_{s'}(\mathbf{k}') + \hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \right) + n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \, \delta \left( \varepsilon_s(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon_{s'}(\mathbf{k}') - \hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \right) \right]. \tag{1.31}$$

The index  $\nu$  labels the  $\nu$ th phonon mode,  $|G_{s',s}^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})|$  is the matrix element, which describes the scattering mechanism, due to phonons of type  $\nu$ , between electrons belonging to the band s' and electrons belonging to the band s. The symbol  $\delta$  denotes the Dirac distribution,  $\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}$  is the the  $\nu$ th phonon frequency,  $n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}$  is the Bose-Einstein distribution for the phonon of type  $\nu$ 

$$n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} = rac{1}{e^{\hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}/k_B T} - 1}$$
 ,

 $k_B$  is the Boltzmann constant and T is the graphene lattice temperature. We assume that phonons are at thermal equilibrium, then the lattice temperature will be kept constant. When, for a phonon  $\nu_*$ ,  $\hbar \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu_*)} \ll k_B T$ , then the scattering with the phonon  $\nu_*$  can be assumed elastic. In this case, we eliminate in Eq. (1.31) the term  $\hbar \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu_*)}$  inside the delta distribution and we use the approximation  $n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu_*)} + 1 \approx n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu_*)}$ .

Now we write explicitly the transition rates used in our simulations.

For acoustic phonons, usually one considers the elastic approximation, and

$$2n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(ac)} \left| G^{(ac)}(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) \right|^2 = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^2} \frac{\pi D_{ac}^2 k_B T}{2\hbar \sigma_m v_p^2} \left( 1 + \cos \vartheta_{\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}'} \right), \qquad (1.32)$$

where  $D_{ac}$  is the acoustic phonon coupling constant,  $v_p$  is the sound speed in graphene,  $\sigma_m$  the graphene areal density, and  $\vartheta_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'}$  is the convex angle between  $\mathbf{k}$  and  $\mathbf{k}'$ .

There are three relevant optical phonon scatterings: the longitudinal optical (LO), the transversal optical (TO) and the *K* phonons. The matrix elements are

$$\left|G^{(LO)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|^{2} + \left|G^{(TO)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|^{2} = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \frac{\pi D_{O}^{2}}{\sigma_{m} \omega_{O}}$$
(1.33)

$$\left|G^{(K)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|^{2} = \frac{1}{(2\pi)^{2}} \frac{2\pi D_{K}^{2}}{\sigma_{m} \omega_{K}} \left(1 - \cos \vartheta_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'}\right), \qquad (1.34)$$

where  $D_O$  is the optical phonon coupling constant,  $\omega_O$  the optical phonon frequency,  $D_K$  is the K-phonon coupling constant and  $\omega_K$  the K-phonon frequency. Physical parameters for the collision terms are summarized in Table 1.1.

$v_F$	10 <sup>8</sup> cm/s	$v_p$	$2 \times 10^6 \text{ cm/s}$
$\sigma_m$	$7.6  imes 10^{-8} \text{ g/cm}^2$	Dac	6.8 eV
$\hbar \omega_0$	164.6 meV	D <sub>O</sub>	10 <sup>9</sup> eV/cm
$\hbar \omega_K$	124 meV	$D_K$	$3.5  imes 10^8  \mathrm{eV/cm}$

TABLE 1.1: Physical parameters for the (el-ph) collision term.

#### **1.3.2** Electron-substrate interactions

Remote optical phonon scattering is intra-valley and can be longitudinal optical (LOsub) and transversal optical (TO-sub); it can be also intra-band or inter-band. Remote impurity scattering (imp) is intra-valley and intra-band. Regarding the electron substrate scatterings, the collision term  $Q^{(el-sub)}$  has the same form of  $Q^{(el-ph)}$  and the total transition rate (1.31) is given by

$$S_{s',s}^{(el-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) = S_{s',s}^{(O-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) + S_{s',s}^{(imp)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})$$
(1.35)

where

$$S_{s',s}^{(O-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) = \left| G^{(O-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) \right|^2 \left[ \left( n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(O-sub)} + 1 \right) \delta \left( \varepsilon_s(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon_{s'}(\mathbf{k}') + \hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(O-sub)} \right) + n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(O-sub)} \delta \left( \varepsilon_s(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon_{s'}(\mathbf{k}') - \hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(O-sub)} \right) \right],$$

being

$$\left|G^{(O-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|^{2} = \left|G^{(LO-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|^{2} + \left|G^{(TO-sub)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|^{2} = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \frac{\pi D_{O-sub}^{2}}{\sigma_{m} \omega_{O-sub}}.$$

Moreover, concerning  $S_{s',s}^{(imp)}$ , we assume that the remote impurities stay in a plane at distance *d* from the graphene sheet. The definition of the scattering rate for electron-impurity scattering is highly complex; so many approximate models are proposed. Following [43], we adopt the expression

$$S_{s',s}^{(imp)}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} \frac{n_i}{(2\pi)^2} \left| \frac{V_i(|\mathbf{k}-\mathbf{k}'|,d)}{\epsilon(|\mathbf{k}-\mathbf{k}'|)} \right|^2 \frac{(1+\cos\vartheta_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'})}{2} \delta\left(\varepsilon_s(\mathbf{k}')-\varepsilon_{s'}(\mathbf{k})\right),$$

where

a)  $n_i$  is the number of impurities per unit area.

b) 
$$V_i(|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|, d) = 2 \pi e^2 \frac{\exp(-d |\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|)}{\tilde{\kappa} |\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|}$$

- *d* is the location of the charged impurity measured from the graphene sheet

-  $\tilde{\kappa}$  is the effective dielectric constant, defined by  $4\pi\epsilon_0 (\kappa_{top} + \kappa_{bottom}) / 2$ , where  $\epsilon_0$  is the vacuum dielectric constant and  $\kappa_{top}$  and  $\kappa_{bottom}$  are the relative dielectric constants of the medium above and below the graphene layer.

c) 
$$\epsilon(|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|) = \begin{cases} 1 + \frac{q_s}{|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|} - \frac{\pi q_s}{8k_F} & \text{if } |\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'| < 2k_F \\ 1 + \frac{q_s}{|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|} - \frac{q_s \sqrt{|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|^2 - 4k_F^2}}{2|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|^2} - \frac{q_s}{4k_F} \operatorname{asin}\left(\frac{2k_F}{|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}'|}\right) & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

is the 2D finite temperature static random phase approximation (RPA) dielectric (screening) function appropriate for graphene;

- $q_s = \frac{4 e^2 k_F}{\tilde{\kappa} \hbar v_F}$  is the effective Thomas-Fermi wave-vector for graphene; it can be rewritten in terms of the dimensionless Wigner-Seitz radius  $r_S$  as  $q_s = 4r_S k_F$ ;
- $k_F = \frac{\varepsilon_F}{\hbar v_F}$  is the Fermi wave-vector. We remark that if  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  the dielectric function is not defined than according to [31] we adopt the approximate expression  $k_F = \sqrt{\frac{4\pi n}{g_s g_v}}$ , being *n* the 2D carrier density,  $g_s = 2$  and  $g_v = 2$  the spin and valley degeneracy. Hence the adopted threshold value in terms of Fermi level where the two expression switches is  $|\varepsilon_F| = 0.04$  eV.

We remark that in (1.35), since the scattering is elastic and due to the presence of the delta function the only admissible cases are given by s = s'. The physical parameters adopted in our simulations are summarized in Table 1.2 and regard the silicon dioxide (SiO<sub>2</sub>) and the hexagonal boron nitride (h-BN).

	SiO <sub>2</sub>	h-BN
ħω <sub>op-ac</sub>	55 meV	200 meV
$D_f$	$5.14 \times 10^7 \text{ eV/cm}$	$1.29 \times 10^9 \text{ eV/cm}$
n <sub>i</sub>	$2.5 \times 10^{11} \text{ cm}^{-2}$	$2.5 \times 10^{10} \text{ cm}^{-2}$
$\kappa_{bottom}$	3.9	3

TABLE 1.2: Physical parameters for the (el-sub) collision term.

#### **1.3.3** Electron-electron interaction

The collision term including electron-electron interactions reads (see [101, 1]):

$$\begin{aligned} Q^{(el-el)}(f_s, f_{-s}) &= \sum_{s'} \sum_{\mathbf{k}_1', \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}_2'} \left[ f_{s'}(\mathbf{k}_1') f_{s'}(\mathbf{k}_2') s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_1', \mathbf{k}_2', \mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2) (1 - f_s(\mathbf{k}_1)) (1 - f_s(\mathbf{k}_2)) + \right. \\ &\left. - f_s(\mathbf{k}_1) f_s(\mathbf{k}_2) s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}_1', \mathbf{k}_2') (1 - f_{s'}(\mathbf{k}_1')) (1 - f_{s'}(\mathbf{k}_2')) \right], \end{aligned}$$

where the only dependence on **k** is written to avoid an annoying notation.  $s_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}')$  is the transition rate from the state **k** to **k**' due to the interaction with the  $\alpha$ th phonon branch while  $s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}'_1, \mathbf{k}'_2)$  is the transition rate among the states  $\mathbf{k}_1 \rightarrow \mathbf{k}'_1 \in \mathbf{k}_2 \rightarrow \mathbf{k}'_2$ .

Following [55], the transition rate  $s_{ee}$ , obtained by means of the Fermi golden rule, is given by

$$s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}_1', \mathbf{k}_2') = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} |M|^2 \delta(\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_1')) + \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_2')) - \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_1)) - \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_2))),$$

where the dispersion relation around the Dirac points of the first Brillouin zone is assumed to be  $\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|$ . The generic element of the interaction matrix, is

$$|M|^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ |V(q)|^{2} + |V(q')|^{2} - V(q)V(q') \right],$$

with

$$V(q) = \frac{2\pi e^2}{\epsilon(q)qA} \frac{1 + \cos(\phi_{\mathbf{k}_1,\mathbf{k}_1'})}{2} \frac{1 + \cos(\phi_{\mathbf{k}_2,\mathbf{k}_2'})}{2}$$

where  $q = |\mathbf{k}_1 - \mathbf{k}'_1|$ . In the above expressions  $\phi_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'}$  indicates the angle between  $\mathbf{k}$  and  $\mathbf{k}'$ . For further details see [36], [93] e [14].

Under the hypothesis of *random-phase approximation* (valid for density  $n \ge 10^{12} cm^{-2}$ ), the dielectric function  $\epsilon(q)$  is given by ([34]):

$$\epsilon(q) = 1 + v_c(q)\Pi(q),$$

where  $v_c(q) = 2\pi e^2 / \kappa q$ , with  $\kappa$  (background lattice dielectric constant) which satisfies the relation  $r_s = \frac{e^2}{\kappa \gamma} \sqrt{\frac{4}{g_s g_v}}$ , Here  $\gamma = \hbar v_F$ , where  $g_s$  and  $g_v$  are the spin and valley degeneracy, and  $r_s$  a dimensionless constant (the Wigner-Seitz radius). If we introduce the function  $\widetilde{\Pi}(q) = \widetilde{\Pi}^-(q) + \widetilde{\Pi}^+(q)$ , with

$$\widetilde{\Pi}^-(q) = \frac{\pi q}{8k_F}$$

and

$$\widetilde{\Pi}^{+}(q) = \begin{cases} 1 - \frac{\pi q}{8k_F} & \text{se } q < 2k_F \\ 1 - \frac{\sqrt{q^2 - 4k_F^2}}{2q} - \frac{q}{4k_F} \arcsin\left(\frac{2k_F}{q}\right) & \text{altrimenti} \end{cases},$$

where  $k_F = \sqrt{4\pi n/g_s g_v}$ , *n* being the electron density, one has  $\Pi(q) = D(E_F) \widetilde{\Pi}(q)$ .  $D(\varepsilon) = \frac{g_v g_s |\varepsilon|}{2\pi\gamma^2}$  is the density of state. A more detailed discussion about the physical aspects can be found in [19] e [31].

#### **1.4** The drift-diffusion-Poisson model

The resolution of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation requires a huge computational effort. For that reason macroscopic models have been formulate. For graphene a hydrodynamical model based on the maximum entropy principle (MEP) has been formulated in [18] using a set of field variables which proved to be successful for traditional

semiconductors as silicon [69, 88, 87, 92, 91, 76, 66], gallium arsernide [69, 68], silicon carbide [2].

The drift-diffusion equations constitute a very popular model to describe semiconductor devices. The success of such a model is due to its practically use in engineering to design electronic devices. The drift-diffusion equations were first derived by van Roosbroeck in 1950 [90]. A derivation using a simple collision operator can be found in [49], while in [83] there was presented a rigorous derivation employing low-density operator. A result on existence and uniqueness of transient solutions can be found in [48]. In this section we describe the basics of the drift-diffusion model for graphene based electron devices.

#### **1.4.1** The drift-diffusion equation

The bipolar drift-diffusion model for charge transport in graphene in the 1D case reads

$$\frac{\partial n}{\partial t} - \frac{1}{e} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \mu_n k_B T_L \frac{\partial n}{\partial x} - en\mu_n \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} \right) = -R + G,$$

$$\frac{\partial p}{\partial t} + \frac{1}{e} \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( -\mu_p k_B T_L \frac{\partial p}{\partial x} - ep\mu_p \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} \right) = -R + G,$$
(1.36)

where n(t, x), p(t, x) are the graphene electron density and hole density respectively, *e* is the positive elementary charge,  $k_B$  is the Boltzmann constant,  $T_L$  is the lattice temperature (kept constant),  $\mu_n(x)$  and  $\mu_p(x)$  are the mobility models for electrons and holes respectively,  $\phi(x, y)$  is the electric potential and *R* and *G* are the recombination and generation terms respectively.

The crucial issue is to devise appropriate models for the mobilities and the recombination-generation terms. A mobility model based on experimental data is presented in [33], while a new one based on numerical solutions of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation has been introduced in [62]. In [81] an improvement due to the bipolar charge transport including inter-band scatterings is presented. Finally in [79] the effects of the substrate where graphene is placed on are taken into account.

Usually the characteristic times of the recombination-generation terms are much longer than the typical evolution times. Moreover, for a Fermi energy greater than 0.2 eV, R - G is essentially negligible because the Pauli exclusion principle prevents the formation of electron-hole couples. For a Fermi energy less than -0.2 eV practically there are not electrons around the Dirac point and again R - G is essentially negligible [63].
#### **1.4.2** The Poisson equation for the electric potential

In general the electric potential is coupled with the drift-diffusion equations by a 2D Poisson equation

$$\nabla \cdot (\epsilon \nabla \phi) = h(x, y), \tag{1.37}$$

where

$$h(x,y) = \begin{cases} e(n(x) - p(x))/t_{gr} & \text{if } y = y_{gr} \\ 0 & \text{if } y \neq y_{gr} \end{cases}$$

being  $y_{gr}$  the *y*-coordinate of the graphene sheet,  $t_{gr}$  the thickness of the graphene layer and  $\epsilon$  is given by

$$\epsilon(x,y) = \begin{cases} \epsilon_{gr} & \text{if } y = y_{gr} \\ \epsilon_{ox} & \text{if } y \neq y_{gr} \end{cases}$$

where  $\epsilon_{gr}$  and  $\epsilon_{ox}$  are the dielectric constants of the graphene and oxide respectively.

The geometry of the problem depends on the particular device is taking into account. More details will be furnished in Chapter 4, where numerical simulation of a graphene based electron device will be showed.

### Chapter 2

# Numerical methods

A reasonable and physically accurate model for charge transport is based on semiclassical Boltzmann equations (quantum effects have also been included in the literature, e.g. see [6, 74]). Usually, the available solutions have been obtained by direct Monte Carlo simulations, e.g. a new Direct Simulation Monte Carlo (DSMC) procedure has been devised in [89, 25, 64] in order to properly take into account the Pauli exclusion principle. Direct solutions of the electron transport equations with finite difference methods have been obtained in [56] while a Discontinuous Galerkin (DG) method has been used in [89, 26, 62]. See [22, 21] for application of the DG method to traditional semiconductors, while numerical schemes for the Wigner equation can be found in [77].

On the other hand macroscopic models, such as drift-diffusion, have been formulated and frequently adopted in electronic engineering to simulate electron devices. A drift-diffusion model for graphene based electronics has been outlined in the previous chapter. To numerically solve it we adopt a strategy based on the Scharfetter-Gummel [94] scheme suitably adapted to the case under consideration. It belongs in the class of finite difference methods and furnishes a second order approximation in space and first order in time. For further details see [96].

This chapter is structured as follows: in Section 2.1 we devise the DG approach and in Section 2.2 we introduce the DSMC method both adopted for the solution of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation, in Section 2.3 we outline the finite difference approach for the numerical solution of the drift-diffusion system coupled with the Poisson equation.

# 2.1 The Discontinuous Galerkin method for treatment of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation

Discontinuous Galerkin (DG) methods are a class of finite element methods in which discontinuous basis functions, which are usually chosen as piecewise polynomials, are

used. Due to the above mentioned discontinuity, these methods presents many advantages: they can be used for arbitrary decomposition, in each element the polynomial degree can be chosen independent of that in the neighbors, to get the accuracy of the scheme elements only communicate with immediate neighbors [98].

The first DG method was introduced in 1973 to numerically solve the neutron transport equation [86]. A very important development consisted to get a general method to solve non-linear time-dependent problems using high order Runge–Kutta time discretizations and DG discretization in space with exact or approximate Riemann solvers as interface fluxes [23].

To get direct solutions of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation DG methods have been adopted by the applications to conventional semiconductors, like silicon [22, 21]. Recently this approach was extended to graphene to obtain numerical solutions of the spatially homogeneous Boltzmann equation for electrons in n-doped graphene both suspended [89] and on a substrate [25, 64]. Here a further extension to the bipolar case, contemplating intrinsic or low-doped situations, has been outlined first for suspended graphene [63] and also when it is placed on an oxide substrate [27]. In this section we are going to describe the DG method for the spatially homogeneous case (1.30).

#### 2.1.1 Numerical discretization

Let we consider the bipolar semiclassical Boltzmann equation in the spatially homogeneous case,

$$\frac{\partial f_s}{\partial \mathbf{t}} - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_s = Q(f_s, f_{-s}) \quad (s = \pm 1), \qquad (2.1)$$

where  $f_s = f_s(t, \mathbf{k})$  represents the distribution function of charge carriers in the conduction band (CB), for s = 1, or in the valence band (VB), for s = -1, at time t and wave-vector  $\mathbf{k} \in \mathbb{R}^2$ .

Since we expect an exponential decay of  $f_+$  and  $1 - f_-$ , as  $|\mathbf{k}| \to +\infty$ , it is reasonable to choose a compact domain  $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ , such that  $f_+(t, \mathbf{k}) \approx 0$  and  $1 - f_-(t, \mathbf{k}) \approx 0$ , for every  $\mathbf{k} \notin \Omega$ , and for every  $\mathbf{x}$  and t > 0.

Now we introduce a finite decomposition  $\{C_{\alpha} : \alpha = 1, 2, ..., N\}$  of the domain  $\Omega$ , with the  $C_{\alpha}$ 's open sets such that

We assume a constant approximation for each distribution function  $f_s$  in every cell  $C_{\alpha}$ . If we denote by  $\chi_{\alpha}$  the characteristic function relative to the cell  $C_{\alpha}$ , then

$$f_s(\mathbf{t}\mathbf{k}) \approx f_s^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}), \, \forall \, \mathbf{k} \in C_{\alpha} \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad f_s(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k}) \approx \sum_{\alpha=1}^N f_s^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \, \chi_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}), \, \forall \, \mathbf{k} \in \bigcup_{\alpha=1}^N C_{\alpha}$$

A set of partial differential equations is now derived from the Boltzmann equations (1.28). The new unknowns are the  $f_s^{\alpha}(t)$ 's instead of the distribution functions  $f_s(t, \mathbf{k})$ . Formally integrating Eq. (1.28) over each cell  $C_{\alpha}$ , we obtain

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial f_s}{\partial \mathbf{t}} \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_s \, d\mathbf{k} = \int_{C_{\alpha}} Q(f_s, f_{-s}) \, d\mathbf{k} \,. \tag{2.2}$$

#### 2.1.2 Numerical flux

The first integral of Eq. (2.2) can be approximated easily; in fact we have

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial f_s}{\partial t}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \operatorname{meas}(C_{\alpha}) \, \frac{\partial f_s^{\alpha}}{\partial t}(\mathbf{t})$$

where meas( $C_{\alpha}$ ) is the measure (area) of the cell  $C_{\alpha}$ .

The integral involving the electric field is transformed by using the Gauss theorem,

$$-\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\int_{C_{\alpha}}\nabla_{\mathbf{k}}f_{s}\,d\mathbf{k}=-\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\int_{\partial C_{\alpha}}f_{s}\mathbf{n}\,d\sigma$$

Since the approximation of  $f_s$  is not defined on the boundary of the cells, we must introduce a numerical flux, that furnishes reasonable values of  $f_s$  on every  $\partial C_{\alpha}$ , depending on the values of the approximation of  $f_s$  in the nearest neighbors of the cell  $C_{\alpha}$  and on the sign of  $\mathbf{E} \cdot \mathbf{n}$ . We have used a reconstruction of the fluxes based on a Min-Mod slope limiter, as in [25].

The numerical flux used is the *Min-Mod slope limiter*. The following is a description in a 1D case. We want to approximate the function g(z) at the grid vertex  $z_{n+\frac{1}{2}}$ , known the averages of the cells centered at  $z_{n-1}$ ,  $z_n$ ,  $z_{n+1}$  and  $z_{n+2}$ . Fixed a wind velocity *a* 



FIGURE 2.1: Stencil of the Min-Mod flux limiter in the 1D case.

and a spatial step  $\Delta z$ , the value of  $g_{n+\frac{1}{2}}$  is

$$g_{n+\frac{1}{2}} \approx \begin{cases} g_n + \frac{\Delta z}{2}g'_n & \text{if } a > 0\\ g_{n+1} + \frac{\Delta z}{2}g'_{n+1} & \text{if } a < 0 \end{cases}$$

where, for a > 0 (by instance), we have

$$g'_n \approx \begin{cases} \min\{|d_-|, |d_+|\} \operatorname{sgn}(d_-) & \text{if } d_-d_+ > 0\\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

being

$$d_- = \frac{g_n - g_{n-1}}{\Delta z}$$
,  $d_+ = \frac{g_{n+1} - g_n}{\Delta z}$ .

For a < 0 a similar formula holds. This choice assures the second order in space [41].

We remark that the spatial gradient  $\nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f_s(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$  of (1.28) can be discretized in the same way as the drift one. In this case the discretization depends on the geometry of the spatial domain and boundary conditions (see for instance [22, 21]). Since in this paper we consider only space homogeneous solutions, the details are skipped.

#### 2.1.3 Collision term

The treatment of the term arising from the collision operator is straightforward. If  $\mathbf{k} \in C_{\alpha}$ , then we have

$$\begin{split} Q(f_{s},f_{-s}) &= \sum_{s'} \left[ \left(1-f_{s}(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k})\right) \int S_{s',s}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) f_{s'}(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &-f_{s}(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k}) \int S_{s,s'}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \left(1-f_{s'}(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k}')\right) d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &\approx \sum_{s'} \sum_{\beta=1}^{N} \left[ \left(1-f_{s}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t})\right) \int_{C_{\beta}} S_{s',s}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) f_{s'}(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &-f_{s}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \int_{C_{\beta}} S_{s,s'}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \left(1-f_{s'}(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{k}')\right) d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &\approx \sum_{s'} \sum_{\beta=1}^{N} \left[ \left(1-f_{s}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t})\right) f_{s'}^{\beta}(\mathbf{t}) \int_{C_{\beta}} S_{s',s}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &-f_{s}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \left(1-f_{s'}^{\beta}(\mathbf{t})\right) \int_{C_{\beta}} S_{s,s'}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \right]. \end{split}$$

So, defining

$$A_{s,s'}^{\alpha,\beta} = \int_{C_{\alpha}} \left[ \int_{C_{\beta}} S_{s,s'}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] d\mathbf{k} \,, \tag{2.3}$$

it is immediate to verify that

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} Q(f_{s}, f_{-s}) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \sum_{s'} \sum_{\beta=1}^{N} \Big[ A_{s',s}^{\beta,\alpha} \left( 1 - f_{s}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \right) f_{s'}^{\beta}(\mathbf{t}) - A_{s,s'}^{\alpha,\beta} f_{s}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \left( 1 - f_{s'}^{\beta}(\mathbf{t}) \right) \Big]. \tag{2.4}$$

In order to complete the numerical treatment of the Boltzmann equation it is necessary to specify the numerical domain in the **k**-space. We choose the circle  $|\mathbf{k}| \le k_{max}$ , where  $k_{max}$  is a fixed maximum value such that  $f_+$  and  $1 - f_-$  are negligible for all **k** such that  $|\mathbf{k}| > k_{max}$ . The parameter  $k_{max}$  is checked a posteriori by means of numerical experiments.

We use modified polar coordinates by setting  $\mathbf{k} = \sqrt{p} (\cos \vartheta, \sin \vartheta)$ , and we introduce a regular decomposition (see Fig. 2.2). Hence the cell  $C_{\alpha}$  is defined by the inequalities

$$0 \leq p_{\alpha} and  $0 \leq \vartheta_{\alpha} < \vartheta < \vartheta_{\alpha} + \Delta \vartheta \leq 2\pi$ ,$$

where  $\Delta p$  and  $\Delta \vartheta$  are constant for every cell  $C_{\alpha}$ .



FIGURE 2.2: Grid in polar coordinates used for the discretization of the k-domain.

The use of the variable  $\sqrt{p}$  instead of the modulus of **k** is aimed to having integrable parameters arising from the force term of the Boltzmann equation. Now, one can obtain the explicit expression of the numerical parameters  $A_{s,s'}^{\alpha,\beta}$ . Since the transition matrix

elements  $\left|G_{s,s'}^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')\right|$  depend only on the convex angle between  $\mathbf{k}$  and  $\mathbf{k}'$ , we can write

$$A_{s,s'}^{\alpha,\beta} = \frac{1}{4} \sum_{\nu} \Gamma_{s,s'}^{(\nu)}(\alpha,\beta) \int_{p_{\alpha}}^{p_{\alpha}+\Delta p} \int_{p_{\beta}}^{p_{\beta}+\Delta p} \left[ \left( n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}+1 \right) \delta \left( s' \hbar v_F \sqrt{p'} - s \hbar v_F \sqrt{p} + \hbar \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \right) + n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \delta \left( s' \hbar v_F \sqrt{p'} - s \hbar v_F \sqrt{p} - \hbar \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \right) \right] dp' dp, \quad (2.5)$$

where

$$\Gamma_{s,s'}^{(\nu)}(\alpha,\beta) = \int_{\vartheta_{\alpha}}^{\vartheta_{\alpha}+\Delta\vartheta} \int_{\vartheta_{\beta}}^{\vartheta_{\beta}+\Delta\vartheta} \left| G_{s,s'}^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \right|^2 d\vartheta' \, d\vartheta \,.$$
(2.6)

The integrals in Eq. (2.6) are elementary. The integrals in Eq. (2.5) can be solved analytically, taking into account that

$$\begin{split} I(\alpha,\beta,s,s',\pm\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}) &= \frac{1}{4} \int_{p_{\alpha}}^{p_{\alpha}+\Delta p} \int_{p_{\beta}}^{p_{\beta}+\Delta p} \delta\left(s'\hbar v_{F}\sqrt{p'}-s\hbar v_{F}\sqrt{p}\pm\hbar\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}\right) dp' dp \\ &= \frac{1}{|s'|\hbar v_{F}} \int_{\sqrt{p_{\alpha}}}^{\sqrt{p_{\alpha}+\Delta p}} \int_{\sqrt{p_{\beta}}}^{\sqrt{p_{\beta}+\Delta p}} \delta\left(r'-\frac{s}{s'}r\pm\frac{\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}}{s'v_{F}}\right) rr' dr' dr \\ &= \frac{1}{\hbar v_{F}} \int_{\sqrt{p_{\alpha}}}^{\sqrt{p_{\alpha}+\Delta p}} \left[\int_{\mathbb{R}} \chi_{\left[\sqrt{p_{\beta}},\sqrt{p_{\beta}+\Delta p}\right]}(r') \delta\left(r'-\frac{s}{s'}r\pm\frac{\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}}{s'v_{F}}\right) r' dr'\right] r dr \\ &= \frac{1}{\hbar v_{F}} \int_{\sqrt{p_{\alpha}}}^{\sqrt{p_{\alpha}+\Delta p}} \left(\frac{s}{s'}r\mp\frac{\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}}{s'v_{F}}\right) \chi_{\left[\sqrt{p_{\beta}},\sqrt{p_{\beta}+\Delta p}\right]}\left(\frac{s}{s'}r\mp\frac{\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}}{s'v_{F}}\right) r dr , \end{split}$$

where  $\chi_{\left[\sqrt{p_{\beta}},\sqrt{p_{\beta}+\Delta p}\right]}$  is the characteristic function in the interval  $\left[\sqrt{p_{\beta}},\sqrt{p_{\beta}+\Delta p}\right]$ . Now, we define the set

$$\left\{r \in \mathbb{R} \text{ such that } \sqrt{p_{\alpha}} \leq r \leq \sqrt{p_{\alpha} + \Delta p} \text{ and } \sqrt{p_{\beta}} \leq \frac{s}{s'} r \mp \frac{\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}}{s' v_{F}} \leq \sqrt{p_{\beta} + \Delta p} \right\},$$

which is the empty set or an interval [a, b]. In the first case the integral vanishes, and in the last case, we have

$$I(\alpha,\beta,s,s',\pm\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)})=\frac{1}{\hbar v_F}\int_a^b\left(\frac{s}{s'}r^2\mp\frac{\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}}{s' v_F}r\right)dr,$$

that is an elementary integral. The integrals involving the electric field are derived by means of the same technique used in [25].

#### 2.1.4 Macroscopic quantities

We observe that considering the distribution  $f_h$  of holes in the VB instead of the one of electrons, one gets that also  $f_h \approx 0$  for all  $\mathbf{k} \notin \Omega$ , similarly to  $f_+$ , and this helps the numerical approach that we use for the integration of the transport equations.

From the approximation of the distribution functions, the average values of density, velocity and energy are reconstructed as follows

$$\begin{split} \rho_{e}(\mathbf{t}) &:= \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int f_{+}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} \operatorname{meas}(C_{\alpha}) f_{+}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \,, \\ &< \mathbf{v}_{e} > (\mathbf{t}) := \frac{1}{\rho_{e}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int f_{+}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \, \mathbf{v}_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &\approx \frac{1}{\rho_{e}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} \left[ \int_{C_{\alpha}} \mathbf{v}_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \right] f_{+}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \,, \\ &< \varepsilon_{e} > (\mathbf{t}) := \frac{1}{\rho_{e}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int f_{+}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \, \varepsilon_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &\approx \frac{1}{\rho_{e}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} \left[ \int_{C_{\alpha}} \varepsilon_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \right] f_{+}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t}) \,, \\ \rho_{h}(\mathbf{t}) &:= \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int (1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, -\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} \operatorname{meas}(C_{\alpha}) \left(1 - f_{-}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t})\right) \,, \\ &< \mathbf{v}_{h} > (\mathbf{t}) := \frac{1}{\rho_{h}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int f_{h}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \, \mathbf{v}_{h}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &= \frac{1}{\rho_{h}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int (1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, -\mathbf{k})) \, \mathbf{v}_{h}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &= \frac{1}{\rho_{h}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int (1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, -\mathbf{k})) \, \mathbf{v}_{h}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &= \frac{1}{\rho_{h}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int (1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, -\mathbf{k})) \, \mathbf{v}_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &\approx -\frac{1}{\rho_{h}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} \left[ \int_{C_{\alpha}} \mathbf{v}_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \right] \left(1 - f_{-}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t})\right) \,, \\ &< \varepsilon_{h} > (\mathbf{t}) := \frac{1}{\rho_{h}(\mathbf{t})} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} \left[ \int_{C_{\alpha}} \varepsilon_{+}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \right] \left(1 - f_{-}^{\alpha}(\mathbf{t})\right) \,. \end{split}$$

The above integrals are easily evaluated by taking into account that

$$\begin{aligned} &\operatorname{meas}(C_{\alpha}) = \frac{1}{2} \,\Delta p \,\Delta \vartheta, \\ &\int_{C_{\alpha}} \mathbf{v}_{s} \,d\mathbf{k} = s \,v_{F} \,\Delta p \left( \cos\left(\vartheta + \frac{\Delta \vartheta}{2}\right) \sin\frac{\Delta \vartheta}{2} , \sin\left(\vartheta + \frac{\Delta \vartheta}{2}\right) \sin\frac{\Delta \vartheta}{2} \right), \\ &\int_{C_{\alpha}} \,\varepsilon_{s}(\mathbf{k}) \,d\mathbf{k} = \frac{1}{3} \,s \,v_{F} \,\hbar \,\Delta \vartheta \left[ \sqrt{(p_{\alpha} + \Delta p)^{3}} - \sqrt{(p_{\alpha})^{3}} \right]. \end{aligned}$$

Regarding the current density **J**, it is given by the sum of the contribution from electrons in the CB and holes in the VB

$$\mathbf{J}=\mathbf{J}_e+\mathbf{J}_h.$$

The term  $\mathbf{J}_e$  is given by  $-e\rho_e < \mathbf{v}_e >$  while

$$\mathbf{J}_{h} = e \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int (1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, -\mathbf{k})) \, \mathbf{v}_{h}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} = -e \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int (1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k})) \, \mathbf{v}_{h}(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}.$$

# 2.2 The Direct Simulation Monte Carlo approach to numerically solve the semiclassical Boltzmann equation

To numerically solve the Boltzmann equation an important role is played by stochastic simulations. Monte Carlo methods identify a group of techniques using random variables, artificially generated by a computer, to solve mathematical problems. The name Monte Carlo appeared the first time in a paper written by N.C. Metropolis and S. Ulam in 1949 [71]. Direct Simulation Monte Carlo method is referred to a numerical probabilistic Monte Carlo technique to model rarefied gas flows. It was introduced the first time by G.A. Bird in 1970 [12]. Thirty years later it was proved that DSMC converges to the solution of the Boltzmann equation [104]. About the charge transport, DSMC simulates the dynamics of charge carriers inside the crystal. The approach is described in [46, 44].

A crucial point is the correct inclusion of the Pauli Exclusion Principle (PEP). The approach proposed in [60] allows an occupation number greater than one with an evident violation of PEP. About the simulation of charge transport in graphene, in [89] a new approach is employed. It predicts occupation numbers consistent with PEP and therefore is physically more accurate. Moreover, in presence of an oxide substrate where graphene is placed on, scatterings with remote impurities are treated in [25] and [24]. Furthermore, thermal effects are also taken into account in [26, 30].

In this section we are going to describe the adopted DSMC algorithm for the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for electrons in CB where electron-phonon and electronsubstrate interactions are taken into account.

#### 2.2.1 Numerical settings

The **k**-space is approximated by the set  $[-k_{x max}, k_{x max}] \times [-k_{y max}, k_{y max}]$  with  $k_{x max}$  and  $k_{y max}$  such that the number of electrons with a wave-vector **k** outside such a set is practically negligible. The **k**-space is partitioned into a uniform rectangular grid. We shall denote by  $C_{ij}$  the generic cell of the grid centered at the **k**<sub>ij</sub> wave-vector.

The distribution function is approximated with a piecewise constant function in each cell. At time t = 0 the  $n_P$  particles used for the simulation are distributed in each cell according to the equilibrium Fermi-Dirac distribution.

The maximum number  $n_{ij}^*$  of simulated particles accommodated in each cell is easily evaluated (see [60]). Let  $N_{ij}$  be the number of real particles in the cell  $C_{ij}$  and let  $n_{ij}$ be the number of simulated particles in the same cell. Let A be the area of the sample and let N be the number of real particles in the sample,  $N = \rho A$ . By observing that  $N/n_P$  is the statistical weight of each particle entering the simulation and taking into account the condition  $0 \le f \le 1$ , one has

$$n_{ij} = \frac{N_{ij}}{N} n_P = \frac{n_P}{N} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} A \int_{C_{ij}} f \, d \, \mathbf{k} \le \frac{n_P}{N} \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} A \int_{C_{ij}} d \, \mathbf{k}$$
  
=  $\frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \operatorname{meas}(C_{ij}) \frac{n_P}{N} A = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \operatorname{meas}(C_{ij}) \frac{n_P}{\rho} = n_{ij'}^*$  (2.7)

where meas( $C_{ij}$ ) is the measure of the cell  $C_{ij}$ . Of course  $n_{ij}^*$  is not in general an integer, therefore rounding errors are introduced. Usually the problem is solved by using a number of simulated particles  $n_P$  great enough to make such errors negligible. The convergence of the procedure is often checked just by comparing the results with different  $n_P$ .

#### 2.2.2 The DSMC method

In the standard approach the motion of each particles is described alternating freeflight, that is governed by the semiclassical equation of motion

$$\hbar \dot{\mathbf{k}} = -e \,\mathbf{E},\tag{2.8}$$

and scattering, that changes the wavevector of particles according to the collision term.

The main concern with the procedure delineated above is that, according to the semiclassical approximation, the compatibility with Pauli's exclusion principle of the positions occupied during the free flight is not checked. *It may occur that the particle at the end of the free-flight reaches a cell in the* **k***-space already fully occupied making the occupation number greater than one* (see [89]).

It is of course nonphysical the fact that, for high values of the Fermi energy, the maximum occupation number can greatly exceed the maximum one, although the average quantities could be acceptable according to the law of large numbers. Even if the scattering can redistribute the particles among the cells, in general it is not possible to eliminate the presence of anomalous occupation numbers.

For overcoming the problem, in [100] it has been proposed to apply the rejection technique not only to the scattering events but also at the end of each free-flight. However, even implementing this variant, the same drawbacks are still present as shown in [89].

In order to avoid such a difficulty, in [89] the following approach has been proposed. The crucial point in the previous procedure is the step concerning the freeflight. If we go back to the original transport equation, we can use a splitting scheme to avoid nonphysical results. The basic idea is to reformulate the splitting method in terms of a particle method.

In a time interval  $\Delta t$ , first we solve the drift part of the equation corresponding to the free-flight in the analogous DSMC approach,

$$\frac{\partial f(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k})}{\partial \mathbf{t}} - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) = 0, \qquad (2.9)$$

taking as initial condition the distribution at time t, and then the collision part

$$\frac{\partial f(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k})}{\partial \mathbf{t}} = Q(f)(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}), \qquad (2.10)$$

taking as initial condition the solution of Eq. (2.9).

The collision term is the most involved and delicate part and it is particularly important to include PEP to describe charge transport in graphene correctly. This implies a heavy computational cost and requires an update of the distribution function at each time step.

Now we describe the numerical scheme for the electron-phonon and electron-substrate collision term. The time interval  $\Delta t$  is chosen for each particle in a random way by means of

$$\Delta t = -\frac{\ln \xi}{\Gamma_{tot}(\varepsilon(t))},\tag{2.11}$$

where  $\xi$  is a random number with uniform distribution in the interval [0,1] and  $\Gamma_{tot}$  being the total scattering rate of the particle, having energy  $\varepsilon$  at time t.

$$\Gamma_{tot}(\varepsilon(t)) = \sum_{\nu} \Gamma_{\nu}(\varepsilon(t)) + \Gamma_{ss}(\varepsilon(t)).$$

The generic scattering rate  $\Gamma_{\nu}$  is defined by

$$\Gamma_{\nu}(\mathbf{k}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}'$$

depending on **k** through the energy, that is  $\Gamma_{\nu}(\mathbf{k}) = \Gamma_{\nu}(\varepsilon)$ . The symbol  $\nu$  identifies the scattering type, ac, TO, K, for the electron-phonon collision term and TO-sub, imp for the electron-substrate collision term. The function  $\Gamma_{ss}$ , called *self-scattering rate*, is the scattering rate associated to a fictitious scattering that does not change the state of the electron. The self-scattering rate is determined by considering the sum  $\Gamma_M = \sum_{\nu} \Gamma_{\nu}$ . Hence  $\Gamma_{ss}$  is fixed in such a way  $\Gamma_{tot} = \alpha \Gamma_M$ , where  $\alpha > 1$  is a tuning parameter. We set  $\alpha = 1.1$  in our simulations. This method differs from the standard one (see for instance [45]).

The scattering is selected randomly according to the values of the transition rates, and PEP is taken into account as in [60]. Once the state after the scattering has been determined, denoted by  $\mathbf{k}'$  its wave-vector, the initial state is changed or left the same according to the rejection technique. It consists to choose a random number  $\xi$  generated uniformly in [0,1] and, if  $\xi < 1 - f(\mathbf{k}')$  the transition is accepted, otherwise it is rejected. Then, according to the angular distribution of the scattering rate, a rejection method allows to select the angular dependence of the wave-vector after the scattering event.

At fixed times the momentum, velocity, energy of each electron are stored and the mean values are evaluated in order to follow the time evolution of the system.

The global procedure gives a numerical approximation of  $f(t + \Delta t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$  up to first order in  $\Delta t$ . The solution of Eq. (2.9) is just a *rigid* translation of the distribution function along the characteristics and can be reformulated from a particle point of view as a freeflight of the same time step for each electron. In this way, the cells in the **k**-space are moved of the displacement vector  $\hbar\Delta \mathbf{k} = -e \mathbf{E} \Delta t$  but without changing the occupation number of the cells themselves. To avoid considering a computational domain too large, we adopt a Lagrangian approach and move the grid by adapting it to the new position of the cells, instead of moving the cells themselves.

Eq. (2.10) is solved by a sequence of collision steps for each particle during the time interval  $[t, t + \Delta t]$  in a standard way. Since the collision mechanisms take into account PEP, the occupation number cannot exceed the maximum occupation number

in this second step as well. Hence, neither the drift nor the collision step give rise to the possibility of having, in a single cell, more particles than the maximum occupation number.

The overall scheme is a hybrid approach which furnishes a first order in time approximation of the distribution function. Average quantities can be evaluated as well by taking the mean values of the quantities of interest, e.g. velocity and energy.

# 2.3 Finite difference method for the drift-diffusion-Poisson system

The drift-diffusion system (1.36), which forms the basic semiconductor equations, together with appropriate boundary conditions cannot be solved explicitly in general. Therefore, the solution must be calculated by means of numerical approaches.

The most successfully adopted are the *finite difference method*, the *finite box method* which indeed is just a more general finite difference method and the *finite element method* [96].

#### 2.3.1 Discretization of the drift-diffusion system

Let we consider the one dimensional drift-diffusion equations (1.36) and introduce a uniform mesh of  $N_x$  grid points and size  $\Delta x$  in the simulation space interval  $[x_2, x_3]$  along with a constant time step  $\Delta t$ . The numerical approximation of a generic function u(x, t) at the node j and time  $k\Delta t$  will be denoted by  $u_i^k$ .

By introducing the Slotboom variables

$$s_n = n \exp(-\phi/U_T), \qquad s_p = p \exp(\phi/U_T)$$

and by observing that

$$\frac{\partial s_n}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial n}{\partial x} \exp(-\phi/U_T) - \frac{n}{U_T} \exp(-\phi/U_T) \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} = \frac{\exp(-\phi/U_T)}{U_T} \left( U_T \frac{\partial n}{\partial x} - n \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} \right),$$

$$\frac{\partial s_p}{\partial x} = \frac{\partial p}{\partial x} \exp(\phi/U_T) + \frac{p}{U_T} \exp(\phi/U_T) \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} = \frac{\exp(\phi/U_T)}{U_T} \left( U_T \frac{\partial p}{\partial x} + p \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} \right),$$

one can put the current the currents in the following form

$$J_n = e\mu_n U_T \exp(\phi/U_T) \frac{\partial s_n}{\partial x},$$
  
$$J_p = -e\mu_n U_T \exp(-\phi/U_T) \frac{\partial s_p}{\partial x}$$

Let us rewrite the previous relations as follows

$$e\mu_n U_T \frac{\partial s_n}{\partial x} = J_n \exp(-\phi/U_T),$$
  

$$e\mu_p U_T \frac{\partial s_p}{\partial x} = -J_p \exp(\phi/U_T).$$
(2.12)

In each interval  $[x_i, x_{i+1}]$  we suppose that the mobilities and the currents are constants, that is  $\forall x \in [x_i, x_{i+1}]$ 

$$\mu_n(x) \approx \mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^n, \quad \mu_p(x) \approx \mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^p, \quad J_n(x) \approx J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^n, \quad J_p(x) \approx J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^p,$$

while we approximate  $\phi$  in  $[x_i, x_{i+1}]$  by a piecewise linear function

$$\phi(x) \approx \phi_i + \frac{x - x_i}{\Delta x} (\phi_{i+1} - \phi_i).$$

By integrating equations (2.12) in  $[x_i, x_{i+1}]$  one obtains

$$e\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}U_{T}\int_{x_{i}}^{x_{i+1}}\frac{\partial s_{n}}{\partial x}\,dx = J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}\int_{x_{i}}^{x_{i+1}}\exp\left\{-\frac{1}{U_{T}}\left[\phi_{i}+\frac{x-x_{i}}{\Delta x}(\phi_{i+1}-\phi_{i})\right]\right\}\,dx$$

wherefrom

$$e\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}U_{T}(s_{i+1}^{n}-s_{i}^{n}) = -\frac{U_{T}\Delta x}{\phi_{i+1}-\phi_{i}}J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}\left[\exp\left\{-\frac{1}{U_{T}}\left[\phi_{i}+\frac{x-x_{i}}{\Delta x}(\phi_{i+1}-\phi_{i})\right]\right\}\right]_{x_{i}}^{x_{i+1}}$$
$$= -\frac{U_{T}\Delta x}{\phi_{i+1}-\phi_{i}}J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}\left[\exp(-\phi_{i+1}/U_{T})-\exp(-\phi_{i}/U_{T})\right].$$

which gives the following expression of  $J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^n$ 

$$J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n} = -e\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n} \frac{\phi_{i+1} - \phi_{i}}{\Delta x} \frac{s_{i+1}^{n} - s_{i}^{n}}{\exp(-\phi_{i+1}/U_{T}) - \exp(-\phi_{i}/U_{T})}$$
  
=  $-e\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n} \frac{\phi_{i+1} - \phi_{i}}{\Delta x} \frac{n_{i+1}\exp(-(\phi_{i+1} - \phi_{i})/2U_{T}) - n_{i}\exp((\phi_{i+1} - \phi_{i})/2U_{T})}{\exp(-(\phi_{i+1} - \phi_{i})/2U_{T}) - \exp((\phi_{i+1} - \phi_{i})/2U_{T})}.$ 

By setting

$$\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}=\frac{\phi_{i+1}-\phi_i}{2},$$

the electron current can be rewritten in a compact form

$$\begin{split} J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n} &= e^{\frac{\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}}{\Delta x}} \sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \frac{2n_{i+1} \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - 2n_{i} \exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})}{\exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})} \\ &= e^{\frac{\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}}{\Delta x}} \frac{\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}}{\exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})} \\ &\cdot \left\{ n_{i+1} \left[ \exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) + 2\exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) \right] \right\} \\ &- n_{i} \left[ \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) + 2\exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) \right] \right\} \\ &= e^{\frac{\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}}{\Delta x}} \sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ \left( n_{i+1} - n_{i} \right) \frac{\exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) + \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})}{\exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})} \right] \\ &+ \left( n_{i+1} + n_{i} \right) \frac{\exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})}{\exp(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - \exp(-\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T})} \\ &= e^{\frac{\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n}}{\Delta x}} \sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ \left( n_{i+1} - n_{i} \right) \coth(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) \right) - \left( n_{i+1} + n_{i} \right) \right]. \end{split}$$

Similarly for the hole current we find

$$J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{p} = -e \frac{\mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{p}}{\Delta x} \sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (p_{i+1} - p_{i}) \coth(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) + (p_{i+1} + p_{i}) \right].$$

We discretize equations (1.36) with respect to time by the forward Euler scheme and with respect to space, in the interior grid points, by central finite differences

$$\frac{n_i^{k+1} - n_i^k}{\Delta t} - \frac{1}{e} \frac{\left(J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^n\right)^k - \left(J_{i-\frac{1}{2}}^n\right)^k}{\Delta x} = 0$$
$$\frac{p_i^{k+1} - p_i^k}{\Delta t} + \frac{1}{e} \frac{\left(J_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^p\right)^k - \left(J_{i-\frac{1}{2}}^p\right)^k}{\Delta x} = 0$$

for  $i = 2, ..., N_x - 1$ . Then, by substituting the previous expressions of the current, the explicit scheme for the densities is obtained

$$n_{i}^{k+1} = n_{i}^{k} + \frac{\Delta t}{\Delta x^{2}} \left\{ \mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{n} \sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (n_{i+1}^{k} - n_{i}^{k}) \coth(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - (n_{i+1}^{k} + n_{i}^{k}) \right] - \mu_{i-\frac{1}{2}}^{n} \sigma_{i-\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (n_{i}^{k} - n_{i-1}^{k}) \coth(\sigma_{i-\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) - (n_{i}^{k} + n_{i-1}^{k}) \right] \right\},$$
(2.13)

$$p_{i}^{k+1} = p_{i}^{k} - \frac{\Delta t}{\Delta x^{2}} \left\{ \mu_{i+\frac{1}{2}}^{p} \sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (p_{i+1}^{k} - p_{i}^{k}) \coth(\sigma_{i+\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) + (p_{i+1}^{k} + p_{i}^{k}) \right] - \mu_{i-\frac{1}{2}}^{p} \sigma_{i-\frac{1}{2}} \left[ (p_{i}^{k} - p_{i-1}^{k}) \coth(\sigma_{i-\frac{1}{2}}/U_{T}) + (p_{i}^{k} + p_{i-1}^{k}) \right] \right\}.$$
(2.14)

The variable without temporal index must be considered evaluated at the time step *k*.

#### 2.3.2 Numerical discretization for the Poisson equation

To solve the Poisson equation (1.37) numerically a uniform two-dimensional mesh is adopted with mesh size along the *y* direction  $\Delta y$  while the mesh size along the *x* direction is still  $\Delta x$ , the same used for the equations (1.36). Moreover the graphene layer lies on a row of the 2D mesh. The Poisson equation is discretized by finite differences at the internal points with the standard five point stencil

$$\frac{\left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial x}\right)_{i+\frac{1}{2}} - \left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial x}\right)_{i-\frac{1}{2}}}{\Delta x} + \frac{\left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial y}\right)_{j+\frac{1}{2}} - \left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial y}\right)_{j-\frac{1}{2}}}{\Delta y} = h_{i,j},$$

for all  $i = 2, ..., N_x - 1$  and  $j = 2, ..., N_y - 1$ , where  $N_y$  is the number of grid point in the *y* direction which depends on the *x* variable according to the geometry of the device, and

$$\left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial x}\right)_{i+\frac{1}{2}} = \varepsilon_{i+\frac{1}{2},j}\frac{\phi_{i+1,j}-\phi_{i,j}}{\Delta x},$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial x}\right)_{i-\frac{1}{2}} = \varepsilon_{i-\frac{1}{2},j}\frac{\phi_{i,j}-\phi_{i-1,j}}{\Delta x},$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial y}\right)_{j+\frac{1}{2}} = \varepsilon_{i,j+\frac{1}{2}}\frac{\phi_{i,j+1}-\phi_{i,j}}{\Delta y},$$

$$\left(\varepsilon\frac{\partial\phi}{\partial y}\right)_{j-\frac{1}{2}} = \varepsilon_{i,j-\frac{1}{2}}\frac{\phi_{i,j}-\phi_{i,j-1}}{\Delta y}.$$

The overall second order discretization is obtained

$$\frac{\varepsilon_{i+\frac{1}{2},j}\phi_{i+1,j} - (\varepsilon_{i+\frac{1}{2},j} + \varepsilon_{i-\frac{1}{2},j})\phi_{i,j} + \varepsilon_{i-\frac{1}{2},j}\phi_{i-1,j}}{\Delta x^{2}} + \frac{\varepsilon_{i,j+\frac{1}{2}}\phi_{i,j+1} - (\varepsilon_{i,j+\frac{1}{2}} + \varepsilon_{i,j-\frac{1}{2}})\phi_{i,j} + \varepsilon_{i,j-\frac{1}{2}}\phi_{i,j-1}}{\Delta y^{2}} = h_{i,j}$$

The scheme is completed with appropriate boundary conditions.

# **Chapter 3**

# Bipolar charge transport in monolayer graphene

Charge transport in monolayer graphene is simulated by a numerical deterministic approach, based on a discontinuous Galerkin (DG) method, for solving the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for electrons. Both the conduction and valence bands are included and the interband scatterings are taken into account.

The use of a Direct Simulation Monte Carlo (DSMC) approach, which properly describes the interband scatterings, is computationally very expensive because the valence band is very populated and a huge number of particles is needed. Also the choice of simulating holes instead of electrons does not overcome the problem because there is a certain degree of ambiguity in the generation and recombination terms of electronhole pairs. Often, direct solutions of the Boltzmann equations with a DSMC neglect the interband scatterings on the basis of physical arguments. The DG approach does not suffer from the previous drawbacks and requires a reasonable computing effort.

In the following chapter the importance of the interband scatterings is accurately evaluated for several values of the Fermi energy, addressing the issue related to the validity of neglecting the generation-recombination terms. Both the cases of suspended graphene and that one of graphene placed on a substrate are investigated. It is found out that the inclusion of the interband scatterings produces huge variations in the average values, as the current, with zero Fermi energy while, as expected, the effect of the interband scattering becomes negligible by increasing the absolute value of the Fermi energy.

We remark that the contents of this chapter are original and presented in Ref.s [63, 27].

#### 3.1 Holes description

In general both electrons in the conduction and valence bands contribute to charge transport in graphene and the zero gap energy band allows for the creation of electronhole pairs by scattering with phonons around the Dirac points. Therefore, one has also to include interband electron-phonon scatterings. However, if a gate voltage is applied, it is possible to modify the value of the Fermi energy  $\varepsilon_F$  creating a kind of doping as in conventional semiconductors. If  $\varepsilon_F$  is positive and high enough, one has a kind of *n*-doping and the only relevant contribution to the current is due to the electrons in the conduction band. Analogously, if  $\varepsilon_F < 0$  one has a kind of *p*-doping. The use of DSMC in the bipolar case is rather heavy from a computational point of view because the valence band is very populated and a huge number of simulation particles are needed. A viable way to overcome the problem could be to simulate, in the valence band, holes instead of electrons. Unfortunately, this introduces a certain degree of ambiguity in the generation and recombination terms of electron-hole pairs and makes the approach rather questionable, as explained in the next section. For such a reason, often the interband scattering is neglected. The DG method does not suffer from the previous difficulties and keeps the computational effort to a reasonable level. In the present paper, by performing an extensive numerical simulation with the DG method of the system of Boltzmann equations for electrons in the conduction and valence bands, the importance of the interband scatterings is accurately evaluated for several values of the Fermi energy in the case of suspended monolayer graphene under a constant external electric field. It is addressed the issue related to the validity of neglecting the generation-recombination terms. It is found out that the inclusion of the interband scatterings induces huge variations in the average values, as the current, with zero Fermi energy while, as expected, the effect of the interband scatterings becomes negligible by increasing in absolute value the Fermi energy.

#### 3.1.1 Deduction of the Boltzmann equation for holes

Starting from the Boltzmann equation for the distribution function of electrons in VB  $f_{-}$  one has

$$\partial_{\mathbf{t}} f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \mathbf{v}_{-}(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = Q(f_{-}, f_{+})(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}), \quad (3.1)$$

where

$$\mathbf{v}_{-}(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{\hbar} \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} \varepsilon_{-}(\mathbf{k}) = -\frac{1}{\hbar} \hbar v_{F} \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} |\mathbf{k}| = -v_{F} \frac{\mathbf{k}}{|\mathbf{k}|}$$

and

$$Q(f_{-},f_{+}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})f_{-}(\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{-}(\mathbf{k})) - S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')f_{-}(\mathbf{k})(1-f_{-}(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}' \\ + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{+,-}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})f_{+}(\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{-}(\mathbf{k})) - S_{-,+}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')f_{-}(\mathbf{k})(1-f_{+}(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}'.$$

We would like to get the distribution of missing electron states, that are the holes. For these quasi-particles the following definitions hold

$$\mathbf{k}_h = -\mathbf{k}_e$$
,  $arepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}_h) = -arepsilon_-(\mathbf{k}_e)$ .

Thus the dispersion relation and the distribution function for holes can be written respectively as

$$\varepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|, \qquad f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = 1 - f_-(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}),$$

and the group velocity is

$$\mathbf{v}_h(\mathbf{k}) = rac{1}{\hbar} 
abla_{\mathbf{k}} arepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}) = v_F rac{\mathbf{k}}{|\mathbf{k}|}.$$

Relabeling the variable **k** of equation (3.1) with  $-\mathbf{k}$ , the Boltzmann equation for the distribution function of missing electrons is

$$\begin{aligned} \partial_{\mathbf{t}}(1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k})) + \mathbf{v}_{-}(-\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}}(1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k})) &- \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{-\mathbf{k}}(1 - f_{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k})) \\ &= -Q(f_{-}, f_{+})(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k}). \end{aligned}$$

After observing that

$$\mathbf{v}_{-}(-\mathbf{k}) = -v_{F}\frac{-\mathbf{k}}{|-\mathbf{k}|} = \mathbf{v}_{h}(\mathbf{k}),$$

we have

$$\partial_{\mathbf{t}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \mathbf{v}_h(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = -Q(f_-, f_+)(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k}).$$

Regarding the collisional term, we have

$$\begin{split} -Q(f_{-},f_{+})(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{x},-\mathbf{k}) &= \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k})f_{-}(\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{-}(-\mathbf{k})) - S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')f_{-}(-\mathbf{k})(1-f_{-}(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{+,-}(\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k})f_{+}(\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{-}(-\mathbf{k})) - S_{-,+}(-\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')f_{-}(-\mathbf{k})(1-f_{+}(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}' \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k})(1-f_{h}(-\mathbf{k}'))f_{h}(\mathbf{k}) - S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{h}(\mathbf{k}))f_{h}(-\mathbf{k}') \right] d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{+,-}(\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k})f_{+}(\mathbf{k}')f_{h}(\mathbf{k}) - S_{-,+}(-\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{h}(\mathbf{k}))(1-f_{+}(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}' \\ &= -\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k})f_{h}(\mathbf{k})(1-f_{h}(\mathbf{k}')) - S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k},-\mathbf{k}')f_{h}(\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{h}(\mathbf{k})) \right] d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ S_{+,-}(\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k})f_{h}(\mathbf{k})(1-f_{h}(\mathbf{k})) - S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k},-\mathbf{k}')f_{h}(\mathbf{k}')(1-f_{h}(\mathbf{k})) \right] d\mathbf{k}' \end{split}$$

where the last step is obtained by performing a change of variables  $\mathbf{k}' \rightarrow -\mathbf{k}'$ . Definitely the collisional term writes

$$-Q(f_-,f_+)(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{x},-\mathbf{k}) = Q_{hh}(f_h,f_h)(t,\mathbf{x},\mathbf{k}) + Q_{he}(f_h,f_+)(\mathbf{t},\mathbf{x},\mathbf{k}),$$

where, omitting the dependencies on t and  $\mathbf{x}$ ,

$$Q_{hh} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[ S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k}) f_h(\mathbf{k}) (1-f_h(\mathbf{k}')) - S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k},-\mathbf{k}') f_h(\mathbf{k}') (1-f_h(\mathbf{k})) \right] d\mathbf{k}',$$
  

$$Q_{he} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[ S_{+,-}(\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k}) f_+(\mathbf{k}') f_h(\mathbf{k}) - S_{-,+}(-\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') (1-f_h(\mathbf{k})) (1-f_+(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}'.$$

Let us consider the particular case where only intraband transitions are taken into account. The equation writes

$$\partial_t f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \mathbf{v}_h(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = Q_{hh}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}).$$
(3.2)

It is possible to prove that  $S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k}) = S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})$  by using geometrical considerations on the involved angles and, therefore, the relation  $S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) = S_{+,+}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')$  holds.

Summarizing, the distribution function of holes  $f_h(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$  satisfies the Boltzmann type equation

$$\partial_t f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \mathbf{v}_h(\mathbf{k}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) + \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f_h(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = Q_h(f_h, f_+)(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}),$$

where  $\mathbf{v}_h$  is the group velocity of holes, that it can be shown to take the expression

$$\mathbf{v}_h(\mathbf{k}) = rac{1}{\hbar} 
abla_{\mathbf{k}} \varepsilon_h(\mathbf{k}),$$

and  $Q_h$  is the collisional term for holes, which splits into

$$Q_h(f_h, f_+) = Q_{hh}(f_h, f_h) + Q_{he}(f_h, f_+).$$
(3.3)

Here (by omitting the explicit dependence on t and  $\mathbf{x}$ )

$$Q_{hh} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[ S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k}) f_h(\mathbf{k}) (1-f_h(\mathbf{k}')) - S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k},-\mathbf{k}') f_h(\mathbf{k}') (1-f_h(\mathbf{k})) \right] d\mathbf{k}'$$

gives the intraband hole interactions (with phonons), while

$$Q_{he} = -\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[ S_{+,-}(\mathbf{k}', -\mathbf{k}) f_+(\mathbf{k}') f_h(\mathbf{k}) - S_{-,+}(-\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (1 - f_h(\mathbf{k})) (1 - f_+(\mathbf{k}')) \right] d\mathbf{k}'$$

represents the interband scatterings (with phonons).

At the equilibrium the distribution function of electrons in both bands is the Fermi-Dirac distribution, given by

$$f_{FD}^{\pm}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon_{\pm} - \varepsilon_{F}}{k_{B}T}\right)},$$

where  $\varepsilon_F$  is the Fermi energy and the sign  $\pm$  indicates the CB (+) or the VB (-). Therefore, the equilibrium distribution of holes is given by

$$f_{FD}^{h}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = 1 - f_{FD}^{-}(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{x}, -\mathbf{k}) = 1 - \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon_{-} - \varepsilon_{F}}{k_{B}T}\right)} = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon_{h} + \varepsilon_{F}}{k_{B}T}\right)}, \quad \varepsilon_{h} > 0,$$

that goes to 0 when  $\varepsilon_h \mapsto +\infty$ . We remark that, instead,  $f_{FD}^- \mapsto 1$  when  $\varepsilon_- \mapsto -\infty$ .

#### 3.1.2 Possibility to adopt a DSMC approach

If we take into account only intraband transitions, the equations are uncoupled, that is each particle belongs to the same population during the simulation. On the contrary, if we have also interband transitions it can happen for a particle to change energy band and thus population.

In the first case a DSMC algorithm can be construct by solving two Boltzmann equations: one for electrons in CB and one for holes in VB. In particular, the following relations

$$S_{-,-}(-\mathbf{k}',-\mathbf{k}) = S_{-,-}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) = S_{+,+}(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')$$
(3.4)

hold.

Thus, the Boltzmann equation for holes in VB, in the case when only intraband transitions occur, is the same of that of electrons in CB, except for the sign in front of the elementary charge.

The fact that the valence band is populated with a huge number of electrons (recall that  $f_{-} \approx 1$  when  $|\mathbf{k}| \gg 1$ ), requires in a DSMC the introduction of a prohibitive number of particles. To overcome the problem one can consider holes in the valence band. However, such a choice has the drawback to make ambiguous the interband scattering mechanism, as explained below.

Let us consider an electron having energy  $\varepsilon$ . If it happens that  $0 < \varepsilon < \hbar \omega^{(\nu)}$  and an emission of a  $\nu$ th phonon occurs, where  $\nu$  is OP or K, then an interband scattering event takes place. After the transition the electron will have a state determined according to the  $\nu$ th transition rate (see [89]) and the new energy.

If we try to rewrite this interband scattering in terms of holes, instead of electrons, in the valence band, then the electron recombines with a hole. In order to have a recombination we need to find a hole having exactly the energy  $\hbar \omega^{(\nu)} - \varepsilon$  and this can be achieved only in an approximate, often roughly, way.

The treatment of the case when a hole has an energy  $0 < \varepsilon < \hbar \omega^{(\nu)}$  is even worse. After the scattering event the considered hole can disappear through two different mechanisms: an electron coming from the conduction band recombines with a hole or an electron of the valence band occupies the position of the hole leaving behind an other hole. The only viable approach to discriminate between the two occurrences is to describe both electrons and holes in the valence band and again we have to face the question related to the huge number of required simulation particles.

A similar ambiguity arises for the description of electron-hole pair creation.

The above considerations clearly indicate that the deterministic methods, as the DG adopted in [63, 27], are the only reasonable ones for solving the transport equations for charge carriers in graphene in the presence of interband scatterings.

#### 3.2 Numerical results for suspended case

The physical situation we are going to simulate is that of a strip of graphene which is infinitely long in the transversal direction with respect to that of the electric field (see Fig. 3.1). This allows us to look for solutions which are not depending on space and to avoid any effect related to the boundary conditions.

We have considered several values of the Fermi energy and different applied electric fields.



FIGURE 3.1: Schematic representation of a suspended monolayer graphene. In the direction parallel to the contacts the material is infinitely long. In each contact there is a constant electrostatic potential.

#### Case $\varepsilon_F = 0 \text{ eV}$

This case represents a pristine graphene and it is the most challenging for the correct evaluation of the role of the interband scattering. In Fig.3.2 there is shown the density versus time (in logarithmic scale). During a long transient of a few hundreds of picoseconds, the concentration of both charge carriers increases up to saturation values depending on the applied electric field. The effect is that of carrier multiplications and it is due to the fact that the generation term overcomes for a long time that of recombination with the results of the creation of electron-hole pairs. Only after about 200 picosecond the conduction band is populated enough so that Pauli's exclusion principle becomes so efficient to prevent the formation of additional electron-hole pairs. A similar phenomenon had have been observed for example in [85] and in [107] analyzing the optical properties of graphene in view of possible applications to solar cells. We remark that when  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV, the electron and hole densities are the same. For this reason only the electron density is plotted. Of course, neglecting the interband scatterings, the densities do not change with time. For comparison, also the densities without interband scattering are reported in the figures.

In Fig.3.3 the total current (electrons plus holes) is plotted versus time. Similarly to the density, the current increases with time, apart an initial transient. The carrier multiplication leads to a considerably higher current with respect to the case when only intraband scatterings are included. The steady total current versus the electric field is reported in Fig.3.4. Note that neglecting the interband scatterings introduces an error of about 400% for the highest electric field considered in the simulation (10 kV/cm).

#### **Case** $\varepsilon_F = 0.1 \text{ eV}$

In order to assess the influence of the Fermi level, the case with  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV has been also analyzed. The results are shown in Fig.s 3.5,3.6,3.7. First we note that the electron and hole densities are no longer equal. Moreover, as expected, the difference is about two orders of magnitude because electrons are the majority carriers when the Fermi



FIGURE 3.2: Electron density versus time when  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV under an applied electric field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings.

energy is positive. The maximum change obtained in the simulations with respect to the case without interband scatterings is less than 1% for electrons and more than 90% for holes. This means that neglecting the interband effects leads to severely underestimate the hole density. Regarding the discrepancy in the current, for the electric field of 10 kV/cm one has a relative difference of about 22%.

If the reverse sign of Fermi energy is considered, we have the same results by interchanging the role of electrons and holes.

#### Case $\varepsilon_F = 0.2 \text{ eV}$

Finally, the case with  $\varepsilon_F = 0.2$  eV has been analyzed. The results are shown in Fig.s 3.8,3.9,3.10. The transient is shorter: the Pauli exclusion principle drastically reduces the formation of electron-hole pairs already after few picoseconds. The electron density remains practically unchanged, while that of holes increases more than one order of magnitude. However, the difference between the majority and minority charges



FIGURE 3.3: Total current versus time when  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV under an applied electric field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings.



FIGURE 3.4: Steady total current versus electric field when  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings.

is so high that, for Fermi levels greater or equal to 0.2 eV, the simulation can be performed with a good accuracy disregarding the interband effects. If the reverse sign of Fermi energy is considered, we have again the same results by interchanging the role



FIGURE 3.5: Electron density (left column) and hole density (right column) versus time when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV under an applied field of 1, 3, 5 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings.

of electrons and holes.



FIGURE 3.6: Total current versus time when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV under an applied electric field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm with (A) and without (B) interband scatterings.



FIGURE 3.7: Steady total current versus electric field when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV.



FIGURE 3.8: Electron density (left column) and hole density (right column) versus time when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.2$  eV under an applied electric field of 1, 3, 5 kV/cm.



FIGURE 3.9: Total current versus time when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.2$  eV under an applied electric field of 1, 3, 5, 7 kV/cm.



FIGURE 3.10: Steady total current versus electric field when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.2$  eV.

#### **3.3** Numerical results for graphene on h-BN

The physical setting consists of a strip of graphene which is infinitely long in the transversal direction with respect to that of the electric field, placed on an oxide substrate made of h-BN (see Fig. 3.11). As already shown in [25], the distance d is crucial for a correct prediction of the electron velocity, and therefore, in turn, of the electron mobilities. In [24] some numerical experiments have been performed in the unipolar case assuming that d is a random variable. In the present paper we assume that d is constant; in fact in [24] the results obtained with a random d are practically the same of those obtained with average values of such a parameter. This allows us to look



FIGURE 3.11: Schematic representation of a monolayer graphene on a h-BN substrate. In the direction parallel to the contacts the material is infinitely large. In each contact there is a constant electrostatic potential.

for solutions which are not depending on space and to avoid any effect related to the boundary conditions. As initial condition a Fermi-Dirac distribution is assumed.

Other materials have been used as substrate in the literature (see [24]), for example SiO<sub>2</sub> but one of the best performance is that of the h-BN on account of the lower mobility degradation. We consider several values of the Fermi energy, different applied electric fields and three choices for the parameter d, d = 0, 0.5, 1 nm. In Fig.s 3.12, 3.13, 3.14 we have compared the total steady current density **J** versus the electric field for Fermi energy  $\varepsilon_F = 0, 0.05, 0.1$  eV. Note that by increasing  $\varepsilon_F$  the effect of the inclusion of the inter-band scattering reduces and the percentage of variation is less sensible to the value of d.

In the case  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV apparently when the inter-band scatterings are taken into account the total current has a Ohmic behaviour, that is almost linear with respect to the electric field. This can be explained by the fact that the inter-band interaction promotes the formation of additional current due to the minority charge. At higher absolute values of the Fermi energy this effect vanishes, probably because the inter-band mechanism becomes weaker.

In the remaining figures the transient solutions are shown. The steady solution is reached in about 100 picoseconds. In Fig. 3.15 the total current density is plotted



FIGURE 3.12: Steady total current versus the electric field when  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0 nm (top-left), d = 0.5 nm (top-right) and d = 1 nm (bottom).

versus time for applied electric fields of 2,4,8 kV/cm. Note that for low electric fields the current obtained neglecting the inter-band transition is higher than that obtained by including it. At about 4kV/cm no difference appears while for high fields we find again a considerable variation which increases with the intensity of electric fields but now the current obtained with the inclusion of the inter-band scattering is greater and reaches the steady regime later.

In Fig. 3.16 the behaviour of the electron density versus time is reported. The behaviour of the hole density and current density is exactly the same with respect to electrons because of the symmetry in the collision operator (see [63]). Of course when the inter-band scattering is neglected the densities of both electron and holes remain constant. If  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV the current has no longer a Ohmic behaviour and the characteristic curves are more similar to that of a semiconductor. In Fig. 3.17 the total current density versus time is plotted for applied electric fields of 2,4,8 kV/cm. The influence of the inter-band scattering are almost negligible for low and moderate field. An appreciable difference is detected only for electric fields higher than 8 kV/cm. In Fig. 3.18 the behaviour of the electron density and hole density versus time is reported.



FIGURE 3.13: Steady total current versus the electric field when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.05$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0 nm (top-left), d = 0.5 nm (top-right) and d = 1 nm (bottom).

The behaviour of the hole density is no longer the same of that of electrons. Since the Fermi energy is positive the majority carriers are electrons. If we reverse the sign of the Fermi energy the role of electrons and holes swaps.

#### 3.4 Conclusions

Charge transport in monolayer graphene has been simulated by a numerical deterministic approach, based on a discontinuous Galerkin (DG) method, for solving the semiclassical Boltzmann equations for electrons and holes. Both the conduction and valence bands have been included and the interband scatterings have been taken into account. The importance of the interband scatterings has been accurately evaluated for several values of the Fermi energy.

In Section 3.2 numerical simulations of a suspended monolayer graphene have been performed. It is found out that the inclusion of the interband scatterings produces, with zero Fermi energy, huge variations in the current, while, as expected, the effect of the interband scatterings becomes negligible by increasing the absolute value of the



FIGURE 3.14: Steady total current versus the electric field when  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0 nm (top-left), d = 0.5 nm (top-right) and d = 1 nm (bottom).

Fermi energy. When  $\varepsilon_F$  is greater than 0.2 eV, the interband effects can be eliminated without any significant consequence in the simulations.

In Section 3.3 an evaluation of the importance of the inter-band scattering in monolayer graphene on a h-BN substrate has been performed by adopting the same technique in the case of suspended graphene. Several values of the Fermi energy have been considered in a realistic range of applied electric fields. The inter-band interaction is relevant for values of the Fermi energy around zero eV and becomes negligible for Fermi energies in absolute value greater than 0.1 eV. The steady state is reached in about 100 picoseconds at variance of the case when the inter-band scatterings are not taken into account which requires few picoseconds to get the stationary regime. This could play a role for the on/off switching times in the application to GFETs.

As possible further improvements, the authors are investigating the inclusion of thermal effects along the results obtained for suspended monolayer graphene [26, 30] and the extraction of mobility models starting from the DG numerical results as in [62, 81].



FIGURE 3.15: Total current versus time at fixed values of electric field in the case  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0.5 nm.



FIGURE 3.16: The electron density versus time at fixed values of electric field in the case  $\varepsilon_F = 0$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0.5 nm. The solutions for holes are exactly the same.



FIGURE 3.17: Total current versus time at fixed values of electric field in the case  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0.5 nm.


FIGURE 3.18: The electron density (left) and hole density (right) versus time at fixed values of electric field in the case  $\varepsilon_F = 0.1$  eV with (A) and without (B) inter-band scatterings in the case d = 0.5 nm. The solutions for holes are exactly the same.

### **Chapter 4**

# Mobility models and applications to GFETs

Charge transport in graphene is crucial for the design of a new generation of nanoscale electron devices. As already discussed in Chapter 3, a reasonable model is represented by the semiclassical Boltzmann equations for electrons in the valence and conduction bands. As shown in [89], the discontinuous Galerkin methods are a viable way to tackle the problem of the numerical integration of these equations, even if efficient DSMC with a proper inclusion of the Pauli principle have been also devised. One of the advantages of the solutions obtained with deterministic approach is of course the absence of statistical noise. This fact is crucial for an accurate estimation of the low field mobility as proved in the case of a unipolar charge transport in a suspended graphene sheet under a constant electric field [62].

The mobility expressions are essential for the drift-diffusion equations which constitute the most adopted models for charge transport in CAD. In Section 1 we present an improvement with respect to the analysis of [62]. New models of mobility are obtained and, in particular, relevant improvements of the low field mobility are achieved [81]. If graphene is placed on a substrate a crucial parameter is the distance between the graphene layer and the impurities due to the substrate. Measurements demonstrate that this distance is of the order of a few angstroms. The first choice can be to set this parameter constant while another choice consists to model the impurity distribution with a random variable and include it in a DSMC simulation. In Section 2 we show numerical results of this second choice, presented in [24]. However the main conclusion is that the expected value of the distribution is the dominant parameter and this suggests that the constant choice is accurate enough. In Section 3 a mobility model which takes into account the presence of a double layer (top and bottom) of oxide substrate is outlined. The last part of this chapter is devoted to the GFET simulations. A GFET is a field effect transistor where the active area is made of a monolayer graphene. In Section 4 we present numerical simulation of a GFET first exploring the mobility model proposed in [33] and next adopting the mobility model based on the

Boltzmann equation [79].

We remark that the results of this chapter are original and presented in Ref.s [81, 24, 79, 82].

## 4.1 The mobility model in the case of suspended monolayer graphene

The mobility expressions are essential for the drift-diffusion equations which constitute the most adopted models for charge transport in CAD. Here the analysis in [62] is improved in two ways: by including the charge transport both in the valence and conduction bands, and by taking into account the presence of an oxide as substrate for the graphene sheet.

In this section a new mobility model is presented in the case of suspended monolayer graphene and comparisons with other models already existing in the literature are performed. In Section 4.3 a further extension is presented for graphene on a substrate made of silicon dioxide.

#### 4.1.1 Model and method description

For applications in electronic device modeling, in order to reduce the computational effort, macroscopical models are mostly adopted. The simplest and most popular ones are the drift-diffusion (DD) models. They have been already described in Section 1.4, where was remarked that the mobility models are crucial for the correct determination of the current.

The mobilities are definite through the relations (in the one dimensional case)

$$v_n = \mu_n(E, n)E, \quad v_h = \mu_p(E, p)E,$$
 (4.1)

where E,  $v_n$  and  $v_p$  are the significant components of the the electric field, the average electron velocity and the average hole velocity. The velocities are related to the currents as follows

$$v_n = J_n/n, \quad v_h = J_p/p$$

First we analyze the low field mobility  $\mu_0$ , that is defined as

$$\mu_0(n) = \lim_{E \to 0} \mu_n(E, n).$$
(4.2)

In principle the low field mobilities of electron and holes are different. In suspended graphene they take the same values.

The main concern regarding the low field mobility is that its determination from experimental data is rather cumbersome on account of the intrinsic statistical noise. A similar issue arises if the results obtained by DSMC are employed. The use of the results given by the DG approach avoids such difficulties because reduces (practically avoids) the effects of the statistical noise.

For the determination of the mobility curves it is enough to consider homogeneous solutions of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation numerically solved by means of the DG method. In this section we examine the case of a suspended single sheet of graphene, as reported in Figure 1.5. We suppose that the contacts are deeply infinite and the potential is constant in each of them. Therefore, the electric field is constant and transversal with respect to the contact. Thus the system can be solved in the interval [0, L] with Dirichlet boundary conditions

$$n|_{x=0} = n_0, \qquad n|_{x=L} = n_L, \qquad p|_{x=0} = p_0, \qquad p|_{x=L} = p_L,$$

The solution does not depend on space.

For several values of *n* corresponding to a Fermi level between 0 eV and 0.4 eV, the low field mobility is extrapolated, by a linear regression model, computing the mobility at different low values of electric field, between  $0.0005 \text{ V}/\mu\text{m}$  and  $0.0025 \text{ V}/\mu\text{m}$ , by using the values of the currents obtained by a direct solution of the Boltzmann equation with the DG method outlined in previous chapters. One observes (see Figure 4.1) that the low field mobility behaviour versus the density (or equivalently the Fermi energy) is similar to the log-normal distribution and therefore we assume the following expression

$$\mu_0(n) = \tilde{\mu}_0 \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{(\log(n/n_{ref}) - m)^2}{2\sigma^2}\right)}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma}n/n_{ref}},$$
(4.3)

where  $\tilde{\mu}_0$ ,  $n_{ref}$ , *m* and  $\sigma$  are fitting parameters. The behaviour is the same for holes on account of the symmetry between the hole and electron distributions.

We have estimated the parameters by means of the least squares method. The obtained values are reported in Table 4.1.

$$\frac{\tilde{\mu}_0}{217.07 \,\mu\text{m}^2/\text{V ps}} \frac{n_{ref}}{8951.4 \,\mu\text{m}^{-2}} \frac{m}{-0.0027671} \frac{\sigma}{1.3423}$$

TABLE 4.1: Low field mobility parameters.



FIGURE 4.1: Comparison between the low field mobility simulated with the DG method and the fitted one.

As second step, we include the electric field dependence by proposing the same model of Ref. [62]

$$\mu(E,n) = \frac{\mu_0(n) + \frac{v_F}{E} \left(\frac{E}{E_{ref}}\right)^{\beta_1}}{1 + \left(\frac{E}{E_{ref}}\right)^{\beta_2} + \gamma \left(\frac{E}{E_{ref}}\right)^{\beta_3}},\tag{4.4}$$

where  $E_{ref}$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $\beta_3$  and  $\gamma$  are fitting parameters. In this case we evaluated the mobility by means of the DG results of the transport equations at different densities, corresponding to the Fermi levels of 0.2 eV, 0.3 eV, 0.4 eV, and for a range of electric fields between 0.025 V/ $\mu$ m and 10 V/ $\mu$ m. The obtained parameters are reported in Table 4.2. A comparison between fitted and simulated values of mobility models and

TABLE 4.2: Mobility model parameters.

corresponding current densities are plotted in Figure 4.2

#### 4.1.2 Comparison with other mobility models

There are available in the literature several expressions of the mobilities. Most of them are based on heuristic considerations or experimental data. A widely used model is that of Dorgan et al. [33]

$$\mu(x) = \frac{\nu}{[1 + (\nu E/v_{sat})^{\gamma}]^{1/\gamma}},$$

where  $v_{sat}$  is the saturation velocity,  $\gamma \approx 2$  and

$$\nu(x) = \frac{\mu_0}{(1+n/n_{ref})^{\alpha}},$$



FIGURE 4.2: On the left comparison between the mobility simulated with the DG method and the fitted one. On the right the comparison of the simulated and fitted current densities for several values of the Fermi energy.

with  $\mu_0$  the low field mobility,  $n_{ref} = 1.1 \times 10^5 \ \mu \text{m}^{-2}$  and  $\alpha = 2.2$ .

In [33] the value  $\mu_0 = 0.4650 \ \mu m^2/V$  ps is taken while the saturation velocity is evaluated as

$$v_{sat} = \frac{2}{\pi} \frac{\omega_{OP}}{\sqrt{\pi n}} \sqrt{1 - \frac{\omega_{OP}^2}{4\pi n v_F^2}} \frac{1}{N_{OP} + 1},$$
(4.5)

where  $\hbar \omega_{OP}$  is the energy of optical phonons, that here takes the value of 160 meV, and

$$N_{OP} = \frac{1}{\exp\left(\frac{\hbar\omega_{OP}}{k_B T}\right) - 1}$$
(4.6)

is the phonon occupation number. The previous expressions, written for the electron density n, are still valid for the hole density p. Here for the saturation velocity the values reported in Table 4.3 have been adopted.

еF	$v_{sat}$
0.2 eV	0.5841 μm/ps
0.3 eV	0.4393 µm/ps
0.4 eV	0.3426 µm/ps

TABLE 4.3: Adopted saturation velocity values.

In Ref. [62] the authors used the model given by the equation (4.4) but with a different expression of the low field mobility

$$\mu_0 = \mu_0(n) = \frac{\tilde{\mu}}{1 + (n/n_{ref})^{\alpha}},$$
(4.7)

(a similar expression can be introduced also for holes) with  $n_{ref} = 0.5 \times 10^4 \ \mu m^{-2}$ ,

 $\alpha = 1.2916$  and  $\tilde{\mu} = 2\mu_0(n_{ref}) = 373.4306 \ \mu \text{m}^2/\text{V}$  ps. The reader is referred to [62] for the specific values of the parameters.

In Figure 4.3 we have compared the different mobility curves among them and with the results of the direct solution of the transport equations in the case of a Fermi energy 0.2 eV (top left). In the figure we have also included a modified Dorgan model (MDM) where the low field mobility is taken as that given by relation (4.3).

The model of Dorgan et al. underestimates the mobility, in particular for low fields. MDM and the model in [62] are in good agreement between them but there is a considerable discrepancy with the results given by the Boltzmann equation. Apparently the inclusion of the interband scattering, neglected in [62], has a relevant role for a correct determination of the low field mobility. At high fields all the mobility curves become closer.

In Figure 4.3 (top right and bottom) Fermi energies of 0.3 eV and 0.4 eV are considered. In these plots the original model of Dorgan et al. is not reported because of the high discrepancy. In the case of a Fermi energy of 0.3 eV the model in [62] is more accurate than MDM for low fields. In the case of a Fermi energy of 0.4 eV the model in [62] is more accurate than MDM for low fields but less accurate for high fields.

#### 4.1.3 The mobility model in the case of graphene on substrate

In order to include the presence of a substrate as depicted in Figure 4.4, a further generalization of the mobility model is required. In this situation usually one observes a degradation of the current due to the additional scatterings of the charges in the graphene with the phonons and impurities in the substrate. We have considered the case of graphene on  $SiO_2$  (silicon dioxide) and again used a DG method for solving the transport equations (the interested reader is referred to [25, 24] for details).

A crucial parameter, entering the expression of the collision term, is the average distance d between the graphene and the impurities. The value of d is considered to lie in the range between 0 and 1 nm. We have obtained the mobility curves for some values of d by using again relations (4.3) and (4.4).

The fitted parameters are reported in Table 4.4. The obtained mobilities and current densities are shown in Figures 4.5, 4.6 and 4.7 considering d = 0, 0.5, 1 nm and several values of the Fermi energy.

d	E <sub>ref</sub>	$eta_1$	$\beta_1$	$eta_1$	$\gamma$
0 nm	0.4879 V/μm	2.0736	0.8672	1.6147	4.9884
0.5 nm	0.3875 V/μm	1.9923	2.3816	1.2336	4.8663
1 nm	0.3626 V/μm	1.8753	2.0545	1.1854	5.6979

TABLE 4.4: Mobility model parameters on SiO<sub>2</sub>.



FIGURE 4.3: Comparison among the mobility models of Ref. [62] (MMR) and Ref. [33] (MDM) and the fitted one with respect to the DG simulations at a Fermi level of 0.2 eV (top left), 0.3 eV (top right) and 0.4 eV (bottom). At the Fermi level of 0.2 eV it is also shown the original model of Ref. [33] (DBP).

As expected we have a degradation of the mobility which reduces by increasing *d*. The latter effect is easily explained because there is a reduction of the scattering rate with impurities as the distance increases between the graphene sheet and the impurities in the oxide.

#### 4.2 **DSMC** simulations of graphene on substrate

In this section we present the simulation of charge transport in a monolayer graphene on different substrates. This requires the inclusion of the scatterings of charge carriers with impurities and phonons of the substrate, besides the interaction mechanisms already present in the graphene layer. As mathematical model, the semiclassical Boltzmann equation is assumed and the results are based on Direct Simulation Monte Carlo



FIGURE 4.4: Schematic representation of a graphene sheet on a substrate. The dots stand for the impurities in the oxide.

d	$\mu_0 \ (eF = 0.2 \text{ eV})$	$\mu_0 \ (eF = 0.3 \text{ eV})$	$\mu_0 \ (eF = 0.4 \text{ eV})$
0 nm	2.867 μm <sup>2</sup> /V ps	1.252 μm <sup>2</sup> /V ps	0.676 μm <sup>2</sup> /V ps
0.5 nm	$4.106 \mu { m m}^2/{ m V}{ m ps}$	$2.123 \ \mu m^2/V \ ps$	$1.353 \mu m^2/V  ps$
1 nm	$5.704 \ \mu m^2 / V  ps$	$3.345 \mu m^2/V  ps$	$2.366 \mu m^2/V  ps$

TABLE 4.5: Low field mobility on SiO<sub>2</sub>.

(DSMC) method. A crucial point is the correct inclusion of the Pauli Exclusion Principle (PEP). Most simulations use the approach proposed in [60] which, however, allows an occupation number greater than one with an evident violation of PEP. Here the Monte Carlo scheme devised in [89] is employed. It predicts occupation numbers consistent with PEP and therefore is physically more accurate.

Two different substrates are investigated:  $SiO_2$  and hexagonal boron nitride (h-BN). We adopt the model for charge-impurities scattering described in Ref. [43]. In such a model a crucial parameter is the distance *d* between the graphene layer and the impurities of the substrate. Usually *d* is considered constant [25]. Here we assume that *d* is a random variable in order to take into account the roughness of the substrate and the randomness of the location of the impurities.

The results confirm that h-BN is one of the most promising substrate also for the high-field mobility on account of the reduced degradation of the velocity due to the remote impurities. This is in agreement with results shown in [42] where only the low-field mobility has been investigated.

We remark that the results presented in this section are included in [24].

#### 4.2.1 Numerical results

In this section the semiclassical Boltzmann equation with the inclusion of electronsubstrate interaction is solved for high values of the Fermi level that allow us to neglect the contribution of electrons in the valence band. The adopted DSMC procedure has been already described in Section 2.2. The simulations are performed at several values of the electric field and Fermi energy.



FIGURE 4.5: On the left comparison between the simulated by DG and the fitted mobility models in the case of graphene on  $SiO_2$  with a distance between the graphene sheet and impurities of d = 0 nm. On the right the same for the densities.

In order to validate the simulation approach, we numerically solve, in the case of constant *d*, the Boltzmann equation by using a DG method (see [25] for the details), obtaining an excellent agreement.

The parameter d should be of the order of few angstroms. In the literature a range from 0 to 1 nm is considered. At variance with [25], d is considered a random variable. Therefore, in the simulation whenever a scattering with impurities occurs, d is generated according to the chosen distribution. We compare DSMC results, considering dboth constant and random, with the numerical solutions of the Boltzmann equation obtained by using DG method with a constant d only.

Conservation of the number of electrons implies that the charge density  $\rho$ , given by

$$\rho = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \,, \tag{4.8}$$

is constant in time.

We choose a reference frame such that only the *x*-component of the electric field is different from 0; therefore only the *x*-component of the mean velocity is relevant.  $10^5$  particles have been used in the DSMC method.

In Figs. 4.8-4.10, we show the numerical results of the average velocity v defined as

$$\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{t}) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2 \rho} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f(\mathbf{t}, \mathbf{k}) \frac{1}{\hbar} \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \,, \tag{4.9}$$

and is related to the mobility  $\mu(\mathbf{E})$  as follows

$$\mathbf{v} = \mu(\mathbf{E})\mathbf{E}.$$



FIGURE 4.6: On the left comparison between the simulated by DG and the fitted mobility models in the case of graphene on  $SiO_2$  with a distance between the graphene sheet and impurities of d = 0.5 nm. On the right the same for the densities.

The current **J** is given by

$$\mathbf{J}=-e\rho\mathbf{v}.$$

From the analysis of the average velocity, it is possible to estimate the effect of the impurities on the mobility. It is expected that the scattering with the remote impurities leads to a degradation of the mobility depending on the specific material.

First, we have assessed the general performance of the different materials by a comparison of the average velocity for three different constant values of *d*.

We observe that the values of the average velocity and energy become lower by reducing the distance *d* from the impurities in the oxide, confirming the degradation of the mobility due to the substrate as a direct consequence of the additional scatterings with the remote impurities. For the highest value of *d*, which is very close to the pristine case, both SiO<sub>2</sub> and h-BN produce of course the same effect, with a comparable electron velocity. For the intermediate value of *d*, h-BN performs better than SiO<sub>2</sub> and this behavior is even more evident for d = 1 nm. Therefore, h-BN gives a better high-field mobility, in qualitative agreement with the low field analysis in [42].

The previous results, however, do not take into account the intrinsic noise in the location of the impurities. In order to assess its effect on the high-field mobility, we have performed some simulations with a random *d* generated, in each scattering involving impurities, according to a prescribed probability distribution (see Fig. 4.10). First we have considered a uniform distribution in the interval [0,1] (in nm). The results are similar to those of the case with constant d = 0.5 nm and this can be explained by observing that 0.5 is the expectation value. Afterwards, we have considered a  $\Gamma(\alpha, \lambda)$ 



FIGURE 4.7: On the left comparison between the simulated by DG and the fitted mobility models in the case of graphene on  $SiO_2$  with a distance between the graphene sheet and impurities of d = 1 nm. On the right the same for the densities.

distribution

$$f(x) = \begin{cases} \frac{1}{\lambda \Gamma(\alpha)} x^{\alpha - 1} e^{x/\lambda} & x > 0\\ 0 & x \le 0 \end{cases}$$

where  $\Gamma(\alpha)$  is the Euler gamma function. We have used the values  $\lambda = 0.5$  and  $\alpha = 2, 3, 4$  (see Fig. 4.11) and rescaled *d* by a factor 0.2 in order to have values less than 1 with very high probability, as confirmed by the simulation.

In order to validate our findings, the results obtained by using the DG method in [25] but with a value of *d* set equal to the mean values of the considered distribution (the mean value of  $\Gamma(\alpha, \lambda)$  is  $\alpha\lambda$ ) rescaled by the factor 0.2. The agreement is still excellent.

We would like to remark by observing that both the materials seem only slightly influenced by the stochastic effect related to the randomness of the impurity positions.



FIGURE 4.8: Comparison of the average velocity versus time for *d* equal to 0 nm (top-left) , 0.5 nm (top-right), 1 nm (bottom) in the case of an applied electric field of 5 kV/cm and Fermi energy  $\varepsilon_F = 0.4$  eV. Both the results obtained by using the DSMC and the DG method are reported.



FIGURE 4.9: Comparison of the average velocity versus time for *d* equal to 0 nm (top-left) , 0.5 nm (top-right), 1 nm (bottom) in the case of an applied electric field of 10 kV/cm and Fermi energy  $\varepsilon_F = 0.4$  eV. Both the results obtained by using the DSMC and the DG method are reported.



FIGURE 4.10: Comparison of the average velocity versus time in the case of an applied electric field of 10 kV/cm and Fermi energy  $\varepsilon_F = 0.4$  eV by considering different distribution for *d*: uniform (top left),  $\Gamma(2, 0.5)$  (top right),  $\Gamma(3, 0.5)$  (bottom left),  $\Gamma(4, 0.5)$  (bottom right). In the results obtained with the DG method we have assumed *d* equal to the mean value of the corresponding distribution rescaled by the factor 0.2.



FIGURE 4.11: Plot of the  $\Gamma(\alpha, \lambda)$  distribution with  $\lambda = 0.5$  and  $\alpha = 2, 3, 4$ . Note that the probability to generate a number greater than 5 is practically zero.

## 4.3 The mobility model in the case of monolayer graphene between two layers of oxide substrate

To determine the analytical expression of the mobility in the case of graphene placed between two layers of oxide  $(SiO_2)$  substrate we adopt the same approach in [81]. By using a numerical scheme based on Discontinuous Galerkin (DG) method, we solve the Boltzmann equations for charge transport in graphene and get the characteristic curves; from these the expressions of the mobilities are fitted. At variance with similar procedures based on DSMC results, the numerical solutions obtained by the DG method are free from statistical noise. This is particularly important for an accurate evaluation of the low field mobility. Here all the details relative to the DG scheme are skipped. The interested reader is referred to [25, 63]. We only mention that there have been included electron-phonon scatterings, electron-impurities scatterings and scattering with the remote phonon of the substrate, taking into account both intra and inter-band interactions (see Section 1.3). Even in this situation, if the distance *d* between the graphene layer and the remote impurities reduces and the results are similar to the suspended case.

First we determine the low field mobility  $\mu_0$ , which is defined as

$$\mu_0(n) = \lim_{E \to 0} \mu_n(E, n).$$
(4.10)

For several values of charge density corresponding to a Fermi level between 0 eV and 0.4 eV, the low field mobility is extrapolated, by a linear regression model, computing the mobility at different low values of electric field, between 0.0005 V/ $\mu$ m and 0.0025 V/ $\mu$ m, by using the values of the currents obtained by the direct solution of the Boltzmann equation with the DG method, as explained in [81]. One observes (see Figure 4.1) that in the case of graphene on substrate the low field mobility behaviour versus the density (or equivalently the Fermi energy) is similar to the suspended one but with two main differences: the peak is a minimum and for high values of density the mobility still increases.

On the basis of the previous considerations, we assume the following trial expression

$$\mu_0(n) = \tilde{\mu}_1 - \tilde{\mu}_0 \frac{\exp\left(-\frac{(\log(n/n_{ref}) - m)^2}{2\sigma^2}\right)}{\sqrt{2\pi\sigma}n/n_{ref}} \left(a\left(\frac{n}{n_{ref}}\right)^2 + b\frac{n}{n_{ref}} + c\right), \quad (4.11)$$

where  $\tilde{\mu}_0$ ,  $\tilde{\mu}_1$ ,  $n_{ref}$ , *m*,  $\sigma$ , *a*, *b* and *c* are fitting parameters. The behaviour is the same



for holes on account of the symmetry between the hole and electron distributions. We

FIGURE 4.12: Comparison between the low field mobility simulated with the DG method and the fitted one at distance d = 0 nm (top left), d = 0.5 nm (top right) and d = 1 nm (bottom).

have estimated the parameters by means of the least squares method. The obtained values are reported in Table 4.6. Observe that at variance with [24] a double strip of oxide has been considered. This enhances the effects of the remote impurities with respect to the case of graphene on a single substrate.

As second step, we include the electric field dependence by proposing a modified version of the model described in Ref. [81],[62]

$$\mu(E,n) = \frac{\mu_0(n) + \tilde{\mu} \left(\frac{E}{E_{ref}}\right)^{\beta_1}}{1 + \left(\frac{E}{E_{ref}}\right)^{\beta_2} + \gamma \left(\frac{E}{E_{ref}}\right)^{\beta_3}},\tag{4.12}$$

where  $E_{ref}$ ,  $\tilde{\mu}$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $\beta_3$  and  $\gamma$  are fitting parameters. In this case we evaluated the mobility by means of the DG results of the transport equations at different densities, corresponding to the Fermi levels of 0.1 eV, 0.2 eV, 0.3 eV, 0.4 eV, 0.5 eV and for a range

	$\tilde{\mu}_0 \left(\mu m^2 / V p s\right)$	$\tilde{\mu}_1 \left(\mu m^2 / V p s\right)$	$  n_{ref} (\mu m^{-2})  $	т	$\sigma$
d = 0  nm	2.235e-02	3.871e+00	2.206e+02	1.406e-01	2.247e+00
d = 0.5  nm	2.978e-01	4.223e+00	3.769e+02	-2.838e-01	2.216e+00
d = 1  nm	4.300e-04	4.743e+00	7.019e+07	5.542e+00	4.255e+00

	a	b	С
d = 0  nm	4.548e+01	8.332e+02	4.324e+01
$d = 0.5  \rm{nm}$	4.820e+00	6.834e+01	2.372e+00
d = 1  nm	-2.8538e+03	2.4217e+03	3.202e+03

TABLE 4.6: Estimated parameters for the low field mobility.

of electric fields between 0.025 V/ $\mu$ m and 1 V/ $\mu$ m. The distance *d* has set 0.5 nm which seems physically appropriate.

For each value of the electron density we calculate the coefficients  $E_{ref}$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $\beta_3$ ,  $\gamma$  and  $\tilde{\mu}$  by means of least square method. We obtaining the data reported in Tab. 4.7. Then in each interval  $[n_i, n_{i+1}]$  a third degree polynomial interpolation has

п	E <sub>ref</sub>	$\beta_1$	$\beta_2$	$\beta_3$	$\gamma$	ũ
4471.0 ( $\varepsilon_F = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ )	0.05265	1.034	2.135	1.059	14.53	12.78
15500.0 ( $\varepsilon_F = 0.2 \text{ eV}$ )	0.02126	0.4615	1.584	0.4276	21.77	33.3
$33877.0 \ (\varepsilon_F = 0.3 \text{ eV})$	0.1096	1.344	2.52	1.457	4.595	6.579
59588.0 ( $\varepsilon_F = 0.4 \text{ eV}$ )	0.1776	2.304	3.099	1.335	1.395	1.251
92644.0 ( $\varepsilon_F = 0.5 \text{ eV}$ )	0.05047	1.988	2.661	1.109	0.8816	1.915

TABLE 4.7: High field mobility parameters at d = 0.5 nm. For each density the relative Fermi energy is also indicated.

been adopted for the parameters  $E_{ref}$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$ ,  $\beta_3$ ,  $\gamma$  and  $\tilde{\mu}$ 

$$a_3(n-n_i)^3 + a_2(n-n_i)^2 + a_1(n-n_i) + a_0, \qquad i = 1, \dots, 4$$
 (4.13)

The coefficients are listed in Tab.s 4.8 - 4.13.

<i>a</i> <sub>3</sub>	a <sub>2</sub>	$a_1$	$a_0$
-2.182e-16	2.629e-10	-5.719e-6	0.05265
-1.823e-14	5.968e-10	0	0.02126
-2.756e-15	3.882e-11	3.47e-6	0.1096
1.78e-16	-1.222e-10	0	0.1776

TABLE 4.8: Coefficients in the interpolation of  $E_{ref}$ .

A comparison between fitted and simulated values of mobility models and corresponding current densities are plotted in Figure 4.13.

<i>a</i> <sub>3</sub>	<i>a</i> <sub>2</sub>	$a_1$	$a_0$
1.183e-13	2.095e-9	-8.94e-5	1.034
-1.594e-13	5.544e-9	0	0.4615
-4.898e-14	1.066e-9	4.232e-5	1.344
-8.768e-15	1.034e-25	0	2.304

TABLE 4.9: Coefficients in the interpolation of  $\beta_1$ .

<i>a</i> <sub>3</sub>	<i>a</i> <sub>2</sub>	$a_1$	$a_0$
9.934e-14	2.337e-9	-8.781e-5	2.135
-2.075e-13	6.586e-9	0	1.584
-1.983e-14	1.441e-10	3.192e-5	2.52
-6.294e-15	-1.919e-10	0	3.099

TABLE 4.10: Coefficients in the interpolation of  $\beta_2$ .

$a_3$	<i>a</i> <sub>2</sub>	$a_1$	$a_0$
1.211e-13	2.517e-9	-9.972e-5	1.059
-3.322e-13	9.152e-9	0	0.4276
5.897e-15	-3.353e-10	0	1.457
9.58e-17	-4.249e-11	-5.548e-6	1.335

TABLE 4.11: Coefficients in the interpolation of  $\beta_3$ .

<i>a</i> <sub>3</sub>	<i>a</i> <sub>2</sub>	$a_1$	<i>a</i> <sub>0</sub>
-4.867e-13	-4.876e-8	0.001253	14.53
4.863e-12	-1.402e-7	0	21.77
-1.364e-14	4.433e-9	-0.0002295	4.595
2.301e-15	3.172e-10	-2.852e-5	1.395

TABLE 4.12: Coefficients in the interpolation of  $\gamma$ .

$a_3$	<i>a</i> <sub>2</sub>	$a_1$	$a_0$
-5.07e-12	-5.689e-8	0.003105	12.78
7.506e-12	-2.171e-7	0	33.3
5.425e-14	5.269e-9	-0.0003785	6.579
1.837e-14	0	0	1.251

TABLE 4.13: Coefficients in the interpolation of  $\tilde{\mu}$ .



FIGURE 4.13: On the left the comparison of the simulated and fitted current densities for several values of the Fermi energy. On the right comparison between the mobility simulated with the DG method and the fitted one for several values of the Fermi energy.

## 4.4 A full coupled drift-diffusion-Poisson simulation of a GFET

Metal Oxide Semiconductor Field Effect Transistor (MOSFET) is the backbone of the modern integrated circuits. In the case when the active area is made of traditional materials like, for example, silicon or gallium arsenide, a lot of analysis and simulations have been performed in order to optimize the design. Lately a great attention has been devoted to graphene on account of its peculiar features, and in particular, from the point of view of nano-electronics, for the high electrical conductivity. It is highly tempting to try to replace the traditional semiconductors with graphene in the active area of electron devices like the MOSFETs. In fact as quoted in [95] "Graphene has changed from being the exclusive domain of condensed-matter physicists to being explored by those in the electron-device community. In particular, graphene-based transistors have developed rapidly and are now considered an option for post-silicon electronics. However, many details about the potential performance of graphene transistors in real applications remain unclear."

Device engineers devote considerable effort to developing transistor designs in which short-channel effects are suppressed and series resistances are minimized. Scaling theory predicts that a FET with a thin barrier and a thin gate-controlled region will be robust against short-channel effects down to very short gate lengths. The possibility of having channels that are just one atomic layer thick is perhaps the most attractive feature of graphene for its use in transistors. Main drawbacks of a large-area single monolayer graphene are the zero gap and, for graphene on substrate, the degradation of the mobility. Therefore accurate simulation are warranted for the set up of a viable graphene field effect transistor.

A standard mathematical model is given by a drift-diffusion-Poisson system. Usually the GFETs are investigated by adopting reduced one dimensional models of the Poisson equation with some averaging procedure [47, 103]. Here a full two-dimensional simulation is presented.

A crucial point is the determination of the mobilities entering the drift-diffusion equations. A rather popular model is that proposed in [33]. Here a different approach is adopted. Thanks to the discontinuous Galerkin (DG) scheme developed in [89, 25, 24, 63], we have performed, for graphene on a substrate, an extensive numerical simulation based on the semiclassical Boltzmann equations, including electron-phonon scatterings, electron-impurities scatterings and scattering with the remote phonon of the substrate, taking into account both intra and inter-band scatterings. From the numerical solutions of the semiclassical Boltzmann equation a model for the mobility functions has been deduced, similarly to what already done in [62] and in [81] in the case of suspended monolayer graphene.

Note that the solutions furnished by deterministic methods, like DG ones, are noise free and allow us to determine in an accurate way the low field mobility. Similar results obtained starting from the DSMC results are quite questionable because of the intrinsic statistical noise.

In this section we describe the mathematical model and present the numerical results of the simulation of a top-gated GFET by means of both the mobility model of Section 4.3 and the one of Ref. [33]. It is confirmed the critical issue of the GFET related to the restricted current off region due to the zero gap which produces a relevant current due to the minority charges when the gate voltage decreases below a threshold value. It is likely that other type of GFET must be tried to improve the performance of a device made of a single layer graphene.

#### 4.4.1 Mathematical model

For our purpose let us consider a section of the device like that depicted in Fig. 4.14. The active zone is made of a single layer of graphene which is between two strips of insulator, both of them being  $SiO_2$ . The source and drain contacts are directly above the graphene. The two gate contacts (up and down) are attached to the oxide.

On the considered section we solve a 2D Poisson equation, assuming that the charge is concentrated on the volume occupied by the atoms composing the graphene layer. Accordingly, the surface charge density of graphene is supposed to be spanned on its thickness which experimental measurements refer between 0.4 nm and 1.7 nm [97]. In order to simulate the current flowing in the channel we adopt the 1D bipolar driftdiffusion model, coupled to the Poisson equation for the electrostatic potential in the whole section. A special attention is required by the initial carrier density profiles that have to be determined compatibly with the electric potential, leading to a nonlinear Poisson equation as will be discussed in the following.



FIGURE 4.14: Schematic representation of a GMOSFET.

The bipolar drift-diffusion model is adopted in  $[x_2, x_3] \times \{y_{gr}\}$  and it reads

$$\frac{\partial n}{\partial t} - \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( \mu_n U_T \frac{\partial n}{\partial x} - n \mu_n \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} \right) = 0, \qquad (4.14)$$

$$\frac{\partial p}{\partial t} + \frac{\partial}{\partial x} \left( -\mu_p U_T \frac{\partial p}{\partial x} - p\mu_p \frac{\partial \phi}{\partial x} \right) = 0, \qquad (4.15)$$

where n(t, x), p(t, x) are the electron and hole densities in graphene respectively,  $U_T = k_B T/e$  is the thermal voltage, being *e* the positive elementary charge,  $k_B$  is the Boltzmann constant, *T* is the lattice temperature (kept constant). The functions  $\mu_n(x)$  and  $\mu_p(x)$  are the mobilities for electrons and holes respectively and  $\phi(x, y)$  is the electric potential, here evaluated on  $y = y_{gr}$ ,  $y_{gr}$  being the *y*-coordinate of the graphene sheet (see Fig. 4.14). The generation and recombination terms are set equal to zero[81]. Indeed, this relation is strictly valid at the steady state but here will be assumed during the transient as well. We expect that the stationary solutions is not affected by such an approximation. A typical behaviour of the total generation and recombination term versus time, obtained with the DG method in [89, 25, 24, 63], is reported in Fig. 4.15. Initially there is the creation of electron-hole pairs with a rate which depends on the Fermi energy but after a transient of several tens of picoseconds the Pauli principle prevents the formation of new electron-hole pairs and one has a stationary regime with zero generation-recombination term.



FIGURE 4.15: Production term -R + G, with R and G recombination and generation respectively, versus time in homogeneous graphene with zero Fermi energy (left) and with a Fermi energy 0.1 eV (right). In both cases an applied electric field of 5 kV/cm has been considered. A similar behaviour is found by varying the Fermi energy and the electric field.

The system is solved in the interval  $[x_2, x_3]$  augmented with Dirichlet boundary conditions

$$n|_{x=x_2} = n_0,$$
  $n|_{x=x_3} = n_L,$   $p|_{x=x_2} = p_0,$   $p|_{x=x_3} = p_L,$ 

How to fix the values  $n_0$ ,  $n_L$ ,  $p_0$ ,  $p_L$  depends on the modelling of the contacts and will be explained below.

The electric potential solves the 2D Poisson equation

$$\nabla \cdot (\epsilon \nabla \phi) = h(x, y), \tag{4.16}$$

where

$$h(x,y) = \begin{cases} e(n(x) - p(x))/t_{gr} & \text{if } y = y_{gr}, x \in [x_2, x_3] \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

and  $\epsilon$  is given by

$$\epsilon(x,y) = \begin{cases} \epsilon_{gr} & \text{if } y = y_{gr} \\ \epsilon_{ox} & \text{if } y \neq y_{gr} \end{cases}$$

Here  $\epsilon_{gr} = 3.3 \epsilon_0$  and  $\epsilon_{ox} 3.6 \epsilon_0$  are the dielectric constants of the graphene and oxide (SiO<sub>2</sub>) respectively,  $\epsilon_0$  being the dielectric constant in the vacuum.  $t_{gr}$  is the width of the graphene layer which is assumed to be 1 nm. The charge in the graphene layer is considered as distributed in the volume enclosed by the parallelepiped of base the area of the graphene and height  $t_{gr}$ . Recall that *n* and *p* are areal densities. Dirichlet conditions are imposed on the gate contacts and homogeneous Neumann conditions on the external oxide edges. A major issue is to model the source and drain regions where

metal and graphene touch. We assume that source and drain are thermal bath charge reservoirs following a Fermi-Dirac distribution. The injection of charges is determined by a work function  $W_F$ . Indeed it depends on the specific material the contacts are made of. We set  $W_F = 0.25V$  which is appropriate for Cu; in fact, this is within the experimentally observed range of 0.20 eV [37] and 0.30 eV [106].

As summary the following boundary conditions for the electric potential are imposed

$$\begin{split} \phi &= W_F & \text{at } y = y_{gr}, x \in [x_1, x_2] \\ \phi &= W_F + V_b & \text{at } y = y_{gr}, x \in [x_3, x_4] \\ \phi &= W_F + V_{G_u} & \text{at } y = y_1, x \in [x_2, x_3] \\ \phi &= W_F + V_{G_d} & \text{at } y = y_4, x \in [x_1, x_4] \\ \nabla_{\nu} \phi &= 0 & \text{at the remaining part of the boundary.} \end{split}$$

$$\end{split}$$

 $V_b$  is the bias voltage,  $V_{G_u}$  is the upper gate-source potential,  $V_{G_d}$  is the down gatesource potential. We have denoted by  $\nabla_{\nu}$  the normal derivative.

In standard doped semiconductors the initial carrier densities are equal to the doping profile and the boundary conditions are given by the charge neutrality and the Ohmic (alternatively Shottcky) contact conditions. On the contrary in graphene a sort of doping is induced if an electric field perpendicular to the layer is applied [53] due to a shift of the Fermi energy. Assuming thermal equilibrium, the initial carrier densities are related to the electric potential by

$$n_{0}(x) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} f_{FD}(\mathbf{k}; e\phi(x, y_{gr})) d\mathbf{k}, \quad x \in [x_{2}, x_{3}],$$
  

$$p_{0}(x) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^{2}} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} f_{FD}(\mathbf{k}; -e\phi(x, y_{gr})) d\mathbf{k}, \quad x \in [x_{2}, x_{3}],$$
(4.18)

being  $f_{FD}$  the Fermi-Dirac distribution

$$f_{FD}(\mathbf{k},\varepsilon_F) = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon_F}{k_B T}\right)},\tag{4.19}$$

where  $\varepsilon_F$  is the Fermi level (in pristine graphene  $\varepsilon_F = 0$ ),  $\varepsilon(\mathbf{k})$  is the graphene dispersion relation (strictly valid around the Dirac points)

$$\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|,\tag{4.20}$$

which is the same for electrons and holes (see [44, 52]),  $\hbar$  is the reduced Planck constant and  $v_F$  is the Fermi velocity. The crystal momentum of electrons and holes is assumed to vary all over  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . Therefore boundary conditions at the contacts are given by

$$n_0(x_2) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \int \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) - eW_F}{k_B T}\right)} d\mathbf{k},$$

$$p_0(x_2) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \int \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) + eW_F}{k_B T}\right)} d\mathbf{k},$$
(4.21)

$$\begin{cases} n_0(x_3) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \int \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) - eW_F - eV_b}{k_B T}\right)} d\mathbf{k}, \\ p_0(x_3) = \frac{2}{(2\pi)^2} \int \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) + eW_F + eV_b}{k_B T}\right)} d\mathbf{k}. \end{cases}$$
(4.22)

In the second relation the definition of hole distribution has been taken into account along with the fact that the energy band is a even function of the modulus of the wave vector.

Altogether, in order to get the initial density profile as function of the electric potential, we must solve the following nonlinear Poisson equation

$$\nabla \cdot (\epsilon \nabla \phi) = g(\phi), \tag{4.23}$$

where

$$g(\phi(x,y)) = \begin{cases} e(n_0(\phi(x,y)) - p_0(\phi(x,y)))/t_{gr} & \text{if } y = y_{gr}, x \in [x_2, x_3] \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(4.24)

augmented with the boundary conditions (4.17).

#### 4.4.2 Numerical method for the drift-diffusion-Poisson system

To solve the drift-diffusion-Poisson system we employ the strategy already discussed in Section 2.3, based on the Scharfetter-Gummel scheme together with the standard finite difference scheme for the Poisson equation.

Since the initial condition is given by the non linear Poisson equation (4.23), in order to get it we adopt the following iterative scheme.

- 1. Set an initial guess  $n^{(1)} = n_{ini}(x)$ ,  $p^{(1)} = p_{ini}(x)$  and get  $\phi^{(1)}$  through (4.16).
- 2. For each *r* > 1:

(a) solve the Poisson equation

$$\nabla \cdot (\epsilon \nabla \phi^{(r+1)}) = g(\phi^{(r)})$$

to get  $\phi^{(r+1)}$ ;

- (b) find  $n^{(r+1)}(x)$ ,  $p^{(r+1)} = (x)$  by using (4.18);
- 3. Iterate step 2 until convergence.

In order to improve the convergence, the Poisson equation is solved by means of the Gummel method (see [40]) adding a term in the diagonal elements of the scheme

$$\frac{\varepsilon_{i+\frac{1}{2},j}\phi_{i+1,j}^{r} - (\varepsilon_{i+\frac{1}{2},j} + \varepsilon_{i-\frac{1}{2},j})\phi_{i,j}^{r} + \varepsilon_{i-\frac{1}{2},j}\phi_{i-1,j}^{r}}{\Delta x^{2}} + \frac{\varepsilon_{i,j+\frac{1}{2}}\phi_{i,j+1}^{r} - (\varepsilon_{i,j+\frac{1}{2}} + \varepsilon_{i,j-\frac{1}{2}})\phi_{i,j}^{r} + \varepsilon_{i,j-\frac{1}{2}}\phi_{i,j-1}^{r}}{\Delta y^{2}} - \frac{n_{i}^{r-1} + p_{i}^{r-1}}{\varepsilon_{0}t_{gr}r_{B}T}\phi_{i,j}^{r} = g_{i,j}^{r-1} - \frac{n_{i}^{r-1} + p_{i}^{r-1}}{\varepsilon_{0}t_{gr}r_{B}T}\phi_{i,j}^{r-1}.$$

#### 4.4.3 Numerical results for the G-MOSFET with the mobility based on the Boltzmann equation

The GFET of Fig. 4.14 has been intensively simulated. We have set the length 100 nm, the width of the lower and upper oxide (SiO<sub>2</sub>) 10 nm. The source and drain contacts are long 25 nm. The two gate potentials are considered as equal.

We considered a mesh of 40 grid points along the *x*-direction. Along the *y*-axis, between the gate contacts we have 23 grid points while in the region below source and drain we have 12 grid points. In the graphene layer a single row of 40 nodes has been employed. The steady state is reached in about one ps.

In order to get the solution the following strategy has been adopted:

- 1. first the Poisson equation is solved by keeping the charge in the graphene layer equal to  $n_0$  and  $p_0$  for electron and holes, respectively;
- 2. then the nonlinear Poisson problem (4.23)-(4.24) is solved with the iterative scheme described in Sec.4.4.2, by taking as initial guess the solution of step 1;
- 3. once the initial data for the electron and hole density have been determined the full transient drift-diffusion-Poisson system is solved

The electrostatic potential is plotted in Fig. 4.16. The characteristic curves are shown in Fig.s 4.17, 4.18. The behaviour is qualitatively similar to other results existing in



FIGURE 4.16: 2D electrostatic potential (left) in the case  $V_G = 0.6$  V,  $V_b = 0.4$  V. The upper gate is at y = 0. Similar results have been obtained in the other cases. The electric potential along the graphene is plotted on the left.

the literature. Note the presence of kinks which have been already discussed in [70]. Moreover, as shown by Fig. 4.18, apart the cases of low gate voltage, the current is not always a monotone function of the bias voltage showing in some range the effects of negative differential mobility. However, at variance with other results, see for example the review in [95], apparently the characteristic curve as function of the source-drain voltage present a sort of saturation effect.

Above the inversion gate voltage (about -0.5 V) the majority carriers are the electrons while below the inversion voltage the majority carriers are the holes. The critical issue is the difficulty of fixing the off state which requires an accurate calibration of the gate voltages, although an acceptable current-on over current-off ratio as shown in Fig.s 4.17 (left).

When the gate voltage changes sign, the current due to the minority charge is triggered. As a consequence the GFET presents only a limited off region around the gate voltage -0.5 V. Even with the new mobility model and a simulation of the full 2D Poisson equation, we have a further confirmation of this feature which makes GFET not the optimal device for post-silicon nanoscale electron technology. Other attempts, like multi-layer GFETs or, probably better, double gate GFETs must be tested.

#### 4.4.4 Numerical results for the G-MOSFET with the mobility of Dorgan et al.

The simulated device is again the one depicted in Fig. 4.14. The length is 100 nm. The width of the lower and upper oxide  $(SiO_2)$  is 10 nm. The source and drain contacts are long 25 nm. The mobility model is the one of Ref. [33], already introduced in Section 4.1.2. The two gate potentials are set as equal. At the metallic contacts the total voltage



FIGURE 4.17: Total current versus gate voltage at fixed bias in a linear scale (left) and a semi-logaritmic scale (right).



FIGURE 4.18: Total current versus bias at fixed gate voltages.

includes also the work function which depends on the specific material the contacts are made of. Different values of the work function will be considered in the simulations.

In Fig. 4.19 the shape of the electrical potential is plotted when the gate-source potential is 0.6 V and the source-drain-potential is 0.3 V, with a work function of 0.25 V. The impurity charge is neglected. Similar results are obtained in the other cases.

Fig. 4.20 (left) shows the characteristic curves of current versus gate voltage with work function equal to 0 V for several values of the source-drain voltage, neglecting the impurities. In Fig. 4.20 (right) the current versus gate voltage are plotted as in Fig. 4.20 (left), including also the presence of an impurity density of  $3.5 \times 10^3 \ \mu m^{-2}$ , for several values of the gate voltage. The presence of the impurities produces a small degradation of the current. The crucial issue is that the range of gate voltage where the current is off is bounded at variance with traditional semiconductors. This is due to the gapless nature of monolayer graphene. As a consequence, a fine tuning of the gate voltage is required to have an acceptable field effect transistor and in this respect accurate simulations are needed.



FIGURE 4.19: Electrostatic potential when the gate-source potential is 0.6 V and the source-drain-potential is 0.3 V. The work function potential is 0.25 V.

In Fig. 4.21 the previous characteristic curves are shown by considering a work function of 0.25 V. Again the presence of the impurities leads only to a small degradation of the current. Note that above the inversion voltage (0.25 V) the majority carriers are the electrons while below the inversion voltage the majority carriers are the holes. The behaviour of the current is very different from the traditional semiconductors like Si or GaAs on account of the zero gap in the energy band. The major issue is the difficulty of fixing the off state which requires an accurate calibration of the voltage. To complete the analysis, in Fig. 4.22 we show the current versus the source-drain voltage for several gate-source voltages with a work function at the graphene-metal interface equal to 0.25 V.

#### 4.5 Conclusions

In Section 1 and 3, new mobility models for charge transport in graphene have been obtained by resorting to an extensive numerical simulation of the Boltzmann transport equations with a DG method. Both the cases of suspended graphene and graphene on substrate have been considered. Comparisons with other models present in the literature show a considerable improvement. Further developments could include the effects of crystal heating and quantum effects in the mobility models. Although the subject is still in an early stage, attempts in this direction can be found in [67, 30] regarding the thermal influence on the electric performance, and in [72, 59] regarding the inclusion of quantum corrections.



FIGURE 4.20: Current versus gate voltage with a work function at the graphene-metal interface equal to 0V without impurities (left) and including an impurity density of  $3.5 \times 10^3 \,\mu m^{-2}$  (right).



FIGURE 4.21: Current versus gate voltage with a work function at the graphene-metal interface equal to 0.25V without impurities (left) and including an impurity density of  $3.5 \times 10^3 \,\mu m^{-2}$  (right).

In Section 2, an analysis of the high-field mobility has been performed for graphene on a substrate by a new DSMC approach, which properly takes into account the Pauli exclusion principle. The same substrates as in [42] have been considered but including the more accurate model for the charge-impurities scattering (see [43]). Moreover, also the random distribution of the depth of the impurities implanted in the oxide has been taken into account and described with several theoretical probability distributions. The differences among the average velocities for the considered substrates are in agreement with the expected effects and confirm a degradation of the mobility. As already found out in [42] for the low field mobility, h-BN reveals a better substrate than SiO<sub>2</sub>, because it produces a smaller degradation also in the high-field mobility.

In Section 3, top-gated GFETs have been simulated and the characteristic curves



FIGURE 4.22: Current versus source-drain voltage with a work function at the graphene-metal interface equal to 0.25 V including an impurity density of  $3.5 \times 10^3 \ \mu m^{-2}$ . Negative (left) and positive (right) gate-source voltages are considered.

have shown. The current-voltage curves present a behaviour different from that of devices made of classical semiconductors, like Si or GaAs, because of the zero gap in monolayer graphene. A full numerical solution of a drift-diffusion-Poisson model have been included. First we have been adopted mobility expression of ref. [33], next the mobilities have been deduced from the direct solution of the Boltzmann equations for charge transport in graphene by a DG method, as explained in Section 3. The results confirm the main features of such a devices. In particular the limited range of gate-source voltages for the current-off state.

## Chapter 5

## Classical-quantum drift-diffusion model of charge transport in graphene

Very peculiar quantum phenomena were predicted and experimentally demonstrated in graphene, such as Klein paradox (see [51, 108]) and Veselago lensing (see [20, 54]). They offer interesting opportunities to nano-electronics and opto-electronics.

The above mentioned phenomena are related to the chiral nature of electrons in graphene [19] and take place in the presence of steps or barriers of the electric potential, that can be realized by suitable electric gates or doping profiles.

In [9, 10] a hybrid model has been proposed. It couples a thin *active* quantum region, containing the rapid potential variations, with two *classical* regions, where the transport regime is diffusive and incoherent. The coupling is firstly described at the kinetic level, where the classical-quantum matching is more natural, and then the diffusive limit is analyzed by means of the Hilbert expansion method. In [59] a hydrodynamical model based on the maximum entropy principle (MEP), which includes also quantum effects, has been formulated.

In this chapter we introduce some preliminary results, in preprint form [8], concerning the numerical solutions of the model proposed in [9, 10]. In Section 5.1 we show how to get the coupling system in the two dimensional case; in Section 5.2 we propose a simplified one dimensional and unipolar system, in order to simulate the device of ref. [108].

The results of this chapter has been obtained during two visiting periods at the Institut de Mathématiques de Toulouse, Université Toulouse III - Paul Sabatier, under the supervision of Prof. C. Negulescu, and one visiting period at the Dipartimento di Matematica e Informatica "Ulisse Dini", Università degli Studi di Firenze, under the supervision of Prof. Luigi Barletti.

#### 5.1 Model description

First we briefly recall that in [10] the following results have been obtained. Assume that a graphene sheet is described by the coordinates x = (x, y) and that a potential step, or barrier, is localized at x = 0. More precisely, we assume that the electric potential has the form

$$V(x) + U(x, y),$$

where V(x) represents the step/barrier profile, which is assumed to have variations localized around x = 0 and to take constant values  $V^1$  and  $V^2$  at the left and at the right, respectively. The "smooth" part of the potential, U(x, y) is assumed to vary on a much larger (macroscopic space scale). Accordingly, the graphene sheet is divided in two "classical" regions (x < 0 and x > 0), where the charge transport is described by the drift-diffusion equation

$$\operatorname{div} \mathbf{j}_{s} = 0, \qquad \mathbf{j}_{s} = -\frac{\tau v_{F}^{2}}{2} \left[ \nabla n_{s} + s \beta n_{0} \phi_{1}(A_{s}) \nabla U \right]. \tag{5.1}$$

Here,  $n_s(x, y)$  denote the densities of electrons (s = +1) and holes (s = -1),  $\tau$  is the typical electron-phonon collision time, and the constants  $n_0$  and  $\beta$  are given by

$$\beta = \frac{1}{k_B T}, \qquad n_0 = \frac{2\pi}{(2\pi\hbar v_F \beta)^2} = \frac{(k_B T)^2}{2\pi\hbar^2 v_F^2}$$

(where, as usual,  $k_B$  is the Boltzmann constant, T is the temperature of the phonon bath,  $v_F$  is the Fermi velocity). Moreover,

$$\phi_k(z) := \frac{1}{\Gamma(k)} \int_0^\infty \frac{t^{k-1}}{e^{t-z}+1} dt$$

is the Fermi integral of order k, and  $A_s$  are the chemical potentials, related to the densities by

$$A_s = A(n_s) := \phi_2^{-1} \left(\frac{n_s}{n_0}\right).$$
(5.2)

The right and left regions are linked through diffusive transmission conditions (DTC) which, at first order in  $\tau$  read as follows:

$$sA(n_s^1 + \tau n_s^{1,\infty}) = s'A(n_{s'}^2 + \tau n_{s'}^{2,\infty}) + \beta \delta V.$$
(5.3)

Here,  $\delta V = V^2 - V^1$  is the overall potential variation across the barrier, the upper index i = 1, 2 denotes the left and right sides with respect to the barrier, namely

$$n_s^1 = \lim_{x \to 0^-} n_s$$
,  $n_{s'}^2 = \lim_{x \to 0^+} n_{s'}$ .

The relation (5.3) is assumed to hold for all couples of left and right electron/hole labels,  $s = \pm 1$ ,  $s' = \pm 1$ , such that the conservation of energy

$$sc|\boldsymbol{p}| = s'c|\boldsymbol{p}'| + \delta V, \tag{5.4}$$

is satisfied for some left and right pseudomomentum  $p = (p_x, p_y) \in \mathbb{R}^2$  and  $p' = (p'_x, p'_y) \in \mathbb{R}^2$ . The possible couples (s, s') are:

$$\begin{array}{ll} (++), \ (+,-), \ (-,-) & \mbox{if } \delta V > 0, \\ (++), \ (-,-) & \mbox{if } \delta V = 0, \\ (++), \ (-,+), \ (-,-) & \mbox{if } \delta V < 0. \end{array}$$

The four constants  $n_s^{i,\infty}$  (possibly functions of *y*),  $s = \pm 1$ , i = 1, 2, are the most important parameters in the theory. They are obtained as the asymptotic values of the electron/hole left/right densities of the solutions of the four Milne-like equations

$$\frac{p_x}{|\boldsymbol{p}|}\frac{\partial f_s^i}{\partial x} = L_s^i \langle f_s^i \rangle - f_s^i, \qquad (-1)^i x > 0,$$
(5.5)

for the boundary layer correctors  $f_s^i$ , where

$$\langle f_s^i \rangle := rac{1}{(2\pi\hbar)^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} f_s^i dp$$

and

$$L_{s}^{i}(\boldsymbol{p}) := \frac{1}{n_{0}\phi_{1}(A(n_{s}^{i}))} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{\beta v_{F}|\boldsymbol{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}}{(\mathrm{e}^{\beta v_{F}|\boldsymbol{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}+1)^{2}}.$$
(5.6)

The four Milne equations are coupled at x = 0 by the non-homogeneous quantum transmission conditions

$$\begin{cases} f_s^1(p_x) - f_s^1(-p_x) + T_{s'}^2(\boldsymbol{p}') \left( f_s^1(-p_x) - ss' f_{s'}^2(p_x') \right) = h_s^1(\boldsymbol{p}), & p_x, \, p_x' < 0, \\ f_{s'}^2(p_x') - f_{s'}^2(-p_x') + T_s^1(\boldsymbol{p}) \left( f_{s'}^2(-p_x) - ss' f_s^1(p_x') \right) = h_{s'}^2(\boldsymbol{p}'), & p_x', \, p_x > 0, \end{cases}$$
(5.7)

where  $T_s^i(p)$  is the transmission coefficient (which can be obtained by solving the stationary Schrödinger equation for the potential *V*) and

$$\begin{cases} h_s^1(\boldsymbol{p}) := G_s^1(p_x) - G_s^1(-p_x) + T_{s'}^2(\boldsymbol{p}') \left( G_s^1(-p_x) - ss'G_{s'}^2(p_x') \right), & p_x, p_x' < 0, \\ h_{s'}^2(\boldsymbol{p}') := G_{s'}^2(p_x') - G_{s'}^2(-p_x') + T_s^1(\boldsymbol{p}) \left( G_{s'}^2(-p_x) - ss'G_s^1(p_x') \right), & p_x', p_x > 0, \end{cases}$$

with

$$G_s^i(\boldsymbol{p}) = rac{2}{v_F^2} L_s^i(\boldsymbol{p}) rac{\boldsymbol{p}}{|\boldsymbol{p}|} \cdot \boldsymbol{j}_s^i.$$

It can be proven that, asymptotically far from the interface x = 0, the solution has the form

$$f_s^i(x, y, \boldsymbol{p}) pprox L_s^i(\boldsymbol{p}) \, n_s^{i, \infty}(y), \qquad ext{as } x o (-1)^i \infty$$

where  $n_s^{i,\infty}$  are the parameters eq. (5.3) depends on. We notice that all the information coming from quantum mechanics is codified in these four parameters.

In the Mawell-Boltzmann limit ( $\beta v_F | \mathbf{p} | \gg A(n)$ ), the model outlined above takes a simplified form: the drift-diffusion equation (5.1) becomes

div
$$\mathbf{j}_s = 0$$
,  $\mathbf{j}_s = -\frac{\tau v_F^2}{2} \left[ \nabla n_s + s \beta n_s \nabla U \right]$ , (5.9)

the DTC (5.3) becomes

$$\left(\frac{n_s^1 + \tau n_s^{1,\infty}}{n_0}\right)^s = \left(\frac{n_{s'}^2 + \tau n_{s'}^{2,\infty}}{n_0}\right)^{s'} e^{\beta \delta V},\tag{5.10}$$

and the distribution (5.6) becomes a Maxwellian-like distribution

$$L_s^i(\boldsymbol{p}) \approx M(\boldsymbol{p}) := \frac{\mathrm{e}^{-\beta v_F |\boldsymbol{p}|}}{n_0}.$$
(5.11)

Note, in particular, that *M* does not depend on  $n_s^i$  while  $L_s^i$  does.

The DTC (5.3) or (5.10) must be complemented with the current conservation relations

$$\begin{aligned} j_{+,x}^1 - j_{-,x}^1 &= j_{+,x}^2 - j_{-,x}^2 & \text{if } \delta V > 0, \\ j_{+,x}^1 &= j_{+,x}^2, \\ j_{-,x}^1 &= j_{-,x}^2 \end{aligned} \qquad \text{if } \delta V = 0, \end{aligned}$$

(where  $j_{s,x}^1$  and  $j_{s,x}^2$  denote, respectively, the left and right values of the *x*-component of the drift-diffusion current  $j_s$  at x = 0).

(5.8)

We finally remark that, still at first-order in  $\tau$ , the DTC (5.3) are equivalent to the following relation

$$sA(n_s^1) - s'A(n_{s'}^2) - \beta \delta V = \frac{\tau}{n_0} \left( \frac{s' n_{s'}^{2,\infty}}{c_{s'}^2} - \frac{s n_s^{1,\infty}}{c_s^1} \right)$$
(5.12)

where we put

$$c_s^i := \phi_1(A(n_s^1))$$

and we recall that

$$A(n) = \phi_2^{-1}\left(\frac{n}{n_0}\right).$$

#### 5.1.1 Application to a prototype graphene device

We consider a device constituted by a graphene sheet and represented by the rectangle  $(x, y) \in (-L, L) \times (-l, l)$ . At boundaries x = -L and x = L there are placed two metallic Ohmic contacts and at boundaries y = -l and y = l there are insulators. We suppose that an external electric field  $\nabla U$  is applied and a steep potential with amplitude  $\delta V$  is concentrated at x = 0. We remark that in this chapter all potentials are indeed energies ( $\delta V = e\delta \tilde{V}$ ,  $U = e\tilde{U}$  with  $\delta \tilde{V}$  and  $\tilde{U}$  physical potentials). Let us split the domain in two classical regions

$$\Omega^1 = (-L, 0) \times (-l, l), \qquad \Omega^2 = (0, L) \times (-l, l)$$

and a quantum interface at x = 0.

If we define as  $n_s$  the charge concentration for electrons (+) or holes (-), the resulting hybrid diffusive-quantum model reads as follows:

• in the semiclassical region  $\Omega^1 \cup \Omega^2$ 

$$\begin{cases} \nabla \cdot \mathbf{j}_s = 0\\ \mathbf{j}_s = -(\nabla n_s + s\beta n_s \nabla U) \end{cases}$$
(5.13)

where  $\beta = 1/k_B T$ 

• at the Ohmic boundary  $x = \pm L$ 

$$n_s = n_s^{\pm L} \tag{5.14}$$

• at the insulating boundary  $y = \pm l$ 

$$j_{s,y} = 0 \tag{5.15}$$
• across the quantum interface x = 0

$$\begin{cases} n_{+}^{1} - e^{\beta\delta V} n_{+}^{2} = \tau \left( e^{\beta\delta V} n_{+}^{2,\infty} - n_{+}^{1,\infty} \right) \\ n_{+}^{1} n_{-}^{2} + \tau \left( n_{+}^{1} n_{-}^{2,\infty} + n_{-}^{2} n_{+}^{1,\infty} \right) = e^{\beta\delta V} (n_{0})^{2} \\ n_{-}^{1} - e^{-\beta\delta V} n_{-}^{2} = \tau \left( e^{-\beta\delta V} n_{-}^{2,\infty} - n_{-}^{1,\infty} \right) \\ j_{+,x}^{1} - j_{-,x}^{1} = j_{+,x}^{2} - j_{-,x}^{2} \end{cases}$$
(5.16)

where  $\tau$  is the typical collision time and  $n_0 = 2\pi/(hc\beta)^2$  with  $\beta = 1/k_BT$  is the intrinsic graphene concentration being *c* the Fermi velocity and *h* the Planck constant.

Finally the current densities are given by

$$\mathbf{J}_s = -e\tau \frac{c^2}{2}\mathbf{j}_s.$$

If we make the following assumptions on the electric potential energy

- 1. V = V(x) depends only on the variable *x* (which implies that it conserves  $p_y$ );
- 2.  $V(x) \rightarrow 0$  on the left and  $V(x) \rightarrow \delta V$  on the right of a *quantum strip* around x = 0, having a vanishing strip on a macroscopic length scale,

then we obtain a scattering problem, providing us the transmission and reflection coefficients. We denote by  $T_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  and  $R_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  the transmission and reflection coefficients from the left (*i* = 1) to the right (*i* = 2). They satisfy the following properties

- 1. unitarity:  $T_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \ge 0$  and  $R_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \ge 0$ , with  $T_s^i(\mathbf{p}) + R_s^i(\mathbf{p}) = 1$ ;
- 2. energy-dependence:  $T_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  and  $R_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  depend on  $\mathbf{p}$  and s only throw the energy  $sc|\mathbf{p}|$ ;
- 3. reciprocity:  $T_s^1(\mathbf{p}) = T_{s'}^2(\mathbf{p}')$  whenever the conservation of energy  $sc|\mathbf{p}| = s'c|\mathbf{p}'| + \delta V$  holds.

For example, for a potential step of height  $\delta V$  the transmission coefficient for an electron incident from the left, with energy  $E = sc|\mathbf{p}|$ , to the right, with energy  $E' = s'c|\mathbf{p}'| = sc|\mathbf{p}| - \delta V$ , is given by

$$T_{s}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) = \begin{cases} \frac{2ss'\cos(\phi)\cos(\theta)}{1+ss'\cos(\phi+\theta)} & \text{if } |E\sin(\phi)| < |E-\delta V| \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5.17)

where  $\phi \in (-\frac{\pi}{2}, \frac{\pi}{2})$  is the incidence angle and  $\theta \in (-\frac{\pi}{2}, \frac{\pi}{2})$  is the transmission angle. Since  $\mathbf{p} = (p_x, p_y)$  the energy condition

$$|sc|\mathbf{p}|\sin(\phi)| < |sc|\mathbf{p}| - \delta V|$$

becomes

$$|p_y| < |s|\mathbf{p}| - \delta V/c|$$

and therefore the incidence angle determines the quantities

$$\cos(\phi) = \frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|}, \quad p_x > 0$$
$$\sin(\phi) = \frac{p_y}{|\mathbf{p}|}.$$

In order to find explicit expressions for the transmission coefficient we need to distinguish two cases with respect to *s*. If s = + we have two possibilities: if  $E > \delta V$  then s' = + else s' = -. In this second case the electron is replaced by an hole and its wave-vector is opposite. This leads to the expressions

$$\sin(\theta) = \frac{s' c p_y}{c|\mathbf{p}| - \delta V'}, \qquad \cos(\theta) = s' \sqrt{1 - \sin^2(\theta)}$$

obtaining finally

$$T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) = \begin{cases} \frac{2\cos(\phi)\cos(\theta)}{1+\cos(\phi+\theta)} & \text{if } |p_{y}| < ||\mathbf{p}| - \delta V/c| \text{ and } |\mathbf{p}| > \delta V/c \\ -\frac{2\cos(\phi)\cos(\theta)}{1-\cos(\phi+\theta)} & \text{if } |p_{y}| < ||\mathbf{p}| - \delta V/c| \text{ and } |\mathbf{p}| < \delta V/c \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5.18)

If s = - the only one possibility is s' = - and an hole is still an hole and the transmission angle is given by [10]

$$\sin(\theta) = \frac{cp_y}{c|\mathbf{p}| + \delta V}, \qquad \cos(\theta) = \sqrt{1 - \sin^2(\theta)}$$

and explicitly we have

$$T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) = \begin{cases} \frac{2\cos(\phi)\cos(\theta)}{1+\cos(\phi+\theta)} & \text{if } |p_{y}| < ||\mathbf{p}| + \delta V/c| \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$
(5.19)

For i = 2, because of the various symmetries of the problem, we have

$$T^2_+(\mathbf{p}) = T^1_-(\mathbf{p})$$
 and  $T^2_-(\mathbf{p}) = T^1_+(\mathbf{p}).$ 

# 5.1.2 Milne problem

Across the quantum interface the quantities  $n_s^{i,\infty}$ , appearing in (5.16), can be obtained in the following way. Let us consider the Milne problem

$$\begin{cases} \mu \frac{\partial \theta_s^i}{\partial \xi} = F_{n_s^i}^{\prime} \langle \theta_s^i \rangle - \theta_s^i, & (-1)^i \xi > 0 \\ \theta_{s,\text{in}}^i - \mathcal{K}^i (\theta_{s,\text{out}}^i, \theta_{s,\text{out}}^j) = G_{s,\text{in}}^i - \mathcal{K}^i (G_{s,\text{out}}^i, G_{s,\text{out}}^j), & \xi = 0 \end{cases}$$
(5.20)

where

$$F'_{n_s^i}(\mathbf{p}) = \frac{F_{n_s^i}(\mathbf{p})^2 e^{\beta c |\mathbf{p}| - A(n_s^i)}}{n_0 \phi_1(A(n_s^i))}$$
(5.21)

with

• 
$$F_{n_s^i}(\mathbf{p}) = \frac{1}{e^{\beta c |\mathbf{p}| - A(n_s^i) + 1}};$$
  
•  $A(n_s^i) = \phi_2^{-1} \left(\frac{n_s^i}{n_0}\right);$ 

• 
$$\phi_k(z) = \frac{1}{\Gamma(k)} \int_0^{+\infty} \frac{t^{k-1}}{e^{t-z}+1} dt$$
,

and

$$\mathcal{K}^{i}(f_{s,\text{out}}^{i}, f_{s,\text{out}}^{j})(\mathbf{p}) = R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})f_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + ss'T_{s'}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')f_{s',\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}'),$$
(5.22)

with  $\sim \mathbf{p} = (-p_x, p_y)$ . To prove this we consider the operator

$$\mathcal{B}^{i}(f_{s,\text{out}}^{i}, f_{s,\text{out}}^{j})(\mathbf{p}) = R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})f_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + T_{s}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')\left(ss'f_{s,\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') + \epsilon_{ss'}\right)$$
(5.23)

where

$$\epsilon_{ss'} = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } s = s' \\ 1, & \text{if } s \neq s' \end{cases}$$
(5.24)

and apply it to  $(f + g)_{s,out}^{i}$  obtaining

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{B}^{i}((f+g)_{s,\text{out}}^{i},(f+g)_{s,\text{out}}^{j})(\mathbf{p}) = &R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})(f+g)_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + T_{s}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') \\ & \times \left(ss'(f+g)_{s,\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') + \epsilon_{ss'}\right) \\ = &R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})f_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})g_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) \\ & + T_{s}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')\left(ss'f_{s,\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') + ss'g_{s,\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') + \epsilon_{ss'}\right) \\ = &R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})f_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + T_{s}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')\left(ss'f_{s,\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') + \epsilon_{ss'}\right) \\ & + R_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})g_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + ss'T_{s}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')g_{s,\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') \\ = &\mathcal{B}^{i}(f_{s,\text{out}}^{i},f_{s,\text{out}}^{j})(\mathbf{p}) + \mathcal{K}^{i}(g_{s,\text{out}}^{i},g_{s,\text{out}}^{j})(\mathbf{p}). \end{split}$$

We remark that quantities  $\mathbf{p}$ ,  $\mathbf{p}'$ , s and s' are related by

$$s'c|\mathbf{p}'| = sc|\mathbf{p}| + (-1)^i \delta V \tag{5.25}$$

(expressing the conservation of energy) and the left and right densities at interface are constrained by

$$sA(n_s^i) = s'A(n_{s'}^j) + (-1)^j \beta \delta V.$$
 (5.26)

Now let us substitute (5.22) in (5.20)<sub>2</sub> and consider the relation  $R_s^i(\mathbf{p}) = 1 - T_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  obtaining

$$\theta_{s,\text{in}}^{i} - (1 - T_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}))\theta_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) - ss'T_{s'}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')\theta_{s',\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') = h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}),$$
(5.27)

where

$$h_s^i(\mathbf{p}) = G_{s,\text{in}}^i - \mathcal{K}^i(G_{s,\text{out}}^i, G_{s,\text{out}}^j).$$
(5.28)

The next step is to introduce some approximation techniques for the solution of the Milne problem. The so-called Albedo approximation consists in finding solutions of the form

$$\theta_{s,out}^i = L^s(\mathbf{p})\rho_s^i \qquad (-1)^i p_x < 0$$

where  $\rho_s^i$  are unknown outflow densities satisfying a condition of vanishing total flux at interface. We shall adopt a further simplification, named Marshak approximation, which consists in assuming

$$\rho_s^i = n_s^{i,\infty}$$

The meaning of Marshak approximation is that one identifies the outflow density with the asymptotic density, which is indeed reached exponentially fast away from the interface. The interested reader is referred to [32] for further information. From equation (5.21) we have that

$$F'_{n_s^i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) = F'_{n_s^i}(\mathbf{p}),$$
 (5.29)

then  $L_s^i(\sim \mathbf{p}) = L_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  and by using reciprocity property,  $T_{s'}^j(\mathbf{p}') = T_s^i(\mathbf{p})$ , we obtain

$$\theta_{s,\text{in}}^{i} - L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\rho_{s}^{i} + T_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})[L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\rho_{s}^{i} - ss'L_{s'}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')\rho_{s'}^{j}] = h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}).$$
(5.30)

Now we consider (5.21) and by using (5.25), (5.26) we can calculate

$$\begin{split} \phi_{1}(A(n_{s}^{i}))F_{n_{s}^{i}}'(\mathbf{p}) &= \frac{1}{n_{0}}F_{n_{s}^{i}}(\mathbf{p})^{2}e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})} = \frac{1}{n_{0}}\frac{e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}}{(e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}+1)^{2}} = \\ &= \frac{1}{n_{0}}\frac{\exp\left(\beta\left(\frac{s'}{s}c|\mathbf{p}'|-\frac{(-1)^{i}}{s}\delta V\right)-\frac{s'}{s}A(n_{s'}^{j})-\frac{(-1)^{j}}{s}\beta\delta V\right)}{\left(\exp\left(\beta\left(\frac{s'}{s}c|\mathbf{p}'|-A(n_{s'}^{j})\right)\right)\right)} = \\ &= \frac{1}{n_{0}}\frac{\exp\left(\frac{s'}{s}\left(\beta c|\mathbf{p}'|-A(n_{s'}^{j})\right)\right)}{\left(\exp\left(\frac{s'}{s}\left(\beta c|\mathbf{p}'|-A(n_{s'}^{j})\right)\right)+1\right)^{2}} = \\ &= \frac{1}{n_{0}}\frac{\exp\left(\beta c|\mathbf{p}'|-A(n_{s'}^{j})\right)}{\left(\exp\left(\beta c|\mathbf{p}'|-A(n_{s'}^{j})\right)+1\right)^{2}} = \\ &= \frac{1}{n_{0}}F_{n_{s'}^{j}}(\mathbf{p}')^{2}e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}'|-A(n_{s'}^{j})} = \phi_{1}(A(n_{s'}^{j}))F_{n_{s'}^{j}}'(\mathbf{p}'), \end{split}$$

where the terms with  $\delta V$  disappear because  $i \neq j$  and also s'/s because

$$\frac{e^h}{(e^h+1)^2} = \frac{e^{-h}}{(e^{-h}+1)^2}$$

This leads to the relation

$$c_{s}^{i}L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) = c_{s'}^{j}L_{s'}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')$$
 (5.31)

being  $c_s^i := \phi_1(A(n_s^i)) = \phi_1(\phi_2^{-1}(n_s^i/n_0))$ . By using this relation in (5.30) we have finally

$$\theta_{s,\text{in}}^{i} - L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\rho_{s}^{i} + T_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\left[\rho_{s}^{i} - ss'\frac{c_{s}^{i}}{c_{s'}^{j}}\rho_{s'}^{j}\right] = h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}),$$
(5.32)

that holds on  $\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i} := \{ \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^2 \mid (-1)^i p_x > 0 \}$ . Now we multiply (5.32) by  $\mu = \mu(\mathbf{p}) = cp_x/|\mathbf{p}|$  and integrate over  $\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}$  obtaining

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} \theta_{s,in}^{i} \mu \, d\mathbf{p} - \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \rho_{s}^{i} \mu \, d\mathbf{p} + \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} T_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \rho_{s}^{i} - ss' \frac{c_{s}^{i}}{c_{s'}^{j}} \rho_{s'}^{j} \right] \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p}.$$
(5.33)

By performing the change of variables  $p_x \rightarrow -p_x$  on the second integral we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} \theta_{s,in}^{i} \mu \, d\mathbf{p} - \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \rho_{s}^{i} \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} \theta_{s,in}^{i} \mu \, d\mathbf{p} + \int_{\mathbb{R}_{out}^{2}} L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \rho_{s}^{i} \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = 0, \quad (5.34)$$

because both the Albedo and the Marshak approximations are constructed so that the *x*-flow of  $\theta_s^i$  at  $\xi = 0$  vanishes. Then we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2,i}_{\text{in}}} T^i_s(\mathbf{p}) L^i_s(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \rho^i_s - ss' \frac{c^i_s}{c^j_{s'}} \rho^j_{s'} \right] \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = H^i_{s'}, \tag{5.35}$$

where

$$H_s^i = \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} h_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p}.$$
(5.36)

Let us write these cases explicitly

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0,\,c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}}T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p})L_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p})\left[\rho_{+}^{1}-\frac{c_{+}^{1}}{c_{+}^{2}}\rho_{+}^{2}\right]\mu\,d\mathbf{p} \\ &+\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0,\,c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}}T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p})L_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p})\left[\rho_{+}^{1}+\frac{c_{+}^{1}}{c_{-}^{2}}\rho_{-}^{2}\right]\mu\,d\mathbf{p}=H_{+}^{1} \qquad (i=1,j=2,s=+,s'=\pm) \\ &\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}}T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p})L_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p})\left[\rho_{-}^{1}-\frac{c_{-}^{1}}{c_{-}^{2}}\rho_{-}^{2}\right]\mu\,d\mathbf{p}=H_{-}^{1} \qquad (i=1,j=2,s=-,s'=-) \\ &\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}}T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p})L_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p})\left[\rho_{+}^{2}-\frac{c_{+}^{2}}{c_{+}^{1}}\rho_{+}^{1}\right]\mu\,d\mathbf{p}=H_{+}^{2} \qquad (i=2,j=1,s=+,s'=+) \\ &\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0,\,c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}}T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p})L_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p})\left[\rho_{-}^{2}-\frac{c_{-}^{2}}{c_{-}^{1}}\rho_{-}^{1}\right]\mu\,d\mathbf{p}=H_{-}^{2} \qquad (i=2,j=1,s=-,s'=\pm) \end{split}$$

Next we choose different unknowns by setting

$$\begin{cases} X_{++} = \rho_{+}^{1} - \frac{c_{+}^{1}}{c_{+}^{2}}\rho_{+}^{2} \\ X_{+-} = c_{-}^{2}\rho_{+}^{1} + c_{+}^{1}\rho_{-}^{2} \\ X_{--} = \rho_{-}^{1} - \frac{c_{-}^{1}}{c_{-}^{2}}\rho_{-}^{2} \end{cases}$$
(5.37)

and then we can rewrite the previous equations as

$$X_{++} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2 | p_x<0, \, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T^1_+(\mathbf{p}) L^1_+(\mathbf{p})\mu \, d\mathbf{p}$$
(5.38)

+ X<sub>+-</sub> 
$$\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x<0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} \frac{1}{c_-^2} T_+^1(\mathbf{p}) L_+^1(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = H_+^1$$
 (5.39)

$$X_{--} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^2 | p_x < 0\}} T_{-}^1(\mathbf{p}) L_{-}^1(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = H_{-}^1$$
(5.40)

$$-X_{++} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x>0\}} \frac{c_+^2}{c_+^1} T_+^2(\mathbf{p}) L_+^2(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = H_+^2$$
(5.41)

$$X_{+-} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2 | p_x>0, \, c|\mathbf{p}| > \delta V\}} \frac{1}{c_+^1} T_-^2(\mathbf{p}) L_-^2(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p}$$
(5.42)

$$-X_{--}\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x>0,\,c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}}\frac{c_-^2}{c_-^1}T_-^2(\mathbf{p})L_-^2(\mathbf{p})\mu\,d\mathbf{p}=H_-^2\tag{5.43}$$

We consider the first three equations

$$\begin{cases}
AX_{++} + BX_{+-} = H_{+}^{1} \\
CX_{--} = H_{-}^{1} \\
-DX_{++} = H_{+}^{2}
\end{cases} (5.44)$$

leading to the solution

$$\begin{cases} X_{++} = -\frac{H_{+}^{2}}{D} \\ X_{--} = \frac{H_{-}^{1}}{C} \\ X_{+-} = \frac{H_{+}^{1}}{B} + \frac{AH_{+}^{2}}{DB} \end{cases}$$
(5.45)

The next step is to introduce the Maxwell-Boltzmann approximation that is

$$c_s^i = \phi_1\left(\phi_2^{-1}\left(\frac{n_s^i}{n_0}\right)\right) \approx \frac{n_s^i}{n_0}.$$
(5.46)

In this way we obtain

$$\begin{cases} X_{++} \approx \rho_{+}^{1} - \frac{n_{+}^{1}}{n_{+}^{2}}\rho_{+}^{2} \\ X_{+-} \approx \frac{n_{-}^{2}\rho_{+}^{1} + n_{+}^{1}\rho_{-}^{2}}{n_{0}} \\ X_{--} \approx \rho_{-}^{1} - \frac{n_{-}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}}\rho_{-}^{2} \end{cases}$$
(5.47)

and since the relations  $n_s^1 = e^{s\beta\delta V} n_s^2$ , with  $s = \pm$ , hold at order  $\tau$  we have

$$\begin{cases} X_{++} \approx \rho_{+}^{1} - e^{\beta \delta V} \rho_{+}^{2} \\ X_{+-} \approx \frac{n_{-}^{2} \rho_{+}^{1} + n_{+}^{1} \rho_{-}^{2}}{n_{0}} \\ X_{--} \approx \rho_{-}^{1} - e^{-\beta \delta V} \rho_{-}^{2} \end{cases}$$
(5.48)

Therefore we have

$$L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) = \frac{1}{n_{0}c_{s}^{i}} \frac{e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}}{\left(e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}+1\right)^{2}} \approx \frac{1}{n_{0}c_{s}^{i}} \frac{e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}}{\left(e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}\right)^{2}} = \frac{1}{n_{0}c_{s}^{i}} \frac{1}{e^{\beta c|\mathbf{p}|-A(n_{s}^{i})}} \qquad (5.49)$$
$$= \frac{1}{n_{0}c_{s}^{i}} e^{-\beta c|\mathbf{p}|} e^{A(n_{s}^{i})} \approx \frac{e^{-\beta c|\mathbf{p}|}}{n_{0}} =: M(\mathbf{p}). \qquad (5.50)$$

In this way the quantities *A*, *B*, *C* and *D* writes

$$A = \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x<0, \, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T^1_+(\mathbf{p})L^1_+(\mathbf{p})\mu\,d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$\approx \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x<0, \, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T^1_+(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{cp_x}{|\mathbf{p}|}\,d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$= -\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x>0, \, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T^1_+(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{cp_x}{|\mathbf{p}|}\,d\mathbf{p}$$

$$B = \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} \frac{1}{c_{-}^{2}} T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) L_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$\approx \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} \frac{n_{0}}{n_{-}^{2}} T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{cp_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \, d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$= -\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} \frac{n_{0}}{n_{-}^{2}} T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{cp_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \, d\mathbf{p}$$

$$C = \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x<0\}} T^1_{-}(\mathbf{p})L^1_{-}(\mathbf{p})\mu d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$\approx \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x<0\}} T^1_{-}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{cp_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$= -\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x>0\}} T^1_{-}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{cp_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$

$$D = \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x>0\}} \frac{c_+^2}{c_+^1} T_+^2(\mathbf{p}) L_+^2(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p}$$
  
$$\approx \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^2|p_x>0\}} \frac{n_+^2}{n_+^1} T_+^2(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{cp_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} \, d\mathbf{p}$$

Next we consider the source term

$$h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) = G_{s,\text{in}}^{i} - \mathcal{K}^{i}(G_{s,\text{out}}^{i}, G_{s,\text{out}}^{j})$$
  
=  $G_{s,\text{in}}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) - G_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) + T_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})[G_{s,\text{out}}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p}) - ss'G_{s',\text{out}}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')]$ 

where

$$G_s^i(\mathbf{p}) = cL_s^i(\mathbf{p})\frac{\mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_s^i.$$
(5.51)

Since  $\mathbf{j}_s^i$  does not depend on  $\mathbf{p}$  and the quantity  $L_s^i(\mathbf{p})$  only depends on  $|\mathbf{p}|$  we can remove labels in and out, then we obtain

$$\begin{split} h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) &= cL_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\frac{\mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s}^{i} - cL_{s}^{i}(\sim \mathbf{p})\frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\sim \mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s}^{i} + cT_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \left[L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s}^{i} - ss'L_{s'}^{j}(\mathbf{p}')\frac{\mathbf{p}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s'}^{j}\right] \\ &= cL_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{\mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} - \frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\sim \mathbf{p}|}\right] \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s}^{i} + cT_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\sim \mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s}^{i} - ss'\frac{c_{s}^{i}}{c_{s'}^{j}}\frac{\mathbf{p}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s'}^{j}\right] \\ &= 2cL_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}j_{s,x}^{i} + cT_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s}^{i} - ss'\frac{c_{s}^{i}}{c_{s'}^{j}}\frac{\mathbf{p}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s'}^{j}\right], \end{split}$$

where it was used that  $L_{s'}^{j}(\mathbf{p}') = \frac{c_{s}^{i}}{c_{s'}^{j}}L_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p})$  and  $\mathbf{p} - \sim \mathbf{p} = (2p_{x}, 0)$ . Now we apply the same procedure by multiplying the previous expression for  $\mu$ 

and integrating on  $\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}$  obtaining

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} h_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \mu \, d\mathbf{p} = 2c \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} j_{s,x}^i \mu \, d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} T_s^i(\mathbf{p}) L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_s^i - ss' \frac{c_s^i}{c_{s'}^j} \frac{\mathbf{p}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s'}^j \right] \mu \, d\mathbf{p} \\ &= 2c^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \left( \frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right)^2 j_{s,x}^i \, d\mathbf{p} + c^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} T_s^i(\mathbf{p}) L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{\sim \mathbf{p}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_s^i - ss' \frac{c_s^i}{c_{s'}^j} \frac{\mathbf{p}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \cdot \mathbf{j}_{s'}^j \right] \frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} \, d\mathbf{p} \\ &= c^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \left( \frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right)^2 j_{s,x}^i \, d\mathbf{p} + c^2 \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} T_s^i(\mathbf{p}) L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} j_{s,x}^i - ss' \frac{c_s^i}{c_{s'}^j} \frac{p'_x}{|\mathbf{p}'|} j_{s',x}^j \right] \frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|} \, d\mathbf{p} \end{split}$$

where in the first term we considered the symmetry with respect to x and in the second one the terms with  $p_y j_{s,y}^i$  disappear because of symmetry. By setting

$$H_{s}^{i} = \int_{\mathbb{R}_{in}^{2,i}} h_{s}^{i}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
(5.52)

and by splitting different cases we have

$$\begin{split} H^{1}_{+} &= c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} L^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) L^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{c^{1}_{+}}{c^{2}_{+}} j^{2}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) L^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p'_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{c^{1}_{+}}{c^{2}_{-}} j^{2}_{-,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) L^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p'_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i=1, j=2, s=+, s'=\pm) \end{split}$$

$$H_{-}^{1} = c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} L_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) L_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$- c^{2} \frac{c_{-}^{1}}{c_{-}^{2}} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) L_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$(i = 1, j = 2, s = -, s' = -)$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{+}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} L_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) L_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{c_{+}^{2}}{c_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) L_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = +, s' = +) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{-}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} L_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) L_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{c_{-}^{2}}{c_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, \, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) L_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{c_{-}^{2}}{c_{-}^{1}} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, \, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) L_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i=2, j=1, s=-, s'=\pm) \end{aligned}$$

The next step consists to introduce the Maxwell-Boltzmann approximation, that is

$$c_s^i \approx \frac{n_s^i}{n_0}, \qquad L_s^i(\mathbf{p}) \approx M(\mathbf{p}),$$
 (5.53)

leading to

$$\begin{split} H^{1}_{+} &= c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} M(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n^{1}_{+}}{n^{2}_{+}} j^{2}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p'_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{n^{1}_{+}}{n^{2}_{-}} j^{2}_{-,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p'_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i=1,j=2,s=+,s'=\pm) \end{split}$$

$$H_{-}^{1} = c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} M(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$- c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$(i = 1, j = 2, s = -, s' = -)$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{+}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} M(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n_{+}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = +, s' = +) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{-}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} M(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^{2} d\mathbf{p} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{-}^{1}} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i=2, j=1, s=-, s'=\pm). \end{aligned}$$

Now we compute the integral

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} M(\mathbf{p}) \left(\frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^2 d\mathbf{p} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{e^{-\beta c|\mathbf{p}|}}{n_0} \left(\frac{p_x}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right)^2 d\mathbf{p}.$$
 (5.54)

Then by performing the change of variables

$$\begin{cases} p_x = \rho \cos \vartheta \\ p_y = \rho \sin \vartheta \end{cases}$$
(5.55)

where  $\rho = |\mathbf{p}|$  it becomes

$$\int_0^{2\pi} d\vartheta \int_0^{+\infty} \frac{e^{-\beta c\rho}}{n_0} \frac{\rho^2 \cos^2 \vartheta}{\rho^2} \rho \, d\rho = \int_0^{2\pi} \cos^2 \vartheta \, d\vartheta \int_0^{+\infty} \frac{e^{-\beta c\rho}}{n_0} \rho \, d\rho \tag{5.56}$$

and by setting  $\beta c \rho = t$  we have

$$\int_{0}^{2\pi} \cos^2 \vartheta \, d\vartheta \int_{0}^{+\infty} \frac{e^{-\beta c\rho}}{n_0} \rho \, d\rho = \frac{1}{n_0(\beta c)^2} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \cos^2 \vartheta \, d\vartheta \int_{0}^{+\infty} e^{-t} t \, dt = \frac{\pi}{n_0(\beta c)^2} = \frac{h^2}{2}.$$
(5.57)

In this way the source terms write

$$\begin{split} H^{1}_{+} &= c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n^{1}_{+}}{n^{2}_{+}} j^{2}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0, c | \mathbf{p}| > \delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p'_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{n^{1}_{+}}{n^{2}_{-}} j^{2}_{-,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0, c | \mathbf{p}| < \delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p'_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 1, j = 2, s = +, s' = \pm) \end{split}$$

$$H_{-}^{1} = c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$- c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$(i = 1, j = 2, s = -, s' = -)$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{+}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n_{+}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = +, s' = +) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{-}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0, c | \mathbf{p}| > \delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{-}^{1}} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0, c | \mathbf{p}| < \delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}'}{|\mathbf{p}'|} \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = -, s' = \pm). \end{aligned}$$

Finally by imposing the interface conditions and computing  $p'_x/|\mathbf{p}'|$  as

$$\nu_{\pm}(\mathbf{p}) = \frac{\sqrt{|c|\mathbf{p}| \pm \delta V|^2 - c^2 p_y^2}}{|c|\mathbf{p}| \pm \delta V|}$$
(5.58)

we have

$$\begin{aligned} H^{1}_{+} &= c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j^{1}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n^{1}_{+}}{n^{2}_{+}} j^{2}_{+,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0, c | \mathbf{p}| > \delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{n^{1}_{+}}{n^{2}_{-}} j^{2}_{-,x} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0, c | \mathbf{p}| < \delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 1, j = 2, s = +, s' = \pm) \end{aligned}$$

$$H_{-}^{1} = c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$- c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}<0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$(i = 1, j = 2, s = -, s' = -)$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{+}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n_{+}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = +, s' = +) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{-}^{2} &= c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + c^{2} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0, c | \mathbf{p} | > \delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- c^{2} \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{-}^{1}} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0, c | \mathbf{p} | < \delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = -, s' = \pm). \end{aligned}$$

# 5.1.3 Approximation of interface conditions

The quantities  $n_s^i / n_s^j$  can be approximated as follows:

$$\frac{n_{+}^{1}}{n_{+}^{2}} = \frac{e^{\beta\delta V}n_{+}^{2} + O(\tau)}{n_{+}^{2}} = e^{\beta\delta V}(1 + O(\tau)) = e^{\beta\delta V} + O(\tau),$$
(5.59)

$$\frac{n_{+}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} = \frac{n_{+}^{2}}{e^{\beta\delta V}n_{+}^{2} + O(\tau)} = e^{-\beta\delta V}\frac{1}{1+O(\tau)} \approx e^{-\beta\delta V} + O(\tau),$$
(5.60)

$$\frac{n_{-}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}} = \frac{e^{-\beta\delta V}n_{-}^{2} + O(\tau)}{n_{-}^{2}} = e^{-\beta\delta V}(1 + O(\tau)) = e^{-\beta\delta V} + O(\tau),$$
(5.61)

$$\frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{-}^{1}} = \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{e^{-\beta\delta V}n_{-}^{2} + O(\tau)} = e^{\beta\delta V}\frac{1}{1 + O(\tau)} \approx e^{\beta\delta V} + O(\tau).$$
(5.62)

By using the previous relations and by canceling a factor *c* appearing in all quantities *A*, *B*, *C*, *D* and  $H_s^i$  we obtain the final expressions

$$A = -\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, c|\mathbf{p}|>\delta V\}} T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$B = -\frac{n_{0}}{n_{-}^{2}} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0, c|\mathbf{p}|<\delta V\}} T_{+}^{1}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$C = -\int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{-}^{1}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
  

$$D = e^{-\beta\delta V} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$

$$\begin{aligned} H^{1}_{+} &= cj_{+,x}^{1} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + cj_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- ce^{\beta \delta V} j_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0, c | \mathbf{p}| > \delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c \frac{n_{+}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0, c | \mathbf{p}| < \delta V\}} T^{1}_{+}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 1, j = 2, s = +, s' = \pm) \end{aligned}$$

$$\begin{aligned} H^{1}_{-} &= cj_{-,x}^{1} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + cj_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T^{1}_{-}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- ce^{-\beta \delta V} j_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} < 0\}} T^{1}_{-}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{+}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 1, j = 2, s = -, s' = -) \end{aligned}$$

$$H_{+}^{2} = cj_{+,x}^{2} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + cj_{+,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p}) \left[\frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|}\right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$- ce^{-\beta\delta V} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p}\in\mathbb{R}^{2}|p_{x}>0\}} T_{+}^{2}(\mathbf{p})M(\mathbf{p})\nu_{+}(\mathbf{p})\frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p}$$
$$(i = 2, j = 1, s = +, s' = +)$$

$$\begin{aligned} H_{-}^{2} &= cj_{-,x}^{2} \frac{h^{2}}{2} + cj_{-,x}^{2} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \left[ \frac{-p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} \right] \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &+ c \frac{n_{-}^{2}}{n_{+}^{1}} j_{+,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0, \, c | \mathbf{p} | > \delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &- ce^{-\beta \delta V} j_{-,x}^{1} \int_{\{\mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^{2} | p_{x} > 0, \, c | \mathbf{p} | < \delta V\}} T_{-}^{2}(\mathbf{p}) M(\mathbf{p}) \nu_{-}(\mathbf{p}) \frac{p_{x}}{|\mathbf{p}|} d\mathbf{p} \\ &(i = 2, j = 1, s = -, s' = \pm), \end{aligned}$$

where

$$\nu_{\pm}(\mathbf{p}) = \frac{\sqrt{|c|\mathbf{p}| \pm \delta V|^2 - c^2 p_y^2}}{|c|\mathbf{p}| \pm \delta V|}$$
(5.63)

and the quantities written above are related to the corrections at first order in  $\tau$  through

$$\begin{cases} \rho_{+}^{1} - \frac{n_{+}^{1}}{n_{+}^{2}}\rho_{+}^{2} = -\frac{H_{+}^{2}}{D} \\ \rho_{-}^{1} - \frac{n_{-}^{1}}{n_{-}^{2}}\rho_{-}^{2} = \frac{H_{-}^{1}}{C} \\ \frac{n_{-}^{2}\rho_{+}^{1} + n_{+}^{1}\rho_{-}^{2}}{n_{0}} = \frac{H_{+}^{1}}{B} + \frac{AH_{+}^{2}}{DB} \end{cases}$$
(5.64)

#### 5.1.4 Evaluation of the asymptotic densities for electrons

Solving the Milne problem (5.5)-(5.7) in order to obtain the asymptotic densities  $n_s^{i,\infty}$  implies that a "kinetic" stage is still needed in our diffusive model. This is not very appealing, when looking for a simple and numerically light model. Then, we should resort to some kind of approximation of the Milne problem [32, 39].

The simplest possible approach is the the already mentioned Marshack approximation, which amounts to assuming that the solution of (5.5) has approximately the asymptotic form

$$f_s^i \approx L_s^i \, n_s^{i,\infty},$$

so that the parameters  $n_s^{i,\infty}$  are simply obtained by imposing the conditions (5.7).

Let us consider the case  $\delta V = 0$ , which is our case of interest [108]. Then, the DTC for electrons and holes get decoupled and the DTC (5.12) reduce to

$$A(n_s^1) - A(n_s^2) = \frac{\tau}{n_0} \left( \frac{n_s^{2,\infty}}{c_s^2} - \frac{n_s^{1,\infty}}{c_s^1} \right),$$
(5.65)

and we recall that the conservation of the *x*-flow through the interface hols separately for electrons and holes:

$$j_{s,x}^1 = j_{s,x}^2 = j_{s,x}, \qquad s = \pm 1$$

(here,  $j_{s,x}$  is intended to be evaluated at the interface x = 0). Focusing on electrons (s = +1) it turns out that, in the Marshack approximation,

$$A(n_{+}^{1}) - A(n_{+}^{2}) = \frac{\tau}{n_{0}} \left( \frac{n_{+}^{2,\infty}}{c_{+}^{2}} - \frac{n_{+}^{1,\infty}}{c_{+}^{1}} \right) = \tau j_{+,x} q_{+}$$
(5.66)

where

$$q_{+} = \frac{v_{F}}{n_{0}} \frac{\int L_{+}^{2} \mu^{2} d\boldsymbol{p} - 2 \int_{p_{x} > 0} T_{+}^{1} L_{+}^{2} \mu^{2} d\boldsymbol{p}}{c_{+}^{2} \int_{p_{x} > 0} T_{+}^{1} L_{+}^{2} \mu d\boldsymbol{p}}.$$
(5.67)

and we have put

$$\mu = \mu(\boldsymbol{p}) := \frac{p_x}{|\boldsymbol{p}|}$$

Note that  $q_+$  (which may depend on y) is the equivalent of the interpolation constant of Ref. [32] which in turn, is the analogous of the extrapolation constant of neutron transport [5].

In the Maxwell-Boltzmann case the above formulas reduce to the following:

$$n_{+}^{1} - n_{+}^{2} = \tau \left( n_{+}^{2,\infty} - n_{+}^{1,\infty} \right) = \tau j_{+,x} q_{+}, \qquad (5.68)$$

$$q_{+} = v_{F} \frac{\frac{h^{2}}{2} - 2 \int_{p_{x}>0} T_{+}^{1} M \mu^{2} d\mathbf{p}}{\int_{p_{x}>0} T_{+}^{1} M \mu d\mathbf{p}},$$
(5.69)

where h is the Planck constant and M is the Maxwellian (5.11).

We remark that in the *y*-homogeneous case, the DD equations are 1-dimensional and the currents  $j_{s,x}$ ,  $s = \pm 1$ , are (separately) constant throughout the device.

# 5.2 Device modelling

In this section we would like to adopt the model described above for illustrating a more physical situation. In [108] the authors experimentally demonstrated the Klein tunneling effects in graphene. They proposed a device is a graphene heterojunction composed by a back gate, a  $SiO_2$  substrate where the graphene layer is placed on, a layer of HfO<sub>2</sub>, a thin top gate and two metallic source and drain contacts. The situation is depicted in Fig. 5.1. We summarize the model in the case suitable for our application,



FIGURE 5.1: Schematic representation of a typical graphene heterojunction device.

i.e.  $\delta V = 0$  and 1-dimensional (*y*-homogeneous). Following [108], the form of the potential barrier is determined by two parameter, the top gate voltage  $V_{tg}$  and the back

gate voltage  $V_{bg}$ . The top gate is strip-shaped, which determines the barrier width *D* (approximately independent on the value  $V_{tg}$ ). The barrier height is then given by

$$V_{\rm h} = V_{\rm tg} - V_{\rm bg}$$
 ,

while  $V_{bg}$  is the potential outside the barrier and determines the equilibrium carrier concentrations [35].

For the transmission coefficient of a sharp potential barrier let we consider the model proposed in [19]

$$T(\varphi) = \begin{cases} \frac{\cos^2 \theta \cos^2 \varphi}{[\cos(D\sqrt{K})\cos\varphi\cos\theta]^2 + \sin^2(D\sqrt{K})(1 - ss'\sin\varphi\sin\theta)^2'} & \text{if } K > 0\\ 0 & \text{if } K < 0\\ (5.70) \end{cases}$$

where

$$\mathbf{p} = |\mathbf{p}|(\cos(\varphi), \sin(\varphi)), \tag{5.71}$$

$$\theta = \arctan\left(\frac{p_y}{\hbar\sqrt{K}}\right),\tag{5.72}$$

$$s = \operatorname{sgn}(v_F|\mathbf{p}|), \quad s' = \operatorname{sgn}(v_F|\mathbf{p}| - V_h),$$
 (5.73)

$$K = \left(\frac{v_F |\mathbf{p}| - V_h}{\hbar v_F}\right)^2 - \left(\frac{|\mathbf{p}|\sin(\varphi)}{\hbar}\right)^2.$$
(5.74)

The parameter *D* indicates the barrier width. According to [51], an approximation for high values of the barrier is therefore given by

$$T = \begin{cases} \frac{\cos^2(\varphi)}{1 - \cos^2(D\sqrt{K})\sin^2(\varphi)}, & \text{if } K > 0, \\ 0, & \text{if } K < 0. \end{cases}$$
(5.75)

The model to be solved numerically is therefore structured as follows. Since we focus on electrons, the subscript + is dropped everywhere.

1. The 1-dimensional stationary DD equation

$$\partial_x j = 0, \qquad j = -\frac{\tau v_F^2}{2} \left[ \partial_x n + \beta n_0 \phi_1(A(n)) \nabla U \right],$$

holds separately in the space intervals (-L, 0) and (0, L).

**2.** The smooth potential U(x) can be considered to be linear, representing an applied voltage (external bias). In a more refined model, *U* could be self-consistently related

to the density  $n_+$  through the Poisson equation (in this case the bias is imposed as boundary conditions for the Poisson equation).

3. At x = 0 we impose the interface conditions

$$\begin{cases} j^1 = j^2 \; (:= j) \\ A(n^1) - A(n^2) = \tau \, j \, q, \end{cases}$$

where, as usual, the upper index denotes the left/right values at x = 0, and where  $q \equiv q_+$  is given by (5.67) and (5.75).

**4.** At  $x = \pm L$  standard nonhomogeneous Dirichlet conditions are imposed (i.e. we assign the value of n(L) and n(-L).

In the Maxwell Boltzmann approximation, the DD equation reduces to

$$\partial_x j = 0, \qquad j = -rac{ au v_F^2}{2} \left[ \partial_x n + eta n 
abla U 
ight],$$

and the interface conditions become

$$\begin{cases} j^1 = j^2 \; (:=j) \\ n^1 - n^2 = \tau \, j \, q, \end{cases}$$

where now the interpolation constant is given by (5.69).

A last possible approach is to use the chemical potential *A* as unknown, instead of the density. In this case the DD equation to be solved is

$$\partial_x j = 0, \qquad j = -\frac{\tau v_F^2 n_0}{2} \left[ \partial_x \phi_2(A) + \beta \phi_1(A) \nabla U \right],$$

that can also be written as

$$\partial_x j = 0, \qquad j = -rac{ au v_F^2 n_0}{2} \phi_1(A) \left[\partial_x A + eta \, 
abla U\right],$$

(since  $\phi'_k = \phi_{k-1}$ ). The interface conditions are

$$\begin{cases} j^1 = j^2 \; (:=j) \\ A^1 - A^2 = \tau \, j \, q, \end{cases}$$

(where  $A^1$  and  $A^2$  denote the left and right limit at x = 0 of the electron chemical potential) and *q* is still given by (5.67) and (5.75) but now

$$L^{i}(\boldsymbol{p}) := \frac{1}{n_{0}\phi_{1}(A^{i})} \frac{\mathrm{e}^{\beta v_{F}|\boldsymbol{p}|-A^{i})}}{(\mathrm{e}^{\beta v_{F}|\boldsymbol{p}|-A^{i}}+1)^{2}}$$

depends on  $A^i$  and not  $A(n^i)$  (remember that here s = +1 everywhere and so we omitted the index *s*).

Of course, the values of *A* at  $x = \pm L$  must be specified instead of the values of *n*.

#### 5.2.1 Numerical method

In the Maxwell-Boltzmann approximation, let we consider the DD equation

$$\partial_x j = 0, \qquad j = -\frac{\tau v_F^2}{2} [\partial_x n + \beta n \partial_x U]$$
 (5.76)

with the interface conditions

$$\begin{cases} j^1 = j^2 \\ n^1 - n^2 = \tau j q \end{cases}$$
(5.77)

Now we apply the derivative with respect to *x* to the current expression getting

$$\partial_{xx}n + \beta \partial_x n \partial_x U = 0 \tag{5.78}$$

If we choose to decompose the domains  $\Omega^1$  and  $\Omega^2$  in  $N_x$  cells with  $\Delta x$  spatial step in x direction by taking index i varying in x direction we obtain the following system of linear equations

$$\frac{n^{i-1} - 2n^i + n^{i+1}}{\Delta x^2} + \beta \partial_x U \frac{n^{i+1} - n^{i-1}}{2\Delta x} = 0,$$
(5.79)

with  $i = 2, ..., N_x - 1$ , and  $i = N_x + 1, ..., 2N_x - 1$ . At  $x = \pm L$  we impose Dirichlet boundary conditions

$$n^1 = n^{-L}, \qquad n^{2N_x} = n^L.$$
 (5.80)

At the interface x = 0 we need to include relations (5.77). By approximating

$$j^{2} \approx \frac{-3n^{N_{x}+1} + 4n^{N_{x}+2} - n^{N_{x}+3}}{2\Delta x} + \beta \partial_{x} U n^{N_{x}+1}$$
(5.81)

with forward second order finite differences, the second relation becomes

$$n^{N_x} - n^{N_x+1} - \tau q \left[ \frac{-3n^{N_x+1} + 4n^{N_x+2} - n^{N_x+3}}{2\Delta x} + \beta \partial_x U n^{N_x+1} \right] = 0$$
(5.82)

and, by approximating

$$j^{1} \approx \frac{n^{N_{x}-2} - 4n^{N_{x}-1} + 3n^{N_{x}}}{2\Delta x} + \beta \partial_{x} U n^{N_{x}}$$
 (5.83)

and

$$j^{2} \approx \frac{-3n^{N_{x}+1} + 4n^{N_{x}+2} - n^{N_{x}+3}}{2\Delta x} + \beta \partial_{x} U n^{N_{x}+1}$$
(5.84)

by means of backward and forward second order finite differences respectively we get

$$\frac{n^{N_x-2} - 4n^{N_x-1} + 3n^{N_x}}{2\Delta x} + \beta \partial_x U n^{N_x} - \frac{-3n^{N_x+1} + 4n^{N_x+2} - n^{N_x+3}}{2\Delta x} - \beta \partial_x U n^{N_x+1} = 0$$
(5.85)

Moreover we need to calculate the coefficient q, that is

$$q = v_F \frac{\frac{\hbar^2}{2} - 2 \int_{p_x > 0} TM\mu^2 \, d\mathbf{p}}{\int_{p_x > 0} TM\mu \, d\mathbf{p}}.$$
(5.86)

For the transmission coefficient, in our simulations we adopt the expression (5.70). We remark that the integration domain is

$$\mathcal{B} = \left\{ \mathbf{p} \in \mathbb{R}^2 \mid p_x > 0 \right\}$$

Since  $M(\mathbf{p}) \to 0$  when  $|\mathbf{p}| \to +\infty$  we can define

$$p_{x,max}, \quad p_{y,max}, \quad p_{max} = \sqrt{p_{x,max}^2 + p_{y,max}^2}.$$

In order to evaluate the coefficients numerically we can approximate

$$\mathcal{B} \approx [0, p_{x,max}] \times [-p_{y,max}, p_{y,max}]$$

and we discretize the domain in  $N \times M$  cells, indicate with  $p_{ij}$  the center of the (i, j) cell and set  $\Delta x = p_{x,max}/N$ ,  $\Delta y = 2p_{y,max}/M$ . Finally we obtain

$$\int_{\mathcal{B}} g(\mathbf{p}) \, d\mathbf{p} \approx \Delta x \Delta y \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{j=1}^{M} g(p_{ij}).$$

being *g* the function to be integrated.

#### 5.2.2 Numerical results

In this section we show some numerical simulation regarding the model described above. In order to get the charge density at contacts we remark that in graphene it is related to the applied voltage and consists of the sum of a work function, due to the metal-graphene contact, that shifts the potential at contacts by  $V_{wf}$ , and a bias applied in one of the contacts,

$$V_S = V_{wf}, \qquad V_D = V_{wf} + V_{bias}.$$
 (5.87)

Following [53], the electron densities are given by

$$n^{-L} = \phi_1(qV_S), \qquad n^L = \phi_1(qV_D).$$
 (5.88)

In [108] is presented a device in which a quantum barrier is obtained by applying a thin metallic gate on the graphene layer of gate voltage  $V_{TG}$ . Moreover a back gate of the dimensions of all the device of voltage  $V_{BG}$  determines the doping. The reason is the property of quantum capacitance of graphene (see [108, 53]). The effect due to the gate is related to the distance between the gate and the graphene layer and also to the materials adopted as substrates. They present also a reduced mode to quantify the effect under consideration. To have more physically accurate simulation we need to couple the above presented model with a Poisson equation solved in the device domain. Here some preliminary numerical results are obtained by modulating the top gate voltage with a tuning parameter in order to reproduce a reasonable value of the voltage applied on the graphene layer, that is  $V_h = cV_{TG}$ , being *c* a constant. Similarly, for the back gate we have adopted  $V_b = dV_{BG}$ , being *d* a constant. In our simulations we have chosen d = 12.8, according to [108]. Moreover the electric field is approximate to  $V_{bias}/2L$ , neglecting the effect due to the small gate.

In Figure 5.2 we show the numerical results reproducing the conductance versus the top gate voltage, obtained at different values of  $V_{BG} = 0$ , 0.5 and 1 V. The value of the work function is  $V_{wf} = 0.25V$  and the bias is  $V_{bias} = 0.001$ . The device total length is  $2L = 8 \mu m$ , the width is  $W = 1 \mu m$ , the barrier length is 50 nm, the temperature is T = 40 K,  $\tau = 0.1$  ps and c = 0.05. As in [108], Fig. 1c, we observe the presence of oscillations in the conductance and the behavior in terms of period looks similar while the conductance values differ for a constant factor (we remark that our simulations refer to the top left area of the plot, due to a different sign convention). In our simulations for low values of the top gate voltage the conductance steeply increase but, at variance with experiments of [108], it does not saturate near the zero value. We hypothesize that this effect is not accurately described because a different model of barrier is needed, e.g., a gradual ascent instead of a sharp one. We remark that the barrier model is determinant in the calculation of the transmission coefficient. On the contrary a correct prediction of the values of conductance requires an inclusion of a more physical mobility model (see [62, 81]) and an accurate determination of the electric field by a Poisson equation (see [82, 79]). A more detailed analysis will be



FIGURE 5.2: Conductance versus top gate voltage at  $V_{BG} = 0$  V (top-left), 0.5 V (top-right) and 1 V (bottom).

performed together with a complete model implementation. In conclusion the quantum drift diffusion model proposed in this chapter appears to be able to reproduce the Klein tunneling effect in the above described situation.

# Chapter 6

# Optimal control theory of charge transport in graphene

Nowadays optimization with partial differential equation is a very important research field in applied mathematics for its applications in engineering, industry and social sciences. The purpose of PDE optimization consists to decide how to optimally change features of systems modeled by PDEs. A typical optimal control problem consists of an evolutionary or equilibrium system including a control mechanism and of a functional modeling the purpose of the control. These problems are usually solved considering a Lagrange framework that exploits first-order optimality conditions that are formulated in terms of the governing model, its adjoint counterpart, and a gradient equation (or inequality). Other important classes of optimization problems are shape design, topology, and parameter optimization. For further information about optimal control problems see [15].

In this chapter we explore the possibility to define and numerically solve an optimal control problem involving the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for charge transport in graphene. Numerical approaches based on the Direct Simulation Monte Carlo (DSMC) and on the Discontinuous Galerkin (DG) methods have been formulated, for example, in [89, 25, 24, 63]. An optimal control problem for the Keilson-Storer master equation has been formulated in and solved by means of the DSMC method in [11].

We propose to control the electric field acting on a graphene device in order to force the electrons to obey a target distribution.

The preliminary results included here and the study presented in Ref. [11] have been obtained during a visiting period at the Institut für Mathematik, Julius-Maximilians Universität Würzburg, under the supervision of Prof. A. Borzì.

# 6.1 Model description

Let we consider the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for electrons belonging to the conduction band in the homogeneous case

$$\frac{\partial f(t,\mathbf{k})}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u}(t) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f(t,\mathbf{k}) = \mathcal{C}[f,f](t,\mathbf{k}),$$

being  $f(t, \mathbf{k})$  the distribution function of electrons at time *t* and wave-vector  $\mathbf{k}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}(t)$  a time depending function, related to an external electric field  $\mathbf{E}(t)$  by

$$\mathbf{u}(t) = -\frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E}(t),\tag{6.1}$$

playing the role of an optimization variable. The parameter e is the positive elementary charge,  $\hbar$  is the reduced Planck constant and

$$\mathcal{C}[f,f](t,\mathbf{k}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') f(t,\mathbf{k}') (1 - f(t,\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) f(t,\mathbf{k}) (1 - f(t,\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}'$$

is the collision term. More details about the semiclassical Boltzmann equation have been already discussed in Chapter 1.

We would like to define an optimization problem in which the electron distribution is forced to assume a given probability density  $\varphi(\mathbf{k})$  at the final time *T*, in the meanwhile it is also constrained to follow, in average, a certain trajectory  $\theta(t, \mathbf{k})$  and minimizing also the cost of the control. More precisely, we would like to minimize the functional

$$J(f,u) = \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \theta(t,\mathbf{k}) f(t,\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \varphi(\mathbf{k}) f_T(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt + \frac{\nu}{2} \, \|\mathbf{u}\|_{H^1_T},$$

where

$$\|\mathbf{u}\|_{H^{1}_{T}} = \int_{0}^{T} |\mathbf{u}(t)|^{2} dt + \int_{0}^{T} \left| \frac{d}{dt} \mathbf{u}(t) \right|^{2} dt$$

subject to the above mentioned differential constraint with the initial condition

$$f(0,\mathbf{k})=f_0(\mathbf{k}).$$

The functional *J* represents the purpose of the optimization problem. This functional arises from the minimum attention control notion, see for example [16]. We call the first term the tracking term, the second term represents the final observation, and the last term denotes the costs of the control with a control weight  $\nu > 0$ . About the tracking term, the function  $\theta$  represents an attracting potential for the electrons wave vectors.

Specifically, let us denote with  $\mathbf{k}_d(t)$  a (time-dependent) desired profile confining the wave vectors of electrons. Then, we may choose  $\theta(\mathbf{k}, t) = \Theta(|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}_d(t)|)$  such that the global minimum of the tracking part is achieved when all particles have wave vectors  $\mathbf{k}_d$ . Similarly, the final observation term can be defined as  $\varphi(\mathbf{k}) = \Phi(|\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}_T|)$ , which may correspond to the requirement that, in average, the wave vectors of the particles at final time is close to  $\mathbf{k}_T$ . In general, we require that  $\theta$  and  $\varphi$  are bounded from below and locally convex in the neighbourhood of  $\mathbf{k}_d$  and  $\mathbf{k}_T$ , respectively.

### 6.1.1 The optimality system

In this section, we discuss the optimality system using the Lagrange framework. If we assume Fréchet differentiability, we can introduce the Lagrangian of the system, that writes

$$\mathcal{L}(f, \mathbf{u}, q) = J(f, \mathbf{u}) + \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f]\right) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$

The Gateaux derivative with respect to *q* writes

$$\nabla_{q}\mathcal{L} = \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \mathcal{L}(f, \mathbf{u}, q + h\delta q) - \mathcal{L}(f, \mathbf{u}, q) \right]$$
  
$$= \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right) (q + h\delta q) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \right]$$
  
$$= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right) \delta q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$

By imposing it has to be zero  $\forall \delta q(t, \mathbf{k})$  then

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] = 0.$$

The Gateaux derivative with respect to u writes

$$\nabla_{\mathbf{u}} \mathcal{L} = \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \mathcal{L}(f, \mathbf{u} + h\delta \mathbf{u}, q) - \mathcal{L}(f, \mathbf{u}, q) \right]$$
  
$$= \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \frac{\nu}{2} \| \mathbf{u} + h\delta \mathbf{u} \|_{H_{T}^{1}} - \frac{\nu}{2} \| \mathbf{u} \|_{H_{T}^{1}}$$
  
$$+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + (\mathbf{u} + h\delta \mathbf{u}) \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$

Since

$$\begin{aligned} \|\mathbf{u} + h\delta\mathbf{u}\|_{H_T^1} &= \int_0^T |\mathbf{u}(t) + h\delta\mathbf{u}(t)|^2 dt + \int_0^T \left|\frac{d}{dt}(\mathbf{u}(t) + h\delta\mathbf{u}(t))\right|^2 dt \\ &= \int_0^T \mathbf{u}(t)^2 + 2h\mathbf{u}(t) \cdot \delta\mathbf{u}(t) + h^2\delta\mathbf{u}(t)^2 dt + \int_0^T \left|\frac{d}{dt}\mathbf{u}(t)\right|^2 dt \\ &+ 2h\frac{d\mathbf{u}(t)}{dt} \cdot \frac{d\delta\mathbf{u}(t)}{dt} + h^2 \left|\frac{d}{dt}\delta\mathbf{u}(t)\right|^2 dt \end{aligned}$$

we get

$$\nabla_{\mathbf{u}}\mathcal{L} = \nu \int_{0}^{T} \mathbf{u} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \, dt + \nu \int_{0}^{T} \frac{d\mathbf{u}(t)}{dt} \cdot \frac{d\delta \mathbf{u}(t)}{dt} \, dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\delta \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$= \nu \int_{0}^{T} \mathbf{u} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \, dt + \nu \int_{0}^{T} \frac{d}{dt} \left( \frac{d\mathbf{u}}{dt} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \right) \, dt$$
  
$$- \nu \int_{0}^{T} \frac{d^{2}\mathbf{u}}{dt^{2}} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \, dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\delta \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$= \nu \int_{0}^{T} \mathbf{u} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \, dt + \nu \left[ \frac{d\mathbf{u}}{dt} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \right]_{0}^{T} - \nu \int_{0}^{T} \frac{d^{2}\mathbf{u}}{dt^{2}} \cdot \delta \mathbf{u} \, dt + \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\delta \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$= \int_{0}^{T} \delta \mathbf{u} \cdot \left( \nu \mathbf{u} - \nu \frac{d^{2}\mathbf{u}}{dt^{2}} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} q \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f \, d\mathbf{k} \right)$$

because we have set  $\delta \mathbf{u}(0) = \delta \mathbf{u}(T) = \mathbf{0}$ .

By imposing it has to be zero  $\forall \delta \mathbf{u}(t)$  then

$$\nu \mathbf{u} - \nu \frac{d^2 \mathbf{u}}{dt^2} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} q \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f \, d\mathbf{k} = 0$$

The Gateaux derivative with respect to f writes

$$\nabla_{f} \mathcal{L} = \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \mathcal{L}(f + \delta f, \mathbf{u}, q) - \mathcal{L}(f, \mathbf{u}, q) \right]$$
  
$$= \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) (f(t, \mathbf{k}) + h\delta f(t, \mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) f(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$+ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f + h\delta f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} (f + h\delta f) - \mathcal{C}[f + h\delta f, f + h\delta f] \right) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
  
$$- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left( \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \right].$$

Since:

$$\int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{\partial \delta f}{\partial t} q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} [q \delta f]_0^T \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} q(T, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(T, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} q(0, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(0, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$
$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} q(T, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(T, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$

where the last step is obtained because  $\delta f(0, \mathbf{k}) = 0$ .

$$\int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} (\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla \delta_{\mathbf{k}} f) q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt = -\int_0^T \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} (\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} q) \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt$$

because of the exponential decay of *f* for  $|\mathbf{k}| \rightarrow +\infty$ .

By putting everything together we have

$$\begin{aligned} \nabla_{f} \mathcal{L} &= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} q(T, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(T, \mathbf{k}) \, \mathbf{k} - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} q) \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \\ &- \lim_{h \to 0^{+}} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\mathcal{C}[f + h\delta f, f + h\delta f] - \mathcal{C}[f, f]) \, q \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \right]. \end{aligned}$$

Let we expand the collision term

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{C}[f+h\delta f,f+h\delta f] &- \mathcal{C}[f,f] \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')(f+h\delta f)(t,\mathbf{k}')(1-(f+h\delta f)(t,\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})(f+h\delta f)(t,\mathbf{k})(1-(f+h\delta f)(t,\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')f(t,\mathbf{k}')(1-f(t,\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})f(t,\mathbf{k})(1-f(t,\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')(f(\mathbf{k}')(1-f(\mathbf{k})) - hf(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}) + h\delta f(\mathbf{k}')(1-f(\mathbf{k})) - h^2 \delta f(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})(f(\mathbf{k})(1-f(\mathbf{k}')) - hf(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}') + h\delta f(\mathbf{k})(1-f(\mathbf{k}')) - h^2 \delta f(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')f(t,\mathbf{k}')(1-f(t,\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})f(t,\mathbf{k})(1-f(t,\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}')(-hf(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}) + h\delta f(\mathbf{k}')(1-f(\mathbf{k})) - h^2 \delta f(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})(-hf(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}') + h\delta f(\mathbf{k})(1-f(\mathbf{k}')) - h^2 \delta f(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}'. \end{split}$$

Then

$$\begin{split} \lim_{h \to 0^+} \frac{1}{h} \left[ \mathcal{C}[f + h\delta f, f + h\delta f] - \mathcal{C}[f, f] \right] q \\ &= \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}) + \delta f(\mathbf{k}')(1 - f(\mathbf{k}))) d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (-f(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}') + \delta f(\mathbf{k})(1 - f(\mathbf{k}'))) d\mathbf{k}' \right] q \\ &= \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}) - \delta f(\mathbf{k}')f(\mathbf{k})) d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (-f(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}') - \delta f(\mathbf{k})f(\mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}' \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}') d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}) d\mathbf{k}' \right] q \end{split}$$

Now let us consider the quantity

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}) - \delta f(\mathbf{k}')f(\mathbf{k})) d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (-f(\mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}') - \delta f(\mathbf{k})f(\mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}' + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}')\delta f(\mathbf{k}') d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k})\delta f(\mathbf{k}) d\mathbf{k}' \right] q(t, \mathbf{k}) d\mathbf{k}$$

and manipulate it obtaining

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}') \delta f(\mathbf{k}) - \delta f(\mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (-f(\mathbf{k}) \delta f(\mathbf{k}') - \delta f(\mathbf{k}) f(\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') \delta f(\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (-f(\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-\delta f(\mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (-f(\mathbf{k}) \delta f(\mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') \delta f(\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \end{split}$$

Now in the first integral we relabel  $\mathbf{k}' = \overline{\mathbf{k}}$  and in the second one  $\mathbf{k}' = \mathbf{k}$ ,  $\mathbf{k} = \overline{\mathbf{k}}$  getting

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \right] q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-\delta f(\mathbf{k}) f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}}) \delta f(\mathbf{k})) \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \right] q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \right] d\mathbf{k} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \right] d\mathbf{k} \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k})}) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k}})) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k})}) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\overline{\mathbf{k}}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\overline{\mathbf{k})}) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) (-f(\overline{\mathbf{k})}) q(t, \overline{\mathbf{k}}) \, d\overline{\mathbf{k}} \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2}$$

relabeling back  $\overline{\mathbf{k}} = \mathbf{k}'$  we have

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}')) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) q(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) q(t, \mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') (-f(\mathbf{k}')) q(t, \mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] \, d\mathbf{k}, \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \delta f(\mathbf{k}) \left[ - \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k}') (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] \, d\mathbf{k}, \end{split}$$

Finally we have

$$\begin{aligned} \nabla_{f} \mathcal{L} &= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} q(T, \mathbf{k}) \delta f(T, \mathbf{k}) \, \mathbf{k} - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt - \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} (\mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} q) \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \\ &- \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \delta f(t, \mathbf{k}) \left[ - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k}') (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &- \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] \, d\mathbf{k} \\ &= \int_{0}^{T} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) - \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} - \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} q + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k}') (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] \, \delta f \, d\mathbf{k} \, dt \\ &+ \int_{\mathbb{R}^{2}} \left[ \beta(f(T, \mathbf{k}) - f_{T}(\mathbf{k})) + q(T, \mathbf{k}) \right] \delta f(T, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}. \end{aligned}$$

Then by imposing  $\nabla_f \mathcal{L} = 0$  for all  $\delta f(t, \mathbf{k})$  we obtain the adjoint equation

$$-\frac{\partial q}{\partial t} - \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} q + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k}') (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}' + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) (q(t, \mathbf{k}) - q(t, \mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}' + \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) = 0$$

or equivalently

$$-\frac{\partial q}{\partial t} - \mathbf{u} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} q + C^*[f, q](t, \mathbf{k}) + \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) = 0$$

with

$$\mathcal{C}^*[f,q](t,\mathbf{k}) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') f(\mathbf{k}') (q(t,\mathbf{k}) - q(t,\mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}' + \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}')) (q(t,\mathbf{k}) - q(t,\mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}'.$$

# 6.2 Numerical method

We suppose that **u** is directed along  $k_x$ , that is

$$\mathbf{u}(t) = \left(-\frac{e}{\hbar}E(t), 0\right). \tag{6.2}$$

Than the optimality system writes

$$\begin{cases} \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} - \frac{e}{\hbar} E(t) \frac{\partial f}{\partial k_x} = \mathcal{C}[f, f] \\ - \frac{\partial q}{\partial t} + \frac{e}{\hbar} E(t) \frac{\partial q}{\partial k_x} + C^*[f, q](t, \mathbf{k}) + \theta(t, \mathbf{k}) = 0 \\ \frac{d^2 E(t)}{dt^2} - E(t) = -\frac{\hbar}{e} \frac{1}{\nu} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} q \frac{\partial f}{\partial k_x} f \, d\mathbf{k} \end{cases}$$
(6.3)

where the first equation is called forward equation, the second equation is the adjoint and the last one is the gradient. As initial condition for f we take the Fermi-Dirac distribution

$$f(0, \mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon_F}{k_B T}\right)}$$
(6.4)

where  $\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|$ . And as terminal condition for *q* a shifted Fermi-Dirac

$$\varphi(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}_T) - \varepsilon_F}{k_B T}\right)}$$
(6.5)

About  $\theta$  we may set for example

$$\theta(t, \mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{1 + \exp\left(\frac{\varepsilon(\mathbf{k} - \mathbf{k}_d(t)) - \varepsilon_F}{k_B T}\right)}$$
(6.6)

with

$$\mathbf{k}_d(t) = \mathbf{a}t^2 + \mathbf{b}t + \mathbf{c} \tag{6.7}$$

satisfying  $\mathbf{k}_d(0) = \mathbf{0}$  and  $\mathbf{k}_d(T) = \mathbf{k}_T$ .

# 6.2.1 The discontinuous Galerkin method

Since we expect an exponential decay of f, as  $|\mathbf{k}| \to +\infty$ , it is reasonable to choose a compact domain  $\Omega \subseteq \mathbb{R}^2$ , such that  $f(t, \mathbf{k}) \approx 0$ , for every  $\mathbf{k} \notin \Omega$  and t > 0.

As in , let we introduce a finite decomposition  $\{C_{\alpha} : \alpha = 1, 2, ..., N\}$  of the domain  $\Omega$ , with the  $C_{\alpha}$ 's open sets such that

$$C_{lpha}\subseteq \Omega \quad orall lpha, \quad C_{lpha}\cap C_{eta}= arnothing \quad orall lpha
eq eta, \quad igcup_{lpha=1}^N \overline{C}_{lpha}=\Omega.$$

We assume a constant approximation for each distribution function f, q in every cell  $C_{\alpha}$ . If we denote by  $\chi_{\alpha}$  the characteristic function relative to the cell  $C_{\alpha}$ , then

$$f(t,\mathbf{k}) \approx f^{\alpha}(t), \, \forall \mathbf{k} \in C_{\alpha} \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad f(t,\mathbf{k}) \approx \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} f^{\alpha}(t) \, \chi_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}), \, \forall \mathbf{k} \in \bigcup_{\alpha=1}^{N} C_{\alpha}$$
$$q(t,\mathbf{k}) \approx q^{\alpha}(t), \, \forall \mathbf{k} \in C_{\alpha} \quad \Longleftrightarrow \quad q(t,\mathbf{k}) \approx \sum_{\alpha=1}^{N} q^{\alpha}(t) \, \chi_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}), \, \forall \mathbf{k} \in \bigcup_{\alpha=1}^{N} C_{\alpha}$$

A set of partial differential equations is now derived from the Boltzmann equations. The new unknowns are the  $f^{\alpha}(t)$  and  $q^{\alpha}(t)$  instead of the distribution functions  $f_{(t, \mathbf{k})}$  and  $q_{(t, \mathbf{k})}$ . Formally integrating over each cell  $C_{\alpha}$ , we obtain

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial f}{\partial t} \, d\mathbf{k} - \int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f \, d\mathbf{k} = \int_{C_{\alpha}} \mathcal{C}[f, f] \, d\mathbf{k}.$$
(6.8)

$$-\int_{C_{\alpha}}\frac{\partial q}{\partial t}\,d\mathbf{k} + \int_{C_{\alpha}}\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\nabla_{\mathbf{k}}q\,d\mathbf{k} + \int_{C_{\alpha}}\mathcal{C}^{*}[f,q]\,d\mathbf{k} + \int_{C_{\alpha}}\theta(t,\mathbf{k})\,d\mathbf{k} = 0.$$
(6.9)

# 6.2.2 Numerical flux

The first integral of Eq.s (6.8),(6.9) can be approximated easily; in fact we have

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial f}{\partial t}(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \operatorname{meas}(C_{\alpha}) \, \frac{\partial f^{\alpha}}{\partial t}(t)$$
$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \frac{\partial q}{\partial t}(t, \mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \operatorname{meas}(C_{\alpha}) \, \frac{\partial q^{\alpha}}{\partial t}(t)$$

where meas( $C_{\alpha}$ ) is the measure (area) of the cell  $C_{\alpha}$ .

The integral involving the electric field is transformed by using the Gauss theorem,

$$-\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\int_{C_{\alpha}}\nabla_{\mathbf{k}}f\,d\mathbf{k}=-\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\int_{\partial C_{\alpha}}f\mathbf{n}\,d\sigma.$$
$$\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\int_{C_{\alpha}}\nabla_{\mathbf{k}}q\,d\mathbf{k}=\frac{e}{\hbar}\mathbf{E}\cdot\int_{\partial C_{\alpha}}q\mathbf{n}\,d\sigma.$$

Since the approximation of f and q is not defined on the boundary of the cells, we must introduce a numerical flux, that furnishes reasonable values of  $f_s$  on every  $\partial C_{\alpha}$ . We have used a reconstruction of the fluxes based on a Min-Mod slope limiter, as in [25].

We conclude this section with the treatment of the term arising from the collision operator. If  $\mathbf{k} \in C_{\alpha}$ , then we have

$$\begin{split} \mathcal{C}(f,f) &= (1 - f(t,\mathbf{k})) \int S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') f(t,\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- f_s(t,\mathbf{k}) \int S_{s,s'}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) \left(1 - f(t,\mathbf{k}')\right) d\mathbf{k}' \\ &\approx \sum_{\beta=1}^N \left[ (1 - f^\alpha(t)) \int_{C_\beta} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') f(t,\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- f^\alpha(t) \int_{C_\beta} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) \left(1 - f(t,\mathbf{k}')\right) d\mathbf{k}' \right] \\ &\approx \sum_{\beta=1}^N \left[ (1 - f^\alpha(t)) f^\beta(t) \int_{C_\beta} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \\ &- f^\alpha(t) \left(1 - f^\beta(t)\right) \int_{C_\beta} S(\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}') \, d\mathbf{k}' \right]. \end{split}$$

So, defining

$$A^{\alpha,\beta} = \int_{C_{\alpha}} \left[ \int_{C_{\beta}} S(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k}) \, d\mathbf{k}' \right] d\mathbf{k}, \tag{6.10}$$

it is immediate to verify that

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \mathcal{C}(f,f) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \sum_{\beta=1}^{N} \left[ A^{\beta,\alpha} \left( 1 - f^{\alpha}(t) \right) f^{\beta}(t) - A^{\alpha,\beta} f^{\alpha}(t) \left( 1 - f^{\beta}(t) \right) \right]. \tag{6.11}$$

Analogously, for the collision term of the adjoint equation, we get

$$\int_{C_{\alpha}} \mathcal{C}^*(f,q) \, d\mathbf{k} \approx \sum_{\beta=1}^N \Big[ A^{\alpha,\beta} f^{\beta}(t) (q^{\alpha}(t) - q^{\beta}(t)) + A^{\beta,\alpha} \left(1 - f^{\beta}(t)\right) (q^{\alpha}(t) - q^{\beta}(t)) \Big].$$
(6.12)

# 6.2.3 Numerical optimization procedure

In this section, we present the optimization algorithm, we use to solve (6.3). We adopt a non-linear conjugated gradient method, see [15] for references. In Algorithm 6.2.1, the main structure of the procedure is given.

To initiate the optimization, the first guess  $\mathbf{u}^0(t)$  of the control which is usually  $\mathbf{u}^0(t) \equiv \mathbf{0}$ , the initial condition of the forward equation  $f_0(\mathbf{k})$ , the potential corresponding to the terminal condition  $\varphi(\mathbf{k})$  and the tracking potential  $\theta(\mathbf{k}, t)$ , are required.

The quantities *tol*,  $n_{\text{max}}$  are both positive and used for termination criteria. Since we do not impose constraints on the control function, we know from the first order optimality condition that the norm of the gradient has to be zero at the optimum. Therefore, we stop the algorithm, if  $||g^n||_{H^1_T}$  is smaller than a threshold *tol*, which is close to zero. An additional termination criterion is a maximum number of iterations  $n_{\text{max}}$ .

Algorithm 6.2.1 Non-linear conjugated gradient scheme (ncg)

**Require:**  $u^0(t)$ ,  $f_0(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $\varphi(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $\theta(\mathbf{k}, t)$ 

**Ensure:** Optimal solution  $\mathbf{u}^*(t)$  and corresponding state  $f^*(\mathbf{k}, t)$ 

- 1: n = 0
- 2: Assemble gradient  $\psi^0(t)$  using Algorithm 6.2.2
- 3: while  $||g^n||_{H^1_T} > tol \text{ and } n < n_{\max} \text{ do}$
- 4: Assemble reduced gradient  $\psi^n(t)$  using Algorithm 6.2.2
- 5: Use ncg-scheme for calculating new descent direction  $d^n$  (see [15])
- 6: Apply an appropriate line-search algorithm to obtain suitable step-size  $\alpha_n$  along  $d^n$

```
7: Update control: \mathbf{u}^{n+1} = \mathbf{u}^n + \alpha_n \mathbf{d}^n
```

```
8: Set n = n + 1
```

```
9: end while
```

```
10: return (\mathbf{u}^{n}, f^{n})
```

In Algorithm 6.2.2, the procedure to calculate the gradient, needed in Algorithm 6.2.1, is given. It requires the current control  $\mathbf{u}(t)$ , the initial condition of the forward equation and the potentials  $\varphi$ ,  $\theta$ . During the calculation of the gradient, the forward and backward equations have to be solved by means of the DG method described in Section 6.2.1. Keep in mind that while solving the backward equation, the time reversing has to be taken into account.

## Algorithm 6.2.2 Calculating gradient of reduced cost functional

**Require:** control  $\mathbf{u}(t)$ ,  $f_0(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $\varphi(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $\theta(\mathbf{k}, t)$ 

**Ensure:** reduced gradient  $\nabla J_r(t)$ 

- 1: Solve forward equation by the DG method with inputs:  $f_0(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $\mathbf{u}(t)$
- 2: Solve backward equation by the DG method with inputs:  $-\varphi(\mathbf{k})$ ,  $\mathbf{u}(T-t)$ ,  $a_{\theta}(\mathbf{k}, T-t)$
- 3: Assemble reduced gradient.
- 4: return  $\psi(t)$

We remark that just a theoretical study has been done. To complete the work, the proposed method have to be implemented and numerical results have to be examined. It will be part of a forthcoming publication.
#### Chapter 7

### **Further developments**

In this chapter we would like to introduce two ongoing works. In Section 7.1 we present the problem of considering electron-electron interaction in the semiclassical Boltzmann equation. Some numerical results are obtained by means of Direct Simulation Monte Carlo approach [28]. In Section 7.2 we outline the problem of simulating a graphene based electron device modeling the charge transport with the semiclassical Boltzmann equation in the non homogeneous case. Some preliminary numerical results are obtained by the Discontinuous Galerkin method [80].

Both the works are still in preprint version and they have been presented at the 26th International Congress on Transport Theory (ICTT-26), held in Paris in September 2019.

#### 7.1 The effect of electron-electron scattering in graphene

Charge transport in graphene may be described with good accuracy by the semiclassical Boltzmann equation. If  $f(t, \mathbf{r}, \mathbf{k})$  is the distribution of electrons in the conduction band, by taking into account also the electron-electron interaction, it reads (see [101]):

$$\begin{split} &\frac{\partial f(\mathbf{k}_{1})}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{r}} f(\mathbf{k}_{1}) - \frac{e}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}_{1}} f(\mathbf{k}_{1}) = \\ &= \sum_{\alpha, \mathbf{k}_{1}} \left[ f(\mathbf{k}_{1}') s_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}_{1}', \mathbf{k}_{1}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}_{1}) - f(\mathbf{k}_{1}) s_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}_{1}, \mathbf{k}_{1}') (1 - f(\mathbf{k}_{1}')) \right] + \\ &+ \sum_{\mathbf{k}_{1}', \mathbf{k}_{2}, \mathbf{k}_{2}'} \left[ f(\mathbf{k}_{1}') f(\mathbf{k}_{2}') s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_{1}', \mathbf{k}_{2}', \mathbf{k}_{1}, \mathbf{k}_{2}) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}_{1})) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}_{2})) + \\ &- f(\mathbf{k}_{1}) f(\mathbf{k}_{2}) s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_{1}, \mathbf{k}_{2}, \mathbf{k}_{1}', \mathbf{k}_{2}') (1 - f(\mathbf{k}_{1}')) (1 - f(\mathbf{k}_{2}')) \right], \end{split}$$

where the only dependence on **k** is written to avoid an annoying notation.  $s_{\alpha}(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}')$  is the transition rate from the state **k** to **k**' due to the interaction with the  $\alpha$ th phonon branch while  $s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}'_1, \mathbf{k}'_2)$  is the transition rate among the states  $\mathbf{k}_1 \rightarrow \mathbf{k}'_1 \in \mathbf{k}_2 \rightarrow \mathbf{k}'_2$ .

Following [55], the transition rate  $s_{ee}$ , obtained by means of the Fermi golden rule, is given by

$$s_{ee}(\mathbf{k}_1, \mathbf{k}_2, \mathbf{k}_1', \mathbf{k}_2') = \frac{2\pi}{\hbar} |M|^2 \delta(\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_1')) + \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_2')) - \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_1)) - \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}_2))),$$

where the dispersion relation around the Dirac points of the first Brillouin zone is assumed to be  $\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|$ . The generic element of the interaction matrix, is

$$|M|^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \left[ |V(q)|^{2} + |V(q')|^{2} - V(q)V(q') \right],$$

with

$$V(q) = \frac{2\pi e^2}{\epsilon(q)qA} \frac{1 + \cos(\phi_{\mathbf{k}_1,\mathbf{k}_1'})}{2} \frac{1 + \cos(\phi_{\mathbf{k}_2,\mathbf{k}_2'})}{2},$$

where  $q = |\mathbf{k}_1 - \mathbf{k}'_1|$ . In the above expressions  $\phi_{\mathbf{k},\mathbf{k}'}$  indicates the angle between  $\mathbf{k}$  and  $\mathbf{k}'$ . For further details see [36], [93] e [14].

Under the hypothesis of *random-phase approximation* (valid for density  $n \ge 10^{12} cm^{-2}$ ), the dielectric function  $\epsilon(q)$  is given by ([43]):

$$\epsilon(q) = 1 + v_c(q) \Pi(q),$$

where  $v_c(q) = 2\pi e^2 / \kappa q$ , with  $\kappa$  (*background lattice dielectric constant*) which satisfies the relation  $r_s = \frac{e^2}{\kappa \gamma} \sqrt{\frac{4}{g_s g_v}}$ , Here  $\gamma = \hbar v_F$ , where  $g_s$  and  $g_v$  are the spin and valley degeneracy, and  $r_s$  a dimensionless constant (the *Wigner-Seitz radius*). If we introduce the function  $\widetilde{\Pi}(q) = \widetilde{\Pi}^-(q) + \widetilde{\Pi}^+(q)$ , with

$$\widetilde{\Pi}^-(q) = \frac{\pi q}{8k_F}$$

and

$$\widetilde{\Pi}^{+}(q) = \begin{cases} 1 - \frac{\pi q}{8k_F} & \text{se } q < 2k_F \\ 1 - \frac{\sqrt{q^2 - 4k_F^2}}{2q} - \frac{q}{4k_F} \arcsin\left(\frac{2k_F}{q}\right) & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

where  $k_F = \sqrt{4\pi n/g_s g_v}$ , *n* being the electron density, one has  $\Pi(q) = D(E_F) \widetilde{\Pi}(q)$ .  $D(\varepsilon) = \frac{g_v g_s |\varepsilon|}{2\pi\gamma^2}$  is the density of state. A more detailed discussion about the physical aspects can be found in [19] e [31].

#### 7.1.1 Numerical results

The complexity of the electron-electron scattering makes very difficult the use of deterministic methods like finite difference approaches, e.g. WENO schemes, or discontinuous Galerkin methods, which provided very efficient when only the electron-phonon scattering is taken into account [25, 63]. The main issue to be tackled is the evaluation of the delta's present into the scattering rate.

The most viable method remains that based on a Direct Simulation Monte Carlo (DSMC). However in the presence of degeneracy effects, the standard DSMC approach fails to take into account properly the Pauli exclusion principle. A way to overcome such a problem has been proposed in [89, 25]. By using this approach we performed some preliminary numerical simulations with different values of the Fermi energy (and as consequence the electron density) in a range where the unipolar description is justified. Bipolar simulations require major improvements into the scheme and will be performed in the future.

As appears from the plots, the electron-electron scattering makes the mean velocity lower and the relative importance of the electron-electron interaction reduces by increasing the Fermi energy. The latter has a simple explanation: at high density the Pauli principle considerably reduces the frequency of the electron-electron scatterings.

Similarly, the average energy per electron has a lower value when the electronelectron scattering is included.



FIGURE 7.1: Mean velocity versus time at Fermi level 0.15 eV and electric field 1kV/cm, 3kV/cm, 5kV/cm.



FIGURE 7.2: Mean energy versus time at Fermi level 0.15 eV and electric field 1kV/cm, 3kV/cm, 5kV/cm.



FIGURE 7.3: Mean velocity versus time at Fermi level 0.25 eV and electric field 1kV/cm, 3kV/cm, 5kV/cm.



FIGURE 7.4: Mean energy versus time at Fermi level 0.25 eV and electric field 1kV/cm, 3kV/cm, 5kV/cm.

### 7.2 Discontinuous Galerkin approach for the simulation of charge transport in graphene in the non homogeneous case

In the last years an increasing interest has been devoted to graphene field effect transistors (GFETs) as potential candidates for high-speed analog electronics, where transistor current gain is more important than ratio current ON/current OFF [70]. Several types of GFETs have been considered in the literature [95]: top-gated graphene based transistors, obtained synthesizing graphene on silicon dioxide wafer, and double gate GFETs. The current-voltage curves present a behaviour different from that of devices made of classical semiconductors, like Si or GaAs, because of the zero gap in monolayer graphene. The current is no longer a monotone function of the gate voltage but there exists an inversion gate voltage corresponding to which the type of majority carriers changes. This introduces a certain degree of uncertainty in the determination of the current-off regime which requires a rather well tuning of the gate-source voltage. Usually the considered type of devices are investigated by adopting reduced one dimensional models with some averaging procedure [47, 103] and by describing the charge transport with drift-diffusion models, e.g. that given in [33]. Here we solve directly the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for electrons in graphene by using a discontinuous Galerkin (DG) method. If we consider for simplicity the unipolar and single valley case, the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for electrons in graphene reads

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + \mathbf{v} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{x}} f - \frac{q}{\hbar} \mathbf{E} \cdot \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} f = \mathcal{C}[f], \qquad (7.1)$$

where the distribution function  $f = f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$ , for any t, is defined on  $D \times \mathbb{R}^2$  with  $D \subset \mathbb{R}^3$ . **E** is the electric field while the group velocity is given by  $\mathbf{v}(\mathbf{k}) = \frac{1}{\hbar} \nabla_{\mathbf{k}} \varepsilon$ , being  $\varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) = \hbar v_F |\mathbf{k}|$  the dispersion relation in graphene around the Dirac points in the Brillouin zone. The collision term is given by

$$\mathcal{C}[f](t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) = \int S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}') (1 - f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})) d\mathbf{k}'$$
$$- \int S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}') f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}) (1 - f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k}')) d\mathbf{k}',$$

where the total transition rate  $S(\mathbf{k}, \mathbf{k}')$  is given by the sum of the contributions of the several types of scatterings

$$S(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) = \sum_{\nu} \left| G^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k}', \mathbf{k}) \right|^2 \left[ \left( n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} + 1 \right) \delta \left( \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}') + \hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \right) + n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \, \delta \left( \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}) - \varepsilon(\mathbf{k}') - \hbar \, \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} \right) \right].$$

The index  $\nu$  labels the  $\nu$ th phonon mode,  $\left|G_{s',s}^{(\nu)}(\mathbf{k}',\mathbf{k})\right|$  is the matrix element, which describes the scattering mechanism, due to phonons of type  $\nu$ , between electrons belonging to the band s' and electrons belonging to the band s. The symbol  $\delta$  denotes the Dirac distribution function,  $\omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}$  is the the  $\nu$ th phonon frequency,  $n_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)} = \frac{1}{e^{\hbar \omega_{\mathbf{q}}^{(\nu)}/k_BT} - 1}$  is the Bose-Einstein distribution for the phonon of type  $\nu$ ,  $k_B$  is the Boltzmann constant and T is the graphene lattice temperature which will be kept constant.

For several geometries of graphene field effect transistors the charge flow is along a one dimension. If we assume that the motion is along the *x*-axis, then the Boltzmann equation writes

$$\frac{\partial f}{\partial t} + v_F \frac{k_x}{|\mathbf{k}|} \frac{\partial f}{\partial x} - \frac{q}{\hbar} E_x \frac{\partial f}{\partial k_x} = \mathcal{C}[f], \qquad (7.2)$$

where  $E_x = E_x(t, x)$  and  $f(t, \cdot, \cdot)$  is now defined on  $[0, L] \times \mathbb{R}^2$ .

We adopt a DG method for solving Eq. (7.2), augmented with suitable initial conditions and boundary data. By requiring that  $f(t, \mathbf{x}, \mathbf{k})$  tends to zero as  $\mathbf{k} \mapsto \infty$ , we assume that  $f(t, \mathbf{x}, \cdot) \approx 0$  on  $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \Omega$  where  $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^2$  is a compact set and introduce the decomposition

$$C_{i\alpha} = I_i \times B_{\alpha} = ]x_{i-\frac{1}{2}}, x_{i+\frac{1}{2}} [ \times B_{\alpha}, \quad i = 1, \dots, M, \quad \alpha = 1, \dots, N,$$
 (7.3)

being  $B_{\alpha} \subset \Omega$  open disjoint sets, such that  $[0, L] \times \Omega = \bigcup_{i=1}^{M} \bigcup_{\alpha=1}^{N} \overline{C_{i\alpha}}$ .

In each cell  $C_{i\alpha}$  we approximate the solution with an element of the finite dimensional functional space spanned by  $\varphi_1(t, x) = 1$ ,  $\varphi_2(t, x) = \frac{x - x_i}{|I_i|}$ ,  $\forall x \in I_i$ ,  $\forall t > 0$ ,  $\forall \mathbf{k} \in B_{\alpha}$ , that is in each cell  $C_{i\alpha} f(t, x, \mathbf{k}) \approx a_{i\alpha}(t) + b_{i\alpha}(t) \frac{x - x_i}{|I_i|}$ .

In order to get a system of evolution equations for the coefficients  $a_{i\alpha}(t)$  and  $b_{i\alpha}(t)$ , we test the equation (7.2) against the two basis elements  $\varphi_1 \in \varphi_2$ . The main issue arises in the treatment of the numerical flux at the interface between adjacent cells. As already done for the homogenous case [89, 25, 63], a uniform non oscillatory (UNO) reconstruction is used.

#### 7.2.1 Numerical simulations

As test case we simulate the charge transport in the GFET represented in Figure 7.5. The length is 40 nm, the total height is 21 nm. The graphene is placed between two layers of oxide (SiO<sub>2</sub>), having width 10 nm each one. At the bottom and on the top there are two metallic gate contacts with applied voltages,  $V_{Gd}$  and  $V_{Gu}$  respectively. The source and drain contacts, each one long 10 nm, are placed over the graphene layer with applied voltages  $V_S$  and  $V_D$ . As discussed in [82], the electric potential,



FIGURE 7.5: Schematic representation of a GFET.

see Figure 7.6, is obtained by a special treatment of the Poisson equation in which the charge in the graphene sheet is distributed in a strip having a thickness of 1 nm, and, at the contacts, it is determined by employing the peculiar relations between the electric potential and the carrier density in terms of a work function (see [53]). Moreover, we take, at the metallic contacts, voltages which are high enough to neglect the motion of holes.

For the preliminary results a time-independent electric field, deduced from the electric potential plotted in Figure 7.6, is considered. Such a potential has been obtained by simulating the charge transport with a drift-diffusion model [82]. In Figures 7.7 we report the steady solution obtained after 1 ps by numerically solving the Boltzmann equation with the DG method. In the present simulations the scatterings with the impurities and the optical phonons of the substrate have been neglected but they can be easily included. A major issue is the setting of the boundary conditions at source and drain because, at variance with standard semiconductor devices, there is no doping and the contact is directly over the graphene. We model the contacts as charge reservoirs. Inside them we assume that the electron distribution is a Fermi Dirac at a room temperature. Therefore the mean values of the electron velocity is zero inside the contacts even if it is nonzero in the channel. As a consequence a boundary layer in the current appears at the interfaces contact/graphene which is plotted in Fig. 7.7 (left) as a dashed line.



FIGURE 7.6: Electric potential (left) and electric field (right) along the graphene sheet in the case of gate voltage 0.02 V and bias 0.2 V. The work function at source and drain is set 0.25 eV.



FIGURE 7.7: Steady density (left) and current (right). The dashed parts represent the boundary layers arising at the contact/graphene interfaces.



FIGURE 7.8: Steady electron distribution at the middle of the channel.

## Conclusions

The topic of modeling and simulation of charge transport in graphene has been tackled from various points of view. In monolayer graphene the bipolar charge transport has been simulated by a numerical deterministic approach, based on a discontinuous Galerkin (DG) method [63, 27]. The semiclassical Boltzmann equations have solved numerically. Both the conduction and valence bands have been included and the interband scatterings have been taken into account. The importance of the interband scatterings has been accurately evaluated for several values of the Fermi energy. Both suspended graphene and graphene on an h-BN substrate have been considered and numerical results have been discussed in Chapter 3. The interband interaction is relevant for values of the Fermi energy around zero eV and it becomes negligible by increasing the absolute value of the Fermi energy. For the suspended case if  $\varepsilon_F$  is greater than 0.2 eV, the interband effects can be eliminated without any significant consequence in the simulations. If an h-BN substrate is included this value reduces to 0.1 eV. Moreover the time at which the steady state is reached depends on the interband interaction and on the presence of a substrate.

In Chapter 4 new mobility models for charge transport in graphene have been obtained by a fitting procedure based on data derived from the numerical solutions of the Boltzmann transport equations by means of the DG approach [81]. Both the cases of suspended graphene and graphene on substrate have been considered. Comparisons with other models present in the literature show a considerable improvement. An analysis of the high-field mobility has been performed for graphene on a substrate by the new DSMC approach of ref. [89], which properly takes into account the Pauli exclusion principle. Moreover, also the random distribution of the depth of the impurities implanted in the oxide has been taken into account and described with several theoretical probability distributions. Section 4.4 has been devoted to the simulation of a graphene based field effect transistor, proposing a full coupled drift-diffusion-Poisson simulation based on finite differences schemes. At first instance the model has been developed adopting the mobility model of ref. [33] and numerical results have been shown in [82]. Such a device suffers from the difficult determination of the current-off state because, due to the capacitance effects of graphene, the holes population becomes dominant and led to an increasing total current by decreasing the gate voltages. A more detailed analysis has been presented in [79] where the new mobility models including the effects of a substrate, introduced in the first part of the chapter, have been adopted. The results confirm the limited range of gate-source voltages for the current-off state.

As possible further improvements, which are in part under investigation could be the inclusion of thermal effects, along the results obtained for suspended monolayer graphene [26, 30, 29], and the introduction of quantum corrections, as in [72, 7, 75, 59]. Two forthcoming researches have been discussed in Chapter 7 regarding the simulation of the electron-electron interaction by a DSMC approach and the numerical solutions of the Boltzmann transport equation in non homogeneous case by a DG approach.

In Chapter 5 a study on quantum-drift-diffusion model have been outlined in two dimensional case, based on [9, 10], with the idea to be able to describe the Klein tunneling effect in graphene. Numerical simulations have been performed for the device of ref. [108]. We have found the presence of oscillations in the conductance and their behavior in terms of period looks qualitatively similar to the experimental data of [108]. A further improvement of the agreement requires a more physically accurate model. A possible development will be the mobility models and the coupling with the Poisson equation.

In Chapter 6 we have explored the possibility to define and numerically solve an optimal control problem involving the semiclassical Boltzmann equation for charge transport in graphene. We proposed to minimize the discrepancy of the electron distribution function with respect to a prescribed probability density to reach at final time, to confine the electron wave vectors in average during the evolution, keeping the electric field the minimum in modulus. A system of integro-differential partial differential equations have been obtained and a discretization based on a DG approach has been proposed. Numerical results are postponed to forthcoming papers.

To conclude we remark that the studies performed during the three years of PhD have led to several papers of which four published [24, 27, 63, 81], one in press [82] and five submitted or in preprint version [8, 11, 28, 79, 80].

# Bibliography

- N. Ben Abdallah and P. Degond. "On a hierarchy of macroscopic models for semiconductors". In: *Journal of Mathematical Physics* 37 (1996), pp. 3306–3333.
- [2] G. Alì, G. Mascali, V. Romano, and C.R. Torcasio. "A Hydrodynamical Model for Covalent Semiconductors, with Applications to GaN and SiC". In: *Acta Applicandae Mathematicae* 122.1 (2012), p. 335.
- [3] H. Andréasson. "Global existence of smooth solutions in three dimensions for the semiconductor Vlasov-Poisson-Boltzmann equation". In: *Nonlinear Analysis: Theory, Methods and Applications* 28.7 (1997), pp. 1193–1211.
- [4] N.W. Ashcroft and N.D. Mermin. *Solid State Physics*. Saunders College, 1976.
- [5] C. Bardos, R. Santos, and R. Sentis. "Diffusion approximation and the computation of the critical size". In: *Transactions of the American Mathematical Society* 284 (1984), pp. 617–649.
- [6] L. Barletti. "Hydrodynamic equations for an electron gas in graphene". In: *Journal of Mathematics in Industry* 6.7 (2016).
- [7] L. Barletti. "Hydrodynamic equations for electrons in graphene obtained from the maximum entropy principle". In: *Journal of Mathematical Physics* 55.8 (2014), p. 083303.
- [8] L. Barletti, G. Nastasi, and C. Negulescu. "Transmission conditions and interpolation coefficients for the diffusive simulation of graphene devices". In: (preprint).
- [9] L. Barletti and C. Negulescu. "Hybrid Classical-Quantum Models for Charge Transport in Graphene with Sharp Potentials". In: *Journal of Computational and Theoretical Transport* 46 (2017), pp. 159–175.
- [10] L. Barletti and C. Negulescu. "Quantum transmission conditions for diffusive transport in graphene with steep potentials". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 171 (2018), pp. 696–726.
- [11] J. Bartsch, G. Nastasi, and A. Borzì. "Optimal control of the Keilson-Storer master equation in a Monte Carlo framework". In: (submitted).

- [12] G.A. Bird. "Direct simulation and the Boltzmann equation". In: *Physics of Fluids* 13.10 (1970), pp. 2676–2681.
- [13] L. Boltzmann. "Weitere Studien über das Wärmegleichgewicht unter Gasmolekülen". In: Sitzungsberichte Der Akademie Der Wissenschaften, Wien 66.II (1872), pp. 275–370.
- [14] P. Borowik, J. L. Thobel, and L. Adamowicz. "Modified Monte Carlo method for study of electron transport in degenerate electron gas in the presence of electron-electron interactions, application to graphene". In: *Journal of Computational Physics* 341 (2017), pp. 397–405.
- [15] A. Borzì and V. Schulz. *Computational optimization of Systems Governed by partial Differential Equations*. SIAM, 2012.
- [16] R.W. Brockett. "Notes on the control of the Liouville equation". In: Control of partial differential equations, vol. 2048 of Lecture Notes in Math., Springer, Heidelberg (2012), pp. 101–129.
- [17] V.D. Camiola, G. Mascali, and V. Romano. *Charge Transport in Low Dimensional Semiconductor Structures*. Springer International Publishing, 2020 (in press).
- [18] V.D. Camiola and V. Romano. "Hydrodynamical Model for Charge Transport in Graphene". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 157 (2014), pp. 1114–1137.
- [19] A. H. Castro Neto, F. Guinea, N. M. R. Peres, K. S. Novoselov, and A. K. Geim.
  "The electronic properties of graphene". In: *Reviews of Modern Physics* 81.1 (2009), pp. 109–162.
- [20] V.V. Cheianov, V. Fal'ko, and B.L. Altshuler. "The focusing of electron flow and a Veselago lens in graphene". In: *Science* 315 (2007), pp. 1252–1255.
- [21] Y. Cheng, I. M. Gamba, A. Majorana, and C.-W. Shu. "A brief survey of the discontinuous Galerkin method for the Boltzmann-Poisson equations". In: *Boletin de la Sociedad Espanola de Matematica Aplicada* 54.1 (2011), pp. 47–64.
- [22] Y. Cheng, I. M. Gamba, A. Majorana, and C.-W. Shu. "A discontinuous Galerkin solver for Boltzmann-Poisson systems in nano devices". In: *Computer Methods in Applied Mechanics and Engineering* 198.37–40 (2009), pp. 3130–3150.
- [23] B. Cockburn and C.-W. Shu. "Runge–Kutta Discontinuous Galerkin Methods for Convection-Dominated Problems". In: *Journal of Scientific Computing* 16.3 (2001), pp. 173–261.

- [24] M. Coco, A. Majorana, G. Nastasi, and V. Romano. "High-field mobility in graphene on substrate with a proper inclusion of the Pauli exclusion principle". In: *Atti della Accademia Peloritana dei Pericolanti. Classe di Scienze Fisiche, Matematiche e Naturali* 97.S1 (2019), A6.
- [25] M. Coco, A. Majorana, and V. Romano. "Cross validation of discontinuous Galerkin method and Monte Carlo simulations of charge transport in graphene on substrate". In: *Ricerche di matematica* 66 (2017), pp. 201–220.
- [26] M. Coco, G. Mascali, and V. Romano. "Monte Carlo Analysis of Thermal Effects in Monolayer Graphene". In: *Journal of Computational and Theoretical Transport* 45.7 (2016), pp. 540–553.
- [27] M. Coco and G. Nastasi. "Simulation of bipolar charge transport in graphene on h-BN". In: *COMPEL The international journal for computation and mathematics in electrical and electronic engineering* (2020). DOI: 10.1108/COMPEL-08-2019-0311.
- [28] M. Coco, G. Nastasi, and V. Romano. "The effect of electron-electron scattering in graphene". In: (preprint).
- [29] M. Coco and V. Romano. "Assessment of the constant phonon relaxation time approximation in electron-phonon coupling in graphene". In: *Journal of Computational and Theoretical Transport* 7.1-3 (2018), pp. 246–266.
- [30] M. Coco and V. Romano. "Simulation of Electron-Phonon Coupling and Heating Dynamics in Suspended Monolayer Graphene Including All the Phonon Branches". In: *Journal of Heat Transfer* 140 (2018), p. 092404.
- [31] S. Das Sarma, S. Adam, E. H. Hwang, and E. Rossi. "Electronic transport in two-dimensional graphene". In: *Reviews of Modern Physics* 83.2 (2011), pp. 407– 470.
- [32] P. Degond and A. El Ayyadi. "A coupled Schrödinger drift-diffusion model for quantum semiconductor device simulations". In: *Journal of Computational Physics* 181 (2002), pp. 222–259.
- [33] V. E. Dorgan, M.-H. Bae, and E. Pop. "Mobility and saturation velocity in graphene on SiO2". In: *Applied Physics Letters* 97 (2010), p. 082112.
- [34] S. Das Sarma E. H. Hwang. "Dielectric function, screening, and plasmon in twodimensional graphene". In: *Physical Review B* 75.205418 (2007).
- [35] T. Fang, A. Konar, H. Xing, and D. Jena. "Carrier statistics and quantum capacitance of graphene sheets and ribbons". In: *Applied Physics Letters* 91 (2007), p. 092109.

- [36] T. Fang, A. Konar, H. Xing, and D. Jena. "High-field transport in two-dimensional graphene". In: *Physical Review B* 84.125450 (2011).
- [37] O. Frank, J. Vejpravova, V. Holy, L. Kavan, and M. Kalbac. "Interaction between graphene and copper substrate: The role of lattice orientation". In: *Carbon* 68 (2014), pp. 440–451.
- [38] A.K. Geim and K.S. Novoselov. "The rise of graphene". In: *Nature Materials* 6 (2007), pp. 183–191.
- [39] F. Golse and A. Klar. "A numerical method for computing asymptotic states and outgoing distributions for kinetic linear half-space problems". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 80 (1995), pp. 1033–1061.
- [40] H. K. Gummel. "A self-consistent iterative scheme for one-dimensional steady state transistor calculations". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 11.10 (1964), pp. 455–465.
- [41] A. Harten and S. Osher. "Uniformly High-Order Accurate Nonoscillatory Schemes. I". In: SIAM Journal on Numerical Analysis 24.2 (1987), pp. 279–309.
- [42] H. Hirai, H. Tsuchiya, Y. Kamakura, N. Mori, and M. Ogawa. "Electron mobility calculation for graphene on substrates". In: *Journal of Applied Physics* 116.083703 (2014).
- [43] E. H. Hwang, S. Adam, and S. Das Sarma. "Carrier Transport in Two-Dimensional Graphene Layers". In: *Physical Review Letters* 98.18 (2007), p. 186806.
- [44] C. Jacoboni. *Theory of Electron Transport in Semiconductors*. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 2010.
- [45] C. Jacoboni and P. Lugli. *The Monte Carlo method for Semiconductor Device Simulation*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1989.
- [46] C. Jacoboni and L. Reggiani. "The Monte Carlo method for the solution of charge transport in semiconductors with applications to covalent materials". In: *Reviews of Modern Physics* 55.3 (1983), pp. 645–705.
- [47] D. Jiménez and O. Moldovan. "Explicit drain-current model of graphene field effect transistors targeting analog and radio-frequency applications". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 65 (2018), pp. 739–746.
- [48] A. Jüngel. "On the existence and uniqueness of transient solutions of a degenerate nonlinear drift-diffusion model for semiconductors". In: *Mathematical Models and Methods in Applied Sciences* 4.5 (1994), pp. 677–703.
- [49] A. Jüngel. *Transport Equations for Semiconductors*. Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg, 2009.

- [50] M.I. Katsnelson. *Graphene. Carbon in Two Dimensions*. Cambridge University Press, 2012.
- [51] M.I. Katsnelson, K.S. Novoselov, and A.K Geim. "Chiral tunnelling and the Klein paradox in graphene". In: *Nature Physics* 2 (2006), pp. 620–625.
- [52] C. Kittel. Introduction to Solid State Physics, 8th ed. John Wiley and Sons, Inc, 2005.
- [53] G.M. Landauer, D. Jimènez, and J.L. Gonzàlez. "An Accurate and Verilog-A Compatible Compact Model for Graphene Field-Effect Transistors". In: *IEEE Transactions on Nanotechnology* 13.5 (2014), pp. 895–904.
- [54] G. H. Lee, G. H. Park, and H. J. Lee. "Observation of negative refraction of Dirac fermions in graphene". In: *Nature Physics* 11 (2015), pp. 925–929.
- [55] X. Li, E. A. Barry, J. M. Zavada, M. Buongiorno Nardelli, and K. W. Kim. "Influence of electron-electron scattering on transport characteristics in monolayer graphene". In: *Applied Physics Letters* 97.082101 (2010).
- [56] P. Lichtenberger, O. Morandi, and F. Schürrer. "High-field transport and optical phonon scattering in graphene". In: *Physical Review B* 84 (2011), p. 045406.
- [57] P.-L. Lions and B. Perthame. "Propagation of moments and regularity for the three-dimensional Vlasov-Poisson system". In: *Inventiones mathematicae* 105 (1991), p. 415430.
- [58] L. Luca and V. Romano. "Comparing linear and nonlinear hydrodynamical models for charge transport in graphene based on the Maximum Entropy Principle". In: *International Journal of Non-Linear Mechanics Volume* 104 (2018), pp. 39– 58.
- [59] L. Luca and V. Romano. "Quantum corrected hydrodynamic models for charge transport in graphene". In: *Annals of Physics* 406 (2019), pp. 30–53.
- [60] P. Lugli and D.K. Ferry. "Degeneracy in the Ensemble Monte Carlo Method for High-Field Transport in Semiconductors". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* ED-32.11 (1985), pp. 2431–2437.
- [61] A. Majorana and S. Marano. "Space homogeneous solutions to the Cauchy problem for the semiconductor Boltzmann equations". In: SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis 28.6 (1997), pp. 1294–1308.
- [62] A. Majorana, G. Mascali, and V. Romano. "Charge transport and mobility in monolayer graphene". In: *Journal of Mathematics in Industry* 7:4, doi:10.1186/s13362-016-0027-3 (2016).

- [63] A. Majorana, G. Nastasi, and V. Romano. "Simulation of Bipolar Charge Transport in Graphene by Using a Discontinuous Galerkin Method". In: *Communications in Computational Physics* 26.1 (2019), pp. 114–134.
- [64] A. Majorana and V. Romano. "Numerical Solutions of the Spatially Homogeneous Boltzmann Equation for Electrons in n-Doped Graphene on a Substrate". In: *Journal of Computational and Theoretical Transport* 46.3 (2017), pp. 176–185.
- [65] P.A. Markowich, C.A. Ringhofer, and C. Schmeiser. *Semiconductor Equations*. Springer-Verlag, 1989.
- [66] G. Mascali. "A New Formula for Thermal Conductivity Based on a Hierarchy of Hydrodynamical Models". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 163.5 (2016), p. 1268.
- [67] G. Mascali and V. Romano. "Charge transport in graphene including thermal effetcs". In: *SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics* 77.2 (2017), pp. 593–613.
- [68] G. Mascali and V. Romano. "Maximum entropy principle in relativistic radiation hydrodynamics". In: Annales de l'I.H.P. Physique théorique 67.2 (1997), pp. 123– 144.
- [69] G. Mascali and V. Romano. "Si and GaAs mobility derived from a hydrodynamical model for semiconductors based on the maximum entropy principle". In: *Physica A* 352 (2005), pp. 459–476.
- [70] I. Meric, M.Y. Han, A.F. Young, B. Ozyilmaz, P. Kim, and K.L. Shepard. "Current saturation in zero-bandgap, top-gated graphene field-effect transistors". In: *Nature Nanotechnology* 3 (2008), pp. 654–659.
- [71] N. Metropolis and S. Ulam. "The Monte Carlo Method". In: *Journal of the American Statistical Association* 247 (1949).
- [72] O. Morandi. "Wigner model for quantum transport in graphene". In: *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical* 44 (2011), p. 265301.
- [73] O. Morandi and L. Barletti. "Particle Dynamics in Graphene: Collimated Beam Limit". In: *Journal of Computational and Theoretical Transport* 43.1-7 (2014), pp. 418– 432.
- [74] O. Morandi and F. Schürrer. "Wigner model for quantum transport in graphene". In: *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical* 44 (2011), p. 265301.
- [75] O. Muscato. "A benchmark study of the Signed-particle Monte Carlo algorithm for the Wigner equation". In: *Communications in Applied and Industrial Mathematics* 8.1 (2017), pp. 237–250.

- [76] O. Muscato and V. Di Stefano. "Electrothermal Transport in Silicon Carbide Semiconductors via a Hydrodynamic Model". In: SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics 75.4 (2015), pp. 1941–1964.
- [77] O. Muscato and W. Wagner. "A Class of Stochastic Algorithms for the Wigner Equation". In: *SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing* 38.3 (2016), A1483–A1507.
- [78] F. J. Mustieles. "Global existence of smooth solutions for a system of nonlinear Boltzmann equations in semiconductor physics". In: *Revista Matemàtica Iberoamericana* 6 (1990), pp. 43–59.
- [79] G. Nastasi and V. Romano. "A full coupled drift-diffusion-Poisson simulation of a GFET". In: (submitted).
- [80] G. Nastasi and V. Romano. "Discontinuous Galerkin approach for the simulation of charge transport in graphene". In: (submitted).
- [81] G. Nastasi and V. Romano. "Improved mobility models for charge transport in graphene". In: *Communications in Applied and Industrial Mathematics* 10.1 (2019), pp. 41–52.
- [82] G. Nastasi and V. Romano. "Simulation of graphene field effect tansistors". In: *Proceedings of SCEE 2018, Mathematics in Industry, Springer* (in press).
- [83] F. Poupaud. "Diffusion approximation of the linear semiconductor Boltzmann equation: analysis of boundary layers". In: Asymptotic Analysis 4 (1991), pp. 293– 317.
- [84] F. Poupaud. "On a system of nonlinear Boltzmann equations of semiconductor physics". In: SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics 50 (1990), pp. 1153–1606.
- [85] F. Rana. "Electron-hole generation and recombination rates for Coulomb scattering in graphene". In: *Physical Review B* 76 (2007), p. 155431.
- [86] W. H. Reed and T. R. Hill. "Triangular mesh methods for the neutron transport equation". In: *Tech. Report LA-UR-73-479, Los Alamos Scientific Laboratory* (1973).
- [87] V. Romano. "2D Simulation of a Silicon MESFET with a Nonparabolic Hydrodynamical Model Based on the Maximum Entropy Principle". In: *Journal of Computational Physics* 176 (2002), pp. 70–92.
- [88] V. Romano. "Quantum corrections to the semiclassical hydrodynamical model of semiconductors based on the maximum entropy principle". In: *Journal of Mathematical Physics* 48 (2007), p. 123504.

- [89] V. Romano, A. Majorana, and M. Coco. "DSMC method consistent with the Pauli exclusion principle and comparison with deterministic solutions for charge transport in graphene". In: *Journal of Computational Physics* 302 (2015), pp. 267– 284.
- [90] W. van Roosbroeck. "Theory of flow of electron and holes in germanium and other semiconductors". In: *The Bell System Technical Journal* 29 (1950), pp. 560– 607.
- [91] S. La Rosa, G. Mascali, and V. Romano. "Exact Maximum Entropy Closure of the Hydrodynamical Model for Si Semiconductors: The 8-Moment Case". In: *SIAM Journal on Applied Mathematics* 70.3 (2009), pp. 710–734.
- [92] S. La Rosa and V. Romano. "The maximum entropy principle hydrodynamical model for holes in silicon semiconductors: the case of the warped bands". In: *Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and Theoretical* 41 (2008), p. 215103.
- [93] E. Sano. "Monte Carlo Simulation of Ultrafast Electron Relaxation in Graphene". In: *Applied Physics Express* 4 (2011).
- [94] D.L. Scharfetter and H.K. Gummel. "Large-signal analysis of a silicon Read diode oscillator". In: *IEEE Transactions on Electron Devices* 16.1 (1969), pp. 64– 77.
- [95] F. Schwierz. "Graphene transistors". In: *Nature Nanotechnology* 5 (2010), pp. 487–496.
- [96] S. Selberherr. Analysis and Simulation of Semiconductor Devices. Springer-Verlag Wien New York, 1984.
- [97] C.J. Shearer, A.D. Slattery, A.J. Stapleton, J.G. Shapter, and C.T. Gibson. "Accurate thickness measurement of graphene". In: *Nanotechnology* 27.125704 (2016).
- [98] C.-W. Shu. "High-order Finite Difference and Finite Volume WENO Schemes and Discontinuous Galerkin Methods for CFD". In: *International Journal of Computational Fluid Dynamics* 17.2 (2003), pp. 107–118.
- [99] V. Singh, D. Joung, L. Zhai, S. Das, S.I. Khondaker, and S. Seal. "Graphene based materials: Past, present and future". In: *Progress in Materials Science* 56 (2011), 1178—1271.
- [100] P. Tadyszak, F. Danneville, A. Cappy, L. Reggiani, L. Varani, and L. Rota. "Monte Carlo calculations of hot-carrier noise under degenerate conditions". In: *Applied Physics Letters* 69.10 (1996), pp. 1450–1452.

- [101] A. Tomadin, D. Brida, G. Cerullo, A. C. Ferrari, and M. Polini. "Nonequilibrium dynamics of photoexcited electrons in graphene: Collinear scattering, Auger processes, and the impact of screening". In: *Physical Review B* 88 (2013).
- [102] E. A. Uehling and G. E. Uhlenbeck. "Transport Phenomena in Einstein-Bose and Fermi-Dirac Gases. I". In: *Physical Review* 43.7 (1933), pp. 552–561.
- [103] A.K. Upadhyay, A.K. Kushwaha, and S.K. Vishvakarma. "A unified scalable quasi-ballistic transport model of GFET for circuit simulations". In: *IEEE Trans*actions on Electron Devices 58 (2018), pp. 4049–4052.
- [104] W. Wagner. "A Convergence Proof for Bird's Direct Simulation Monte Carlo Mthod for the Boltzmann Equation". In: *Journal of Statistical Physics* 66.3-4 (1992), pp. 1011–1044.
- [105] P. R. Wallace. "The Band Theory of Graphite". In: *Physical Review* 71.1 (1947), pp. 622–634.
- [106] A. L. Walter, S. Nie, A. Bostwick, K. S. Kim, L. Moreschini, Y. J. Chang, D. Innocenti, K. Horn, K. F. McCarty, and E. Rotenberg. "Electronic structure of graphene on single-crystal copper substrates". In: *Physical Review B* 84.195443 (2011).
- [107] T. Winzer, A. Knorr, and E. Malic. "Carrier multiplication in graphene". In: *Nano Letters* 10 (2010), pp. 4839–4843.
- [108] A.F. Young and P. Kim. "Quantum interference and Klein tunnelling in graphene heterojunctions". In: *Nature Physics* 5 (2009), pp. 222–226.
- [109] H. Zhao, Q. Guo, F. Xia, and H. Wang. "Two-dimensional materials for nanophotonics application". In: *Nanophotonics* 4 (2015), pp. 128–142.
- [110] J.M. Ziman. *Electrons and Phonons. The Theory of Transport Phenomena in Solids*. Oxford University Press, 1960.